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      CAARS 

      VANCOUVER, B.C. 

      February 6th, 2014 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 9:00 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Good morning, ladies 

and gentlemen, on this Ottawa-style day.  My name is 

Bernie Magnan, and with me are Commissioners Liisa 

O’Hara and Rich Revel. 

  Welcome to this morning’s oral hearing to 

consider various matters related to the Insurance 

Corporation of British Columbia’s 2013 revenue 

requirements application, for universal compulsory 

automotive insurance, also known as “basic insurance”, 

for the policy year beginning November 1, 2013, and 

for approval of a new basic insurance capital 

management plan -- collectively, “the application”.   

  This oral hearing is called to address the 

requested basic insurance rate increase, including the 

actuarial assumptions and directions used to arrive at 

the requested increase and the proposed capital 

management plan for basic insurance.   

  This hearing is being conducted in 

accordance with the provisions of the Utilities 

Commission Act and Special Direction IC2 to the BCUC, 

including the related Orders in Council.   

  By Order G-193-13, the Commission, in its 
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reasons for decision, noted that the following areas 

are not in scope for this hearing:  (1) optional 

insurance and any related issues; (2) rate design 

matters; and (3) the actual implementation of the 

recommendations contained in the Ministry of Finance 

review of ICBC.   

  The oral hearing will generally follow the 

procedures as outlined in BCUC Exhibit A-12.  We will 

begin with the order of appearances, starting with 

ICBC, and followed by interveners.  When a 

participant’s name is called, the participant or its 

representatives should come forward to the microphone 

and identify who they are and whom they represent.  

After the order of appearances, each party will have 

the opportunity to provide an opening statement, 

starting with ICBC.  The opening statement is an 

opportunity to advise the panel of the party’s 

interest in the proceeding, and highlighting the 

issues of interest to them. 

  After the opening statements are concluded, 

we will take a short break to allow Allwest to 

rearrange the hearing room to provide for ICBC’s first 

panel to get seated and make their presentation.  

After the presentation, we will take another short 

break to once again rearrange the hearing room and 

cross-examination of the ICBC panel will begin in 
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accordance with the order of cross-examination 

prepared by Mr. Miller.   

  On the administrative side, please be 

reminded to turn off or silence your electronic 

devices.  We will be looking to break around 10:30 

a.m., and 3:-- o’clock p.m., depending on the 

circumstances.  Lunch breaks will generally be one and 

a half hours from noon to 1:30.  We will aim to 

adjourn the hearing day at around 4:30.  Again, 

subject to change.   

  Hearing days may be slightly longer or 

shorter than planned so that we can attempt to 

accommodate the schedules of various participants.   

    Proceeding Time 9:04 a.m. T2 

  I would like now to acknowledge and 

introduce a number of individuals who will play an 

important role in the review of this application.  

Leon Cheung is Lead Staff for this application, 

assisted by Alanna Schroeder.  The staff team is made 

up of various Commission Staff and Commission 

Consultants.  And we have Commission Counsel for the 

proceeding, Paul Miller from Boughton Law Corporation.  

And finally our Hearing Officer is Mr. Hal Bemister.   

  Before Mr. Miller takes over, I’d like to 

again remind all participants to stay focused on the 

issues that I’ve just outlined, together with any 
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other issues that you or any other participants 

identify and that the Panel accepts as being 

appropriate.   

  I'm now going to ask Mr. Miller to call for 

appearances.  Mr. Miller, please go ahead. 

MR. MILLER:   Thank you, Mr. Chair.  The first appearance 

is by the applicant, the Insurance Corporation of 

British Columbia. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Commissioners.  

My name is Matthew Ghikas, G-H-I-K-A-S, appearing on 

behalf of the Insurance Corporation of British 

Columbia.   

MR. MILLER:   Canadian Direct Insurance.   

MR. ROSS:   Good morning, I’m Alan Ross appearing for 

Canadian Direct Insurance, and with me is Karen 

Hopkins-Lee and Leo Chu.   

MR. MILLER:   The Insurance Bureau of Canada.   

MR. MUNN:   Larry Munn appearing for the Insurance Bureau 

of Canada, and with me is Serge Corbet and Miranda 

Lee, both from the Insurance Bureau, as well as my 

articling student Andrew Dixon.   

MR. MILLER:   The Automobile Insurance Committee of the 

Canadian Bar Association.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Good morning.  I’m Barbara Flewelling 

and I appear on behalf of the Auto Insurance Committee 

which is part of the Canadian Bar Association, B.C. 
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Branch.  Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   The B.C. Pensioners’ and Seniors’ 

Organization et al.   

MS. KHAN:   My name is Sarah Khan and I’m here 

representing BCPSO et al.   

MR. MILLER:   Toward Responsible, Educated and Attentive 

Driving.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman and 

Commissioners.  My name is Weisberg, Fred J.  I’m 

appearing as counsel on behalf of Toward Responsible, 

Educated, Attentive Driving or TREAD.  Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   The next appearance, Mr. Chair, that I have 

listed is by Mr. Adair.  I spoke to Mr. Adair 

yesterday.  He indicated he would be attending but he 

appears to be slightly late this morning. 

  The next is also Mr. Landale, Mr. Chair, 

and as you will recall, he has sent in correspondence 

indicating that due to a personal commitment he would 

be unable to attend today.  But he did want to 

indicate that he will be appearing.   

  And similarly the next appearance is by 

Pemberton Insurance Corporation.  I spoke to Mr. 

Finnie yesterday.  Mr. Finnie sends his regrets and 

does not know exactly when he may be able to attend 

the hearing, but he does have some inclination towards 

attending if he’s able.  That’s as far as I could get 
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with him. 

  The next appearance is by COPE Local 378.   

MS. WORTH:   Good morning, Mr. Chair, members of the 

Panel.  Leigha Worth, W-O-R-T-H, here as counsel for 

COPE 378.  I can advise that I will be joined by my 

co-counsel later on today, Mr. Jim Quail.  That’s Q-U-

A-I-L.  Thank you. 

Proceeding Time 9:09 a.m. T03 

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Chair, for the record, I just noted that 

Mr. Adair is now present in the room.  

  Is there any other party that wishes to 

appear that I failed to call? 

  That concludes the order of appearances, 

Mr. Chair.  So I believe the next item of business is 

to listen to Mr. Ghikas.   

OPENING STATEMENT BY MR. GHIKAS: 

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Commissioners.  In 

this application, ICBC is seeking in broad terms two 

things.  The first is a 4.9 percent basic insurance 

rate increase for the 2013 policy year.  And the 

second is approval of a new basic insurance capital 

management plan by May 1st, 2014, for use beginning 

with the 2014 policy year.  So, the next policy year 

after the current one.   

  ICBC’s specific requests and the regulatory 

context for those requests are set out in Chapter 1 of 
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the application, Exhibit B-1.  At the conclusion of 

this proceeding, ICBC will be asking the Commission to 

find that both the proposed rate increase and the 

proposed new capital management plan are just and 

reasonable, and should be approved.   

  Now, I’m going to spend the next few 

minutes first of all walking through the legislative 

framework to provide the background context for this 

application, and then providing a high-level overview 

of the witness panels and what they will be speaking 

to.  I handed out this morning to the Panel and to the 

participants a package.  You will find, for the 

Commissioners, we Cerlox-bound it, and with tabs.  

There are extra copies on the second table back, in 

case anybody got missed, in circulating this morning, 

but essentially this is a package of relevant 

legislation and relevant decision, and I thought it 

would be useful to have that assembled all in one 

place, and I will, after outlining the key elements of 

the regulatory framework, simply spend a moment going 

through and highlighting where some of these 

provisions are in the legislation.   

  So, before we turn to that, let’s talk for 

a moment about the key points with respect to the 

legislative and regulatory framework that guides this 

Commission and ICBC, and the participants, in terms of 
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specifically with respect to the 4.9 percent rate 

increase.   

  One of the first and fundamental parameters 

in this proceeding is that Special Direction IC-2 

requires the Commission to employ what is termed 

“accepted actuarial practice” when setting basic 

insurance rates.  And that is important for our 

purposes today, because accepted actuarial practice, 

you will hear, and you will have seen in the evidence, 

Mr. Chairman, that it provides in a very broad sense 

that rates should be set to recover all costs of 

providing basic insurance, subject to legislative 

requirements.  And secondly, it requires the use of 

unbiased best estimates in determining claims costs, 

based on information that is known at the time that 

the rate indication is prepared.   

  The second parameter that we are working 

within today, Mr. Chairman, is that the 2013 

government directive -- so that’s the recent 

government directive that accompanied the amendments 

to Special Direction IC-2 -- is -- it requires that 

ICBC employ the existing capital management plan in 

determining the capital management provisions in the 

current rate indication.   

Proceeding Time 9:13 a.m. T04 

  And in a generic sense, a capital 
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management plan is really a Commission-approved plan 

that determines the target for how much basic capital 

the Corporation should hold in basic insurance, in 

basic insurance business, pardon me, the rate -- and 

the rate at which it builds or releases capital over 

time, and the building and releasing the capital 

influences the size of the rate indication.   

  So, we are -- and this is important in the 

current context, because the existing plan, among 

other things, sets out two key points, the first being 

that the target to which ICBC manages its capital, 

otherwise known as the capital management target, for 

obvious reasons, is 130 percent MCT.  MCT is a 

terminology used by the Office of the Superintendent 

of Financial Institutions, or OSFI, to measure the 

capitalization of financial institutions.  And that 

has been incorporated into the framework that applies 

to ICBC under the regulation of the Commission, 

instead of OSFI.   

  It is also important, because there are 

embedded in the rate indication for this policy year 

certain capital provisions, and one of them of note is 

the capital maintenance provision.  And what that is, 

is a provision that in simple terms allows the 

maintenance of the existing level of capital to 

accommodate growth in the business, and certainly the 
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actuaries can provide you with a better definition of 

that.  But at a high level, that’s what it is.   

  And so by virtue of the requirement that 

ICBC employ the existing capital management plan, 

those elements, the capital management target, and the 

capital provisions, get effectively -- become 

parameters that must be used in the development of the 

rate indication, and ICBC has used those parameters in 

the present application.   

  A third parameter is that the cost of 

certain government initiatives, including drivers’ 

licensing, road safety initiatives, and the like, are 

set out in Special Direction IC-2 as having -- such 

that it must be -- the full cost of those must be 

recovered through basic insurance rates rather than 

allocating those costs as between the two lines of 

business, basic and optional.   

  A fourth key parameter that we’re working 

within today, Mr. Chairman, is that none of the $400 

million in transformation program development costs 

are included in the present basic insurance rate 

indication.  And the reason for that is that there is 

a directive which is included in the package, and I 

will take you to that, that says that these 

development costs be borne entirely by the optional 

line of business.  And the transformation program, in 
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a very simple sense, is replacing the legacy systems 

that have -- that are in place at ICBC and have been 

in place for in some cases many, many, many years, 

replacing those with new systems that will allow the 

company to move forward.  So it’s a business 

transformational exercise, and the costs, by virtue of 

this direction, have to be borne by the optional 

business.  And so the rate indication that you see 

this morning has none of those costs embedded in it.   

  The next parameter is that after 

calculating what rate change would actually be 

required to cover all of the costs of basic insurance, 

a portion of that must be backed out.  And the portion 

that is backed out is referred to as the lost cost 

forecast variance.  And that has a technical term.  It 

also is defined in the -- has a technical definition 

which is reflected in the special direction.  And 

essentially what it is, at a high level, is that it 

means that the variance between what -- when the last 

application was made, what lost costs were forecast to 

be, and how they have emerged since then.  And that 

difference has to be reflected in this year’s rates or 

it will remain as a deficiency in this year’s rates. 

  As part of the rate-smoothing framework 

that’s been put in place, that variance has to be 

backed out of the rate indication, and ICBC has done 
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that.  And what that does is -- means that ICBC draws 

down on its capital, its basic capital. 

    Proceeding Time 9:19 a.m. T5 

  And so the capital management plan that I 

will come to in a moment puts in place the necessary 

capital provisions to determine how that capital gets 

built up again and gets incorporated into future 

rates.  And the framework then is a means of backing 

out a source of significant volatility in the 

insurance rate setting process, this variance, and 

smoothing it out over time.  And that’s the sort of 

broad rate smoothing framework the government has put 

in place.   

  So the effect of backing that out, that 

variance represents 6.6 percentage points of rate, and 

so if we take the actual cost of providing basis 

insurance is 11.5 percent.  And when you back out the 

6.6 percent you end up at 4.9 percent.  So the rate 

indication that is before you today is well below the 

actual expected costs of delivering the basic 

insurance this year.   

  So those are the parameters that apply 

specifically with respect to the rate indication.  Now 

I’d like to turn to the capital management plan for 

2014 and future years, the second element of ICBC's 

application. 
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  So there is in fact a specific requirement 

in the 2013 government directive for ICBC to bring 

forward this new plan, and it is -- the impetus for it 

is to -- because the existing framework doesn’t have 

the capital provisions and doesn’t set the necessary 

capital levels to allow rate smoothing to work.  And 

so what it does is -- well, effectively it’s putting 

the obligation on the Commission to approve a new 

capital management plan by May 31st and so that ICBC 

can then use that in the preparation of the next rate 

indication.   

  There are three main changes that I’ll 

highlight for you.  There are other minor differences 

but there are three main ones that I’ll focus on 

because they are the most significant for our purposes 

today.  And the first one is that Special Direction 

IC-2 requires that after this year, the exclusion of 

the lost cost forecast variance becomes discretionary 

for the Commission.  So the “must” in the special 

direction as it applies to 2013 becomes a “may” for 

2014 and beyond.  So what ICBC has done is they have 

proposed criteria for when it would be appropriate to 

exclude some of that or all of that lost cost forecast 

variance.   

  The second change is to increase the 

capital management target from what has been approved 
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by the Commission today at 130 percent, to increase it 

by 20 percentage points to 150 percent MCT.  And that 

is to address the fact that layered on top of what 

were the traditional solvency concerns facing the 

Corporation’s basic insurance business that went into 

the 130 percent target, there is now capital required 

in order to facilitate this new rate smoothing, 

because when you undercollect rates, as I indicated 

previously, you use up capital. 

  So ICBC's proposal picks up on a definition 

of capital management target that’s in the special 

direction, and it doesn’t -- to be clear, it does not 

dictate that the target must be 150 percent.  But what 

it does do is specify three elements that go into 

determining -- to the Commission’s analysis into 

determining what that target should be.  And the three 

elements, the first one is the regulatory minimum, 

which has always been the case, at 100 percent.  The 

second element is one that’s concerned with solvency, 

which ICBC's submission is that that is in effect the 

30 percentage points that we have in the target today, 

plus an additional margin for rate smoothing. 

  And so ICBC's submission is that what is 

really before the Commission today is the size of that 

last component, that last 20 percentage points and 

whether 150 percent or whether 20 percentage points is 
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the right amount of additional margin that’s required 

to allow rate smoothing to occur. 

  And ICBC has -- oh sorry, and the third 

element is what is referred to in the special 

direction and in the government directive as a 

customer renewal credit, or it’s referred to sometimes 

as CRC.  You may hear the witnesses say that.  And the 

legislation sets out certain requirements for when a 

customer renewal credit should be issued.  Effectively 

what it is is it’s a credit back to customers in the 

event that the Corporation has accumulated significant 

excess capital, and it acts as a release valve.  ICBC, 

it’s clear from the -- when you look at the 

legislation which I’ll be taking you to, that it’s not 

the intent that ICBC target being able to provide 

these credits on a regular basis.  What it is is an 

exceptional remedy that occurs when significant excess 

capital has been accumulated for reasons that were 

unforeseen.  And of course the importance of that is 

that if you’re actually targeting to release capital 

on a regular basis, you have to bake into the rate 

indication a capital component that builds up the 

capital to excessive levels so that you can return it.  

And so that’s not the intent here.  The intent is that 

it be used as a release valve, if I can use that term.   

Proceeding Time 9:27 a.m. T06 
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  The requirements that come out of the 

legislation first of all is that there -- the first 

one is that there be capital “well in excess” of the 

capital management target that’s approved by the 

Commission.  And that wording “well in excess” comes 

out of the directive, government directive letter to 

ICBC.   

  The second component or requirement that’s 

set by the legislation is that issuing a credit won’t 

result in the MCT falling below the target, the 

capital management target, that the Commission 

approves.  So, it won’t -- if ICBC’s proposal is 

accepted, it wouldn’t result in the capital levels 

dropping below 150 percent MCT.   

  And the third component is that it cannot 

adversely affect rate stability and predictability.  

So, those terms aren’t specifically defined, but what 

they -- so they allow the Commission to provide its 

interpretation of what those requirements mean, in 

effect, and ICBC has made a proposal with respect to 

what the trigger level of capital should be, and the 

proposal is that it be triggered at 165 percent MCT, 

which is 15 additional points of capital.  And that 

margin has been calculated based on looking at 

historic volatility.  You’ll hear the witnesses speak 

to that. 
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  And in addition to that, there be a minimum 

$25 credit, and the effect of that is to further 

increase effectively the MCT level at which it would 

be paid out to 173 percent.  And the minimum credit 

relates to the -- simply trying to strike a balance 

between the cost of implementing and providing a 

sufficiently significant amount that people would deem 

it -- that a broad segment of the population would 

deem that to be important and material.   

  Now, the final component of the capital 

management plan is to deal with another requirement 

going forward with respect to rate smoothing.  And one 

-- and this will be an important element of 

determining rates going forward in future years.  And 

what it does is, it -- the Special Direction requires 

that future rate increases, or future rate changes, 

pardon me, is the term used, that the rate changes 

should be within a band.  And it’s -- this is often 

misunderstood how this works, but effectively what it 

does is, it sets a band of 1.5 percentage points on 

either side, up or down, of -- and this is important  

-- it’s of the prior year’s rate change number. 

  So, it’s not capping rate increases at 1.5 

percent.  What it’s doing is, if this year -- take for 

example this year -- you have a 4.9 percent rate 

increase.  The band next year is 4.9 plus 1.5, or 4.9 
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minus 1.5.   

    Proceeding Time 9:31 a.m. T07 

  And so the effect of that is that if the 

band ends up capping costs below what is actually 

required to cover costs, that will erode capital.  And 

so the basic capital management plan has to have 

provisions in it that determine the process of how 

much capital and how long it should take to build that 

back into rates in the future so that you get a 

smoothing effect.  So there are provisions in the plan 

that relate to that as well. 

  So very briefly I’ll take you to the 

package because I think it’s worth just highlighting 

where some of these things are in the legislation.  

First of all before I do this, it’s probably a good 

idea to mark this as an exhibit just to make sure it’s 

kept together, and I believe the next one is B-14.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked Exhibit B-14. 

 (DOCUMENT ENTITLED "PACKAGE OF RELEVANT LEGISLATION 

AND DECISIONS" MARKED EXHIBIT B-14) 

MR. GHIKAS:   Now, if you turn to tab 1, we won’t spend 

any significant time on tab 1, but what I’ve done here 

is I’ve excerpted provisions from the Insurance 

Corporation Act, and effectively this just is how the 

Commission ultimately derives its power.  And you’ll 

see that Section 44 incorporates rate provisions from 
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the Utilities Commission Act which are found, 

generally speaking, in Sections 59 to 61 of the 

Utilities Commission Act, with minor exceptions.  And 

that’s where the just and reasonable standard 

effectively comes into play when it comes to ICBC's 

rates.  

  If you go over to the next page, later on 

in Section 44 and subsection (6), you’ll see there’s 

an exclusion relating to optional insurance and the 

jurisdiction relating to optional insurance.  And if 

you continue on to the fourth page you’ll see I’ve 

hand numbered in the upper right-hand corner, pages 

consecutively throughout the entire package.  So page 

4 handwritten page, there’s Section 47 of the 

Insurance Corporation Act, and that sets out the power 

to issue special directions.  And here we have the 

Special Direction IC-2. 

  And then over on Section 49 on page 6, 

handwritten page 6, you’ll see this is where 

segregation of the optional and basic insurance 

businesses comes into play.   

  So I’ll turn from there to Special 

Direction IC-2, because as Mr. Chairman, you mentioned 

earlier, this really is where we get down to the nuts 

and bolts of rate setting.  And I’d like to begin 

starting on hand numbered page 10 with Section 3(1). 
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This is where the real nuts and bolts of the 

directives begin, and you’ll see that the Commission  

-- it leads off with the preamble that the Commission 

must do the following.  And you’ll see in subsection 

(b) the requirement that the Commission set rates in a 

way that will allow the Corporation to maintain in 

relation to its basic insurance business at least 100 

percent of MCT, and that’s referred to as the 

regulatory minimum target.  And in the past the 

Commission has been concerned about making sure 

there’s a sufficient buffer on top of that to make 

sure that the expected volatility in rate setting 

won’t result in that capital levels dropping below 

that level.   

  Subsection (c) in the preamble, the third 

and fourth lines of that preamble there, you’ll see 

there’s the reference to "must fix the rates on the 

basis of accepted actuarial practice".  And then there 

is a list of items that must be included in the costs 

of basic insurance that would be recoverable under 

accepted actuarial practice, and that list effectively 

is a list of road safety and other initiatives, 

government initiatives.   

  Now, if you go over to page 12, handwritten 

page 12, Section (c.1), this is the provision that 

enables government, the Lieutenant Government in 
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Council, to issue government directives that have the 

force of legislation.  And we have one, we have a 

number -- there are a number of these in existence and 

there are two included in the package that I’ll take 

you to in a moment.  But what this requires is that 

although the directive is issued to ICBC by 

government, there is a requirement in here that the 

Commission recognize and accept the actions taken by 

ICBC.  And in effect what that means is that the 

Commission’s determinations have to be in accordance 

with those directives.   

Proceeding Time 9:37 a.m. T08 

  (c.2) on the next page starts off by saying 

“Despite paragraph (c) …”  So what this is saying is, 

despite the accepted actuarial practice requirements, 

for instance, you must exclude the loss cost forecast 

variance in 2013.  So that’s relating to our 

indication this year.  And then little paragraph -- 

little (ii) for 2014, the Commission may exclude the 

loss cost forecast variance.  So that’s where it’s 

becoming optional for you in the subsequent years.  

  And then the paragraph (B), large capital 

B, below -- this is where that provision, the capping 

provision is contained.  And it sets out the plus or 

minus 1.5 percentage band on either side of the prior 

year’s rate change number.   
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  (c.3), now, this is relating to 2014 and 

each year following, a customer renewal credit.  If 

there is excess capital available, and you’ll recall 

that I used the term “well in excess”.  That’s 

actually a more onerous requirement that comes out the 

directive letter that I’ll take you to in a moment.  

So it actually sets a more onerous standard than what 

is set out in the directive.   

  And then the second item that it won’t 

result in the MCT falling below the capital management 

target, and that rates will remain relatively stable 

and predictable, despite the renewal credit. 

  And just before we end off with the special 

directive, if you flip back, “capital management 

target” is a defined term, as I referenced earlier.  

So if you flip back to the first page of the Special 

Direction, which is handwritten page 8, you’ll see 

there is the definition of “capital management 

target”.  And you will see the three components that I 

referred you to.  So, (a), the MCT required under 

Section 3(1)(b), that’s the 100 percent requirement.  

(b) is the requirement that deals with the solvency of 

basic insurance.  So it reflects the Corporation’s 

risk profile.  And then (c) is any additional margin 

to deal with the rate-smoothing.   

  So if we turn now -- leave that one behind 
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and turn to handwritten number 16.  So the second -- 

the next tab, tab 3, this is the government directive 

to ICBC relating to rate smoothing.  And you’ll see 

that ICBC, the third paragraph in, after the little 

preambles, ICBC is directed to base 2013 revenue 

requirements on the existing Commission-approved 

capital management plan as modified by prior 

directives, and that’s what ICBC has done here.   

  And then there is the requirement that ICBC 

bring forward a new capital management plan.  And then 

in the next paragraph, it deals with the capital 

customer renewal credit, and there you see in the 

second line, in circumstances where basic insurance is 

well in excess of the capital management target fixed 

by the Commission.   

  And again, in the last sentence of that 

paragraph, it should not detract from rate stability 

and predictability, and they must be cost-effective to 

implement.  So that’s where the minimum payment out of 

the $25 proposal is rooted.   

  Now, if we leave that one behind, and we go 

very briefly to tab 4, page 19, handwritten page 19, 

you’ll see this is the directive on the -- relating to 

how the costs of the transformation program should be 

addressed.  And you’ll see in the last paragraph on 

page 19, it’s indicating that in the absence of the 



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  107 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

directive, all the costs would be allocated as between 

basic and optional, but this is setting out the 

requirement that it be -- that the costs -- types of 

costs enumerated and listed in the final schedule to 

this directive be borne by optional insurance, and the 

Commission will find that that is in fact what has 

been done in the current application.   

    Proceeding Time 9:05 a.m. T2 

  The final document in the package is 

actually two excerpts from -- maybe it’s one excerpt 

from a decision.  Yeah, two excepts from two decisions 

tucked behind the same tab 5, and the first one is the 

2006 revenue requirements decision.  And what this is 

doing is both these decisions just point you to the 

origins of the 130 percent capital management target 

and its roots in protecting solvency.  So how it 

relates to the second criteria, second element of what 

will go into the capital management plan.  And the key 

passages that I’d refer you to, in the first decision 

page 25, handwritten page 25, you’ll see in the second 

complete paragraph ICBC's decision. 

  So initially ICBC had actually proposed to 

use a 100 percent MCT capital management target, which 

would be equal to the regulatory minimum, and the 

Commission required that.  And that didn’t actually 

reflect the adverse scenarios that the actuarial 
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analysis showed.  So the actuarial analysis was 

actually showing 130 percent and so the Commission 

directed at 100 percent wasn’t enough.   

  And then in the subsequent decisions you 

see the affirmation of where the 130 percent comes 

from, and you’ll see that over on page 29 there’s a 

direction where the Commission is directing further 

support for the 130 percent target based on the risk 

analysis.  And comments relating to -- on the 

following page 30 just above the heading there, 

relating to the volatility of capital and appropriate 

targets being necessary and a critical factor, and 

subsequently the 130 percent was in fact approved and 

has been used ever since.  So that came in a 

subsequent decision which isn’t included, but it has 

been used every year since that time.   

  So that concludes my remarks with respect 

to the legislation itself.   

  I’ll just deal now with the witness panels 

and their composition, Mr. Chairman.  ICBC filed on 

January 23rd Exhibit B-9, which was a letter outlining 

the composition of the witness panels together with 

the prefiled direct testimony.  To summarize, ICBC is 

calling two panels consisting of a total of eleven 

witnesses, and collectively they’ll be able to speak 

to the topics in the application.   



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  109 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

  The first panel focuses on the actuarial 

rate indication, its calculation, and the steps that 

ICBC is taking to manage claims costs.  And these two 

issues are being addressed together because the 

actuarial estimates are driven so much by claims 

costs, effectively.  It consists of ICBC's chief 

actuary, Ms. Minogue, and she has signed off on the 

rate indication as being in accordance with accepted 

actuarial practice.  There is a second in-house 

actuary on the panel.  That’s Mr. Loach sitting next 

to Ms. Minogue, and he was involved in the development 

of the actuarial rate indication as well.  Mr. Weiland 

on the end closest to you is ICBC's external reviewing 

actuary, who was also required to sign off on the rate 

indication as being determined in accordance with 

accepted actuarial practice, and he has done so.  Ms. 

Taylor is the vice president responsible for the 

claims division, and Mr. Wilson is the director within 

that division whose area of responsibility includes 

bodily injury claims, operations and initiatives.  

  And so based on the evidence already in the 

written record and what will be supported by this 

panel, Mr. Chairman, ICBC will be asking the 

Commission at the end of this proceeding to find, 

among other things, first of all that ICBC's actuaries 

have in fact prepared the rate indication based on 
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accepted actuarial practice using appropriate 

modelling and assumptions based on ICBC's 

understanding of the business and the facts available 

when the rate indication was prepared.   

Proceeding Time 9:47 a.m. T10 

  The second determination would be that ICBC 

has made addressing claims costs a corporate priority.  

And the third point is that the claims division of 

ICBC is undertaking process and organizational changes 

that once they emerge from the transition associated 

with those, should have long-term benefits from the 

perspective of managing claims costs.  And finally, 

that the new -- that the rate indication -- oh, sorry.  

That the -- sorry.  Those should be the three points.   

  The second panel will address questions on 

topics such as operating expenses, road safety 

initiatives, and ICBC’s Autoplan agency agreements and 

investments, and things of that nature.  It will 

include the chief financial officer of ICBC, Ms. 

Prior, who will speak to policy matters that arise.  

It includes senior management representatives from 

finance and human resources.  And it includes ICBC’s 

vice-president responsible for the investment 

portfolio, and senior management that can speak to 

road safety and Autoplan agency agreements as 

required.   
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  Now, ICBC has filed an opening presentation 

as part of -- on February 3rd, as Exhibit B-13.  It’s 

actually been broken into two parts, so there is 

effectively a presentation for each of the panels as 

was indicated earlier, with each panel speaking to 

their specific aspects of the rate indication.  And 

so, based on -- for panel 2, based on the written 

record and their testimony, ICBC will ask the 

Commission to make a number of findings, including 

these:  that the operating expense impact is 

favourable on the rate indication, and secondly that 

ICBC has undertaken and continues to undertake 

appropriate steps to reduce operating expenses, while 

still having regard to the importance of having the 

capability of managing claims costs appropriately, and 

managing claims effectively.   

  Thirdly, that the investment income is 

having a favourable impact on the rate indication.  

And finally, that the formulae that have been 

previously approved by the Commission for calculating 

investment income for the purposes of including it in 

the rate indication remain appropriate, and 

particularly when updated for new inputs that came out 

of the Commission’s recent cost of capital decision.   

  So, with that, Mr. Chairman, I will sit 

and, subject to any questions --  
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Ghikas.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Miller?   

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Chair, I believe it would be appropriate 

to continue with the opening statements in the order 

of the appearances.  So, if a party wishes to make a 

statement, the next one would be Canadian Direct 

Insurance.  And of course if a party doesn’t have an 

opening statement, they can just indicate that as 

well.   

MR. ROSS:   I have no opening statement for Canadian 

Direct.   

MR. MILLER:   The Insurance Bureau of Canada.   

MR. MUNN:   Likewise, no opening statement.   

MR. MILLER:   The Automobile Insurance Committee of the 

Canadian Bar Association, B.C. branch.   

OPENING STATEMENT BY MS. FLEWELLING: 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Yes, thank you.  Just a very brief 

statement.   

  I wanted to explain a little bit about who 

the Auto Insurance Committee is, as part of the 

Canadian Bar Association, and our mandate is to 

concern itself with issues that relate to insurance, 

as well as the practice of personal injury litigation 

and law throughout the province.  Also within the 

mandate of this committee is to concern itself with 
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issues that arise with ICBC or that concern the bar, 

and to liaise between the two as well.  

  This committee is comprised of both 

plaintiff counsel and defence counsel, so it’s quite a 

unique committee in the sense that it represents a 

balanced committee, and we all practice throughout the 

province in a personal injury litigation role.   

  I ask this Panel in considering all the 

evidence at this hearing to examine very closely the 

rationale that’s being advanced for this rate 

increase, and indeed the ones that are going to 

follow.  And I ask that that be carefully scrutinized.  

    Proceeding Time 9:53 a.m. T11 

 There has been much data, there’s much statistical 

analysis, and we ask the Panel to look behind this and 

to examine in particular the claims management 

policies both preceding this and that are currently in 

place and are about to be put in place.  And we ask 

that the Panel examines the role that these policies 

play in the current situation and how we arrived at 

this situation to begin with.  Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   BCPSO.   

OPENING STATEMENT BY MS. KHAN: 

MS. KHAN:   So I’m here representing the B.C. Pensioners’ 

and Seniors’ Organization, Active Support Against 

Poverty, the Council of Senior Citizens Organizations 
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of B.C., and the Tenant Resources and Advisory Centre, 

collectively referenced as BCPSO.  

  This year’s revenue requirements 

application is the first ICBC proceeding following the 

internal audit and advisory services review of the 

Corporation.  The review raised a number of serious 

concerns about how ICBC manages its business, 

particularly with respect to cost containment of 

rising bodily injury costs, compensation practices for 

management, rising legal representation costs, and the 

need to instill a culture of cost containment at the 

Crown corporation. 

  Our clients fundamentally, however, support 

public auto insurance.  So despite the comments made 

by the internal audit review, we do support public 

auto insurance.  We are, however, concerned that the 

current and projected rate increases are hampering and 

are going to hamper in the future, access to just and 

reasonable rates for low and fixed income policy 

holders.  

  While we accept that ICBC is required to 

follow special directions about the MCT and rates 

moving issued by the government, in our view where the 

directions contain ambiguity, they should be 

interpreted in a way that favours lower rates for low 

and fixed income policy holders.   
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  Because ICBC is proposing rate increases 

that are in excess of expected inflation, the added 

cost of auto insurance in B.C. is going to pose a 

hardship for many citizens that we represent, and we 

wish to test whether the increases are as minimal as 

economically necessary.   

  Some of the key issues in this proceeding, 

as we see them and that we intend to cross-examine 

about, include the reasons for the increased 

proportion of legal representation for claims and what 

ICBC is doing to determine the root causes of the rise 

in legal representation; reasons for the increase in 

bodily injury claims and whether more could be done to 

detect and prevent fraud and lost costs in relation to 

those claims; whether ICBC is funding sufficient 

programs to combat the rise in smart phones and the 

use of smart phones and other personal electronic 

devices by drivers; and whether ICBC is funding enough 

road safety improvement programs generally; and 

whether the management bonus structure provides the 

correct and appropriate incentives to ICBC management 

and staff.   

  Subject to any questions that you have, 

those are our opening comments.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you very much.   

MR. MILLER:   TREAD?   
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OPENING STATEMENT BY MR. WEISBERG: 

MR. WEISBERG:   Good morning.  TREAD is a new ratepayer 

advocacy group.  We’re here for the first time at an 

ICBC hearing to strive to represent the interests of 

the majority of British Columbia’s licensed drivers 

who are responsible vehicle operators, educated in 

matters of driving safety, and attentive on the road, 

that are required to bear most of the enormous costs 

caused by the minority of drivers in B.C. who may, 

while in their vehicle act irresponsibly, they may 

lack adequate driver education, or they may be 

distracted while operating that motor vehicle.   

  TREAD’s intervened in this proceeding above 

all else to seek reasonable costs for basic insurance 

in B.C.  We seek reduced rates, and of course as our 

name suggests, the promotion of better driving, 

operating motor vehicles more responsibly with more 

knowledge and increased attention. 

Proceeding Time 9:58 a.m. T12 

  The point of that focus is that better 

driving should result in lower claims costs.  And that 

should reduce the revenue requirement, and enable ICBC 

to reduce its basic insurance rates.   

  TREAD’s focus in this hearing will be to 

examine the appropriateness and adequacy of ICBC’s 

costs.  And I say “adequacy” particularly in the 
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context of some of the road safety initiatives which 

TREAD wholly supports, and appreciates.  And in 

addition, the focus will be particularly on operations 

or programs that are intended to reduce the frequency 

and/or severity of claims. 

  TREAD greatly appreciates the opportunity 

to appear before the Commission to contribute to a 

constructive examination of this revenue requirement, 

to highlight areas of potential cost savings, service 

improvements, and road safety initiatives.   

  In closing, I want to acknowledge the 

helpful overview of the legislative framework provided 

by my friend, Mr. Ghikas.  I thought that was a job 

well done, and as well the convenience of the 

consolidated package of relevant legislation and 

decisions that he provided.  That was, I thought, a 

very useful way to introduce this hearing.   

  Subject to any questions from the 

Commissioners, those are my remarks.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you very much.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Adair.   

OPENING STATEMENT BY MR. ADAIR: 

MR. ADAIR:   Yes, good morning.  I don’t really have any 

comments to start off.  The only thing is, I’d like to 

say I was there when the initial legacy systems were 
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put in place, and I’m hoping I could get rehabbed a 

little bit too.  It was 40 years ago when we did that.  

Thank you.   

  We need some humour here this morning.   

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Chair, the next appearance is by Mr. 

Landale.  He wanted me to indicate that his opening 

statement, I believe, is in Exhibit C-1-11, which has 

already been filed.   

  COPE, local 378.   

MS. WORTH:   COPE 378 has no opening statement to make.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   I believe that concludes the opening 

statements, Mr. Chair.  So now I’ll hand it over to 

Mr. Ghikas to introduce his panel and their 

presentation.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Mr. Chairman, probably the way to -- the 

best way to do this is to have the witnesses sworn at 

this point.  I’ll lead them through their direct 

testimony and we’ll conclude just at the point where 

Ms. Minogue would start in with her presentation, have 

the break there, and then resume with the 

presentation, if that works with you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That’s fine, thank you.   

WILLIAM WEILAND, Affirmed: 

ANDREW LOACH, Affirmed: 

CAMILLE MINOGUE, Affirmed: 
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NATALIE TAYLOR, Affirmed: 

ROB WILSON, Affirmed: 

EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MR. GHIKAS: 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Mr. Loach, let’s start with you.  First 

of all, do you have before you a copy of your pre-

filed direct testimony that was included in Exhibit B-

9?   

MR. LOACH:   A:   I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You are the -- a senior actuary at 

ICBC, correct?   

MR. LOACH:   A:   That’s correct.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And you’re responsible for the 

predictive analytics, evaluative analytics, and 

customer research and analytics teams within the 

corporate actuarial and advanced analytics department 

at ICBC, correct?   

MR. LOACH:   A:   Yes, I am.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You’re a Fellow of the Canadian 

Institute of Actuaries?  

MR. LOACH:   A:   I am.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And you’re a Fellow of the Casualty 

Actuarial Society.   

MR. LOACH:   A:   That’s correct.   

    Proceeding Time 10:03 a.m. T13 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   In your response to question 6 of your 

direct testimony it indicates that you were involved 
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in the preparation of portions of the actuarial 

evidence, notably relating to the loss trends and 

prospective adjustments within Chapter 3.  And that’s 

correct? 

MR. LOACH:   A:    That is correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You were also responsible for 

contributing to information requests on actuarial 

matters too, correct? 

MR. LOACH:   A:   Yes. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Are there any changes that you 

wish to make to that evidence at this time? 

MR. LOACH:   A:   No, there are none. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Do you adopt as your evidence in this 

proceeding your direct testimony and the materials to 

which you have contributed and identified in this 

proceeding? 

MR. LOACH:   A:   I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  Mr. Wilson, we’ll move to 

you.  Do you a copy of your prefiled direct testimony 

included in Exhibit B-9? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You’re the director of claims programs, 

correct? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That’s correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And you’re responsible for the 

governance and oversight of claims programs, 



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  121 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

procedures and stakeholder agreements at ICBC? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes, that’s correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And as described in response to 

question 3 of your prefiled testimony, you worked your 

way up to that position of director from claims 

adjuster, correct? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That’s correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You were involved in the preparation of 

Chapter 6 claims costs managements and responding to 

IRs on that subject, correct?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   That is correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And the response to question 7 

indicates that together with Ms. Taylor, you’ll be 

speaking to Chapter 6 and issues relating to claims 

operations and initiatives, as well as performance 

measures relating to the claims division, correct? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I will, correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Are there any changes you wish to make 

to that evidence at this time? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, there are not.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Do you adopt as your evidence in this 

proceeding your prefiled direct testimony and the 

evidence which you have indicated you will be speaking 

to in this proceeding? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes, I do. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  Ms. Taylor, do you have 
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before you a copy of your prefiled direct testimony? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I do. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You’re the vice president claims injury 

services responsible for injury services at ICBC, 

correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct.  

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And as described in your response to 

question 3, you also worked your way up to that 

position from claims adjuster, correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And it indicates in your prefiled 

testimony that you were involved in the preparation of 

Chapter 6 claims cost management, and you were also 

responding to information requests on that subject, 

correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Are there any changes you wish to make 

to that evidence at this time? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, there is none. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Do you adopt as your evidence in this 

proceeding your prefiled direct testimony, the 

evidence in Chapter 6 and the related responses to 

information requests? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  Mr. Weiland, do you have 

before you a copy of your prefiled direct testimony? 
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MR. WEILAND:   A:   Yes, I do. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You are a principal and consulting 

actuary with Eckler Limited, correct? 

MR. WEILAND:   A:   Yes, that’s correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And you’ve been ICBC's external actuary 

since 1996? 

MR. WEILAND:   A:   That’s correct. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You are a Fellow of the Canadian 

Institute of Actuaries as well, aren’t you? 

MR. WEILAND:   A:   Yes, I am.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And a Fellow of the Casualty Actuarial 

Society? 

MR. WEILAND:   A:   Yes, I am.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   In response to question 7 in the 

prefiled direct testimony, you indicate that you were 

engaged by ICBC as a consulting actuary to provide 

actuarial consulting services, which includes 

reviewing ICBC's selection of methods and assumptions 

underlying this application, and that your role was to 

assess whether the actuarial rate indication developed 

by ICBC's actuaries accorded with accepted actuarial 

practice.  And that’s an accurate description of your 

role, sir? 

MR. WEILAND:   A:   Yes, it is.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Very briefly, sir, can you just 

explain what accepted actuarial practice is? 
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MR. WEILAND:   A:   Yes.  Accepted actuarial practice is 

the manner in which actuaries perform their work, and 

it is guided first of all by the rules of professional 

conduct of the Canadian Institute of Actuary.  That’s 

the highest order of guidance that would govern an 

actuary’s work and conduct.  And secondly by the 

standards of practice of the Canadian Institute of 

Actuaries.  Those standards are binding on all fellows 

and affiliates of the Canadian Institute of Actuaries.  

The standards consist of recommendations which are 

mandatory, and should an actuary deviate from a 

recommendation then they would need to justify why 

that was the case.   

  There’s also other guidance that is offered 

by the institute which consists of educational notes 

and so on, that is not mandatory but is meant to be 

useful instruction to assist the actuary in their 

work.   

  And finally, as part of accepted actuarial 

practice, there are principles that have been set down 

by other learned bodies that advance actuarial science 

in the general insurance area, organizations like the 

Casualty Actuarial Society.  So all taken together, 

that constitutes accepted actuarial practice in 

Canada.   

Proceeding Time 10:08 a.m. T14 
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MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you, Mr. Weiland.  And can you 

just elaborate very briefly on what you did to 

undertake your review of ICBC’s rate indication 

analysis?   

MR. WEILAND:   A:   Yes.  Well, I was involved in 

reviewing all aspects of the rate indication that was 

developed, and I worked with the actuaries at ICBC as 

they were setting out their methods, and the 

appropriate assumptions to be used in those methods.  

And I participated in the review of those assumptions.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And your conclusion with respect to 

ICBC’s rate indication was, sir?  What was it?   

MR. WEILAND:   A:   It is in accordance with accepted 

actuarial practice in Canada, in my opinion.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  And your certification to 

that effect is included at the end of Chapter 3, 

correct?   

MR. WEILAND:   A:   Yes, that’s correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  Do you adopt as your evidence in 

this proceeding your direct testimony and your 

certification and the evidence that has been provided 

with respect to accepted actuarial practice?   

MR. WEILAND:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Thank you.  Ms. Minogue, we’ll finish 

up with you.  Do you have a copy of your prefiled 

direct testimony?  
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MS. MINOGUE:   A:   I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You are the chief actuary at ICBC, 

correct?   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And that’s a position you’ve held for 

approximately nine years?  

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   You are a Fellow of the Casualty 

Actuarial Society?   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And an Affiliate Member of the Canadian 

Institute of Actuaries, correct?  

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   The response to question 6 indicates 

that you have overall responsibility for the actuarial 

evidence in the application, and that’s correct?   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   That is correct.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   And also in response to question 6, you 

say that you were responsible for ensuring that the 

actuarial analysis complies with accepted actuarial 

practice, and that your certification of the rate 

indication, in your capacity as ICBC’s chief actuary, 

is included at the end of Chapter 3 of the 

application.  And that’s correct?   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Do you have any changes that you wish 
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to make to the actuarial evidence for which you are 

responsible?   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   No.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Do you then adopt as your evidence in 

this proceeding your pre-filed direct testimony, 

Information Requests and other materials relating to 

the actuarial rate indication?   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And I understand that you have 

an opening statement.  Is that correct?   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Q:   Okay.  And do you adopt that also as 

your evidence in this proceeding?   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Yes, I do.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Okay.  At this point, Mr. Chairman, it would 

be the appropriate time to break for that.  I leave it 

in your hands as to whether we take the morning break 

or just a brief break at this point.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   How long is the presentation, Mr. 

Ghikas?   

MR. GHIKAS:   The presentation is approximately 20 

minutes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Twenty minutes?  Okay.  I think we 

should set up for the statement and then we’ll take 

the break after that.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, so we’ll just -- so just take a 

short break, whilst -- a five-minute break.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   This is a PowerPoint?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That is correct.  So, Mr. Bemister can 

set up for the PowerPoint presentation.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 10:12 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 10:22 A.M.)  T15/16 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

OPENING STATEMENT BY MS. MINOGUE: 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   All right.  I think I take it from 

here.   

  So, we’re very pleased to be here.  I’m 

with Panel 1, and I’ll be giving you an overview of 

the items that we’ll be here to answer questions on.   

  So the opening presentation of Panel 1, 

we’ll go through the main components of the basic rate 

increase of 4.9, as well as give an overview of the 

new capital management plan for 2014 and beyond.  Mr. 

Ghikas has already taken us through a number of those 

points.  I’ll be taking you through this with a lot of 

visuals, to help you see it graphically, what’s 

happening with the numbers.   

  First, I want to give you a little bit of a 

background on basic insurance.  It’s the universal 
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compulsory coverage that’s required by legislation in 

B.C. for all B.C. drivers to have a policy.  ICBC 

offers those policies, and we take all comers.  The 

rates are set to cover costs and they do not build in 

profit like a competitive company might do.   

  We make investment income, so we take the 

premium dollar and invest it until the claims are paid 

out.  And that investment income helps to offset the 

basic rate cost, and so it helps keep the rates lower.   

  Capital is maintained to ensure our ability 

to pay our obligations to our policy-holders.  In the 

insurance business, a fair amount of capital is 

needed, because of the volatility that is normal in 

the insurance business.  And I just want to take a 

quick moment to talk about the need for capital in the 

insurance business.  You have -- you know, you take in 

the premium, you hold on to it, and invest it, until 

you pay those claims.  And in the meantime, there is a 

number of adverse things that could happen that could 

call on capital to make up shortfalls.  So, for 

example, then, invested premiums, the investment 

assets might decline in value.  They may not return 

the kind of investment income that you expected.   

  On the other side, you know, the claim 

payments -- the claims occur later on, after you’ve 

received the payment, and then they pay out somewhat 
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later.  You could actually -- you know, there could be 

higher inflation on those claims costs than you 

anticipated when you set the premium amount.  There is 

also the potential for there to be more claims than 

you expected. 

  So those are all sources of volatility that 

could result in the premiums being deficient to cover 

your costs.  So that’s important, and I’ll come back 

to that point later when we get to the capital 

management plan.   

  So, the volatility that we experience as an 

insurance company is very common across all insurance 

companies.  ICBC has some very interesting 

uniquenesses too, and we operate in this unique tort 

system.  We’re the only jurisdiction in Canada that 

operates both under a full tort scheme and we have a 

sole provider of the compulsory coverages.  So what 

happens in a full tort system is that if somebody is 

injured due to the negligence of another person, then 

they have the right for redress in our legal system, 

in our court system.  And ICBC being the sole provider 

ends up representing both parties in these kinds of 

actions.   

  Now, there is a lot of misperception out 

there that you sue ICBC when you are injured in a 

crash.  And in fact, you don’t.  You’re suing the 
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person that caused the injuries, and the basic 

insurance has in there a clause that ICBC has the duty 

to defend you.  And so we’re defending our customers. 

  And in this tort system, it’s adversarial 

in nature.  If people need to be -- negligence has to 

be established and the injuries have to be proven.  

So, there can be sometimes conflict.  People that are 

injured through the negligence of another obviously 

have high expectations, sometimes expectations for 

being well compensated for their injuries, and being 

inconvenienced.  And so there is a balance that we 

have to play with the stewardship of the basic 

insurance product and managing those claims costs.   

  The claims costs related to this tort 

system, where people are liable for injuries that they 

might have cost others, actually makes up about 75 

percent of our claims costs.  So it’s significant.  So 

that -- those claims costs in that tort kind of -- 

those tort types of claims are called “bodily injury 

claims”.  And right now that’s where we’re seeing the 

most significant impact on our costs.  We’re able to 

offset some of those costs through measures that were 

-- are within our control.  There is operating expense 

cost containment efforts that we have underway and 

always -- I think we do have a culture of discipline, 

financial discipline, at ICBC.  Panel 2 will be 
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talking more about that. 

  We also have ongoing claims initiatives 

that are always being updated to the current 

environment, adapting to current trends, to try to 

keep costs under control.  And we have experts on our 

panel in that area of claims cost management that will 

speak to that.   

  Also, I mentioned, we have investment 

income that offsets our costs.  In fact, the 

investment income that we earn off the premium dollar 

and the capital that we hold, it offsets our costs.  

There is 11 percent offset of our costs, which is 

quite significant.   

    Proceeding Time 10:28 a.m. T17 

  So now I’ll take us to the components of 

the rate change, and the way that you read this chart 

here is you start from the left-hand side, that's zero 

percent reference point, this is starting at our 

current rate level which was the policy of 2012 that 

we had approved for February, beginning February 2012, 

and all these bars represent the various cost 

pressures or savings that add up to the overall total 

rate indication. 

  So the first two bars going down are 

operating expenses and investment income.  Those are 

contributing favourably to the rate indication.  And 
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then the things that are contributing unfavourably are 

the loss cost forecast areas, the loss cost trends, 

and some other elements that add up to a total of 11.5 

percent rate change to cover costs.  So the first 

panel will be talking mostly about these loss costs.  

This presentation will go through and talk about what 

those pressures are.   

  And then I want to mention -- well, Mr. 

Ghikas mentioned already that there is this loss cost 

forecast variance exclusion that we are being directed 

to exclude from the rates, that lands us at an 

indicated rate change of 4.9 percent.  But our rate 

change to cover costs is at 11.5.  We are proposing 

the 4.9 after that exclusion.  That exclusion does use 

130 million, it’s expected to use 130 million of 

capital to fund it just for the year.  To the degree 

that there’s any further continuation of that 

exclusion in future policy years to smooth it in, 

there will be even further depletion of capital, that 

that amount remains to be seen in future rate 

applications.   

  So before I can really talk about those big 

cost pressures, I think it’s important to define this 

term “loss cost” and then we can understand what a 

loss cost forecast variance is and a loss cost trend.  

So what is a loss cost?  In its simplest terms it’s 
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the provision for claims costs in the rate.  It’s how 

much you have in the rate to cover your claims costs.  

And as I mentioned, you know, these claims that we 

will pay are in the future.  So we collect a premium 

and it’s a promise to pay for claims that, if they 

occur, we’ll pay them.  So it’s actually a forecast 

amount and that’s where the actuaries come into play, 

where we forecast what those future claims costs will 

be.   

  It’s helpful, it’s useful to break that 

claims cost for policy down its components, being the 

frequency of claims and the severity of claims.  And 

the frequency is really the likelihood that you have a 

claim.  So 15 for 1,000 policies, that’s an example of 

a claims frequency.  And the severity is -- it’s 

insurance jargon for the average cost of a claim, and 

so it’s the average cost, if you have a claim, how 

much that claim will cost on average. 

  So the loss cost, that’s the cost per 

policy, is really the frequency times the severity.  

So in our example, $600 is the frequent -- 15 out of 

1,000 times the 40,000 per claim if you do have a 

claim.  So it’s interesting, it puts it from a per 

claim basis to a per policy basis.  You see them right 

next to each other.  So the cost of paying out those 

claims that on average are 40,000 costs every single 
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policy holder $600. 

  Now, this example is actually the 

approximate loss cost of the bodily injury.  Remember 

I talked about the bodily injury being that tort part 

of our product.  The other part -- so that corresponds 

to approximately the bodily injury.  The other part of 

the basic, there are other coverages.  There’s 

property damage, accident benefits and death benefits, 

but those make up a much smaller component, about $150 

per policy holder.  So in total it’s about 750, just 

to help put it in context.   

  All right, so now we’re ready to talk about 

the loss cost forecast variance, and Mr. Ghikas talked 

about it in words and I’ll give it a visual so that it 

makes it -- brings it really home to you.  What we’ll 

do is we’ll start out with where we were at policy 

year 2012, and this is the data that the actuaries 

used to come up with their forecast in the last 

application.  So the circle points represent the 

actual data.  The dotted line up to the triangle 

represents the forecast amount that the actuary 

presented in the application that was accepted.   

  Well, as I mentioned, that application was 

effective at the beginning of 2012.  This one is at 

the end.  There’s been almost two years.  We’ve 

updated that data, almost two years of data, and we 
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see that the forecast was off by a significant amount, 

almost $50 per policy.  That amounts to that 6.6 

percentage points of rate.  Okay, so that’s where 

that’s coming from. 

  And then there’s also the loss cost trend 

impact on the rate, and so that dark triangle is our 

new estimate of what last year’s rate should have been 

priced at, but now we have further inflation on costs 

to get to the policy year 2013 level, and to get that 

that would be 19 and a half months of trend because 

it’s almost two years, and that gets us to this 

projection of just over 750 lost costs that we need in 

our rate, the actuary forecasting. 

    Proceeding Time 10:34 a.m. T18/19 

  All right, and that amounts to that 4.4.  

So the difference between those triangles is the 

forecast variance, and then that last difference there 

is the loss cost trend.   It ends up that there’s very 

different drivers behind the two impacts on the rate.   

I’m going to go through those. 

  What I’m showing you here is overall basic, 

all coverages combined, but it’s coming from the 

bodily injury.  That’s what is driving these numbers.  

And so I’m going to go through each of the drivers of 

each of those in turn.   

  So it comes from the bodily injury and both 
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of them have different drivers.  So there’s -- I just 

want to give you a little background on bodily injury.  

On average in the past, bodily injury average cost for 

claim severity has gone up 6 percent per year, pretty 

regularly.  And in the past, frequency has gone down 

about three to four percent per year, and there’s 

always been this kind of nice offset, if you will, 

where the bodily injury was -- the lost cost for 

bodily injury was going up at about two and a half 

percent per year.    

  Well, if you’ve read the application you 

will know that frequency is not going up any more and 

it’s actually flattened and that, in essence, is the 

source of our forecast variance.    

  So let me walk you through this now.  So we 

are going through the main driver, the lost cost work 

experience.  The main driver is the bodily injury 

frequency.  This is what the frequency looked like in 

our last application, and I kind of wish I put more 

history here, because you would see the long-term 

downward trend that existed all the way back to about 

1996, in that range.  It was in place a long time.  

You’ll see that dip that occurred, that was during the 

recession.  We knew people were driving less.  We 

presented data in one of our past applications that 

showed people were driving less.   
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  But by 2010 when we updated the data, we 

thought we had returned to the long-term downward 

trend line and things would continue to go down.  We 

understood the downward trend to be the result of a 

number of factors that we understood -- we thought we 

understood pretty well, the aging demographic, so the 

baby-boomer bulge moving into their safer driving 

years where there is lower claim frequency in that age 

demographic.  We knew that there were more and more 

safe vehicles entering the mix as new vehicles entered 

the mix and old ones dropped off.  People were in 

safer vehicles that made them less inclined for 

injury.  And then also the ongoing investment in road 

safety, things like traffic circles and other kind of 

innovative ways to make roads safer so people were not 

injured in crashes.   

  So we understood all these influences and 

we believed that things would continue down.  And long 

story short, when we updated the data, it wasn’t 

continually a downward trend, and so we spent a lot of 

time, put a lot of good heads together trying to 

really understand this, and we learned that coincident 

with this, or concurrent with this, is the mass 

adoption of smart phones, and indeed, by the end of 

2012 there was probably two-thirds of B.C. people have 

a smart phone.  We also know that people admit to 
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using them while driving.  We believe that this is a 

major factor in the flattening of the frequency. 

  All right.  There’s other factors as well.  

The new vehicle sales did drop off precipitously at 

the recession and it did not rebound.  They are 

starting to rebound a little bit in 2013, but we did 

not have the same benefit to the downward trend line 

that we had in the past because the rate at which 

these new vehicles were entering the fleet had 

declined. 

  There is another factor too that’s 

interesting.  We didn’t attribute it to the downward 

trend line before, but really a force that was present 

was that there was a long-term upward trend in the 

number of vehicles per household, and it stands to 

reason that the more vehicles per household you have, 

the less usage on average per vehicle, and so that 

would have been a downward force.  Well, at the time 

of the recession, that flattened out, and so any 

benefit that we had to the downward trend line isn’t 

present from that source either.  

  So we have this difference in the 

frequency.  This difference in the frequency from what 

we expected is the vast majority of the forecast 

variance.  The question remains, where do we expect 

this thing to go.  We think that some of these adverse 
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things like the smart phones, we are reaching the 

maximum of smart phone penetration or saturation as 

they call it, not quite yet, but it’s starting to have 

less and less upward force.  So we think that we are 

going to start resuming a downward trend, but maybe 

not at the same degree as before the recession. 

  All right.  So this is our forecast for 

2013, that half of the downward trend, beginning in 

2014.   

  All right.  That’s the frequency, and 

that’s the story behind the forecast, the loss cost 

forecast variance. 

Proceeding Time 10:39 a.m. T20 

  What’s driving that other component, the 

lost cost trend, is the other side of the bodily 

injury, that’s the severity.  That’s what’s driving 

the trend rate.  So, again, backing up the data to the 

2012 applications, that’s what we’ve got for a 

severity trend line, and the triangles are estimates.  

Just updating it, the spot on -- the forecast did not 

change, that dark triangle went right on top.  So 

there is no contribution to the forecast variance.  So 

you can see the upward trend and that trend rate is 

about 6 percent per annum on the bodily injury 

severity, and that combined with the other coverages 

is what brings about that 4.4 percent impact on rates.   
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  So, recapping the impacts, the key driver, 

the forecast variance, is the flattening of the bodily 

injury.  The key driver of the 4.4 lost cost trend, 

it’s the bodily injury severity.  Other coverages are 

softening this, so that it’s not as severe in total.  

There is -- that 4.4 does include 19 and a half months 

of trends, so that’s not a per annum trend rate.  If 

you did that, it would be more like 2.8 percent per 

annum, is the impact on lost costs.   

  All right.  So, I should mention there is 

this new claim pressure -- claim cost pressure that we 

are watching very closely, and it’s around legal 

representation.  Now, we’ve always had the rate at 

which our bodily injury claimants -- the rate at which 

they’re represented by lawyers -- increasing over 

time.  So this does show that since 2003 it’s 

increased at a rate of a little bit over a percentage 

point per year.   

  In 2012 and 2013, you’ll notice the notable 

jump off the line.  Now, the point -- the data point I 

have there for 2013 was actually original forecast.  

The year came in at 48 percent.  So we have a big 

increase in the rate at which claims are represented.  

And that’s concerning because they are definitely more 

costly to settle.  There is -- they’re very labour-

intensive, they take longer to close, and there is 
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just much more uncertainty and costs that run up in 

the time that they’re open.  Okay.   

  Something -- this is something that we’re 

watching very closely, and we have a number of 

initiatives, and we have witnesses here that can talk 

to those initiatives, that are working to offset these 

costs.   

  That brings us to the final part of the 

rate impacts that I’ll talk about, and that’s the 

forecast variance exclusion.  Mr. Ghikas pointed out 

that we’ve been directed to exclude that from the 

rate, and to propose a rate without that element.  And 

as I mentioned before, this is going to deplete $130 

million of capital for this year, and any continued 

exclusion of it will deplete capital in future years 

as well.  So we’re setting rates below costs.  So 

rates need to be here, we’re setting them there.  And 

that it won’t go away unless we can somehow reverse 

cost pressures.  And so we’ll have to make it up 

gradually over the years.   

  Okay.  And the new rate-smoothing framework 

going forward will allow us to make these kinds of 

exclusions on a discretionary basis in the future to 

smooth through any kind of future volatility, like 

this, that we have in the future.   

  So that leads us to the new capital 
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management plan for 2014 and beyond.  I’ll just go 

through these points quickly, because Mr. Ghikas took 

us through them so well earlier.  But there is two 

main elements that make up this rate-smoothing 

framework.  There is -- one of them is that the 

government directive that says “ICBC, propose a new 

capital management plan to the Commission for their 

approval.  That plan should include a provision to 

continue to protect the solvency of the basic 

insurance, improve the ability to use capital to 

promote stable and predictable rates, and it should 

include the concept of a customer renewal credit when 

capital gets well in excess of the capital management 

target.”   

  The other element are the amendments to IC-

2, so that’s our regulation, where we -- there is that 

re-definition of the capital management target.  We 

saw that there is these three kind of answers, the 

regulatory minimum, the margin for our own risk 

profile, and then a new margin for rate smoothing.  

There is the rate smoothing requirements we saw in IC-

2, requirement (a) and requirement (b).  And so our 

capital management plan that we’re proposing aligns to 

those rate-smoothing requirements.   

  And then IC-2 also has conditions for a 

customer renewal credit, that it be non-transferable 
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and non-refundable, and a credit upon renewal.   

  So with that, we have -- we are bringing 

forward a proposed new capital management plan.  It 

has these four elements.  That new capital management 

targets that we’re proposing, new capital provisions, 

the continuation of the capital maintenance provision 

that exists right now in our capital management plan, 

and a customer renewal credit, all designed to follow 

the new framework.  I’ll just go through the first two 

items, those I think are the most important. 

    Proceeding Time 10:45 a.m. T21 

  So it’s useful to go our current capital 

management plan because what we’re proposing for our 

new capital management target is building off of the 

capital management target in our current plan.  So our 

current plan is addressing solvency.  So it’s a 

solvency target in a sense, in essence.  It was before 

we also brought in rate smoothing as an element of 

what we use capital for. 

  So the current capital management plan sets 

a target for solvency protection.  It starts with this 

regulatory minimum MCT level of 100 percent.  Again 

that’s according to the minimum capital test of the 

Office of the Superintendent of Financial 

Institutions.  We adhere to that according to IC-2.  

And then on top of that we put a margin of 30 points, 
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and that’s based on some standard risk-based capital 

testing that we do, the actuaries do, and that was 

presented in a prior application and was adopted.  So 

that’s our current capital management target.  And 

again, when capital was for the purpose of solvency 

protection.  From here on we’ll call that old capital 

management target, we’ll call it the new solvency 

target in our new world, and then on top of that we’re 

going to add a rate smoothing margin of 20 points and 

our proposal is now a new capital management target of 

150.   

  Now, why 20 points?  And really it comes 

down to kind of the principles of what you want a rate 

smoothing margin to be, and balancing the tension 

between those desired attributes.  So one of them is 

that you’re able to smooth through kind of normal 

volatility that we’ve seen in the last ten years.  

You’d like to be able to smooth through it in a way 

that you can do it over a couple of years, and not put 

capital at risk of falling below 100 percent because 

that’s one of the requirements of IC-2 that we don’t 

want to violate.  You also want to have a rate 

smoothing margin that doesn’t have a lot of impact on 

the rates for customers.   

  So taken all together, all of those items 

that we have to balance, and we came up with the 
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proposal that 20 percent works to meet that balance of 

consideration for that.   

  The second item in that capital management 

plan is the new capital provisions.  There’s the rate 

exclusion, and that’s the method by which we use 

capital to promote the stable and predictable rates.  

And there’s a capital build.  We've design these to 

conform with those requirements of IC-2.  Remember the 

requirements (a) and (b).  So requirement (a), that 

the lost cost forecast variance may be excluded, and 

requirement (b) is that the rate change cannot differ 

by more than the prior year’s rate change by more than 

one and a half percentage point.   

  That requirement (b) is a little bit hard 

to get your head wrapped around.  It had a picture so 

here’s the picture.  The 4.9, assuming that the 

proposed 4.9 is approved, this is what the rate change 

band would be for 2014.  So we’d have a floor on what 

the rate change could be of 3.4, and a ceiling of 6.4.   

  So now we’re ready to talk about the 

provisions and how they’re defined.  So the way we’re 

proposing the rate exclusions to work is that you only 

allow it if you’re in the rate smoothing band.  Your 

capital is above the 130, so you’re above your 

solvency target, and you have some capital that you 

can use to smooth through the rate volatility.  And we 
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also want to only use the rate exclusion provision 

when you’re having adverse forecast variance.  Okay, 

so save it for when it matters, when you have 

something significant you want to offset.   

  So if those conditions hold, then we are 

proposing that we can exclude some or all of it -- 

that’s requirement (a) -- and it would be subject to 

Commission approval.  So we would propose that amount, 

of course it’s discretionary and up to the final 

approval of the Commission.  And that would be subject 

to that IC-2 capping requirement.  So the final rate 

does have to land within that rate band.   

  Just to help you see how it works, we have 

an illustration here.  So assuming your rate, your MCT 

is in the rate smoothing band, you’re good to go, and 

you have a half point of unfavourable forecast 

variance and a rate change to cover costs of 7 and a 

half percent.  You can actually exclude -- you can 

exclude up to all of the unfavourable forecast 

variance, but you’re still not within the band.  So 

that capping requirement requires that you increase 

the rate exclusion to get you down to the ceiling. 

    Proceeding Time 10:51 a.m. T22 

  So there are situations where you may have 

to adjust the provision because of that ceiling 

requirement, or the rate change band requirement.   
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  Now, any forecast variance that you exclude 

is a cost element.  You're running rate short, so when 

you set rates next year, you need to include it in 

your base.   And so this slide is just emphasizing 

that point, that we are short in costs and so we are 

going to have to make up for it. 

  Then there’s the capital build provision.  

This is much like what we have in the current capital 

management plan.  It applies when you are not rate 

smoothing, so you don’t want to simultaneously be 

releasing capital and trying to build capital, that 

makes no sense.  So we will only have a capital build 

provision when these two conditions hold.  There is no 

rate exclusion and you are below your capital 

management target.  So you want to have -- of course, 

if you are over your capital management target, you 

don’t want to build.  That’s not the intention to try 

to get over that.  I know there’s been confusion on 

that point.   

  And so we use a formula calculation to 

calculate the capital build provision.  So if you are 

below the solvency target, you need to build it at a 

quicker rate, so one-fifth the efficiency.  You want 

to take care of solvency issues right away.  And so if 

you are short by, say, a hundred million, one-fifth, 

twenty million, is what you’d put in the next year’s 
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rate.   And you’d add to it the shortfall in the rate-

smoothing margin.   And so, say, if you are two 

hundred million short, you’d take one-tenth of that; 

twenty million is what you’d put in your revenue 

requirement.   

  These are subject to -- the proposed 

capital build provision is subject to the capping 

requirement just as the rate exclusion was.    

  So I’m going to stop there with the capital 

management plan and just summarize here.  The required 

rate change to cover cost is 11.5.   There is a rate 

exclusion of 6.6 percent.  It brings the rate change 

down to 4.9.   We are proposing a new capital 

management plan that continues to protect the solvency 

of the basic insurance and it improves our ability to 

use capital to smooth through adverse rate volatility. 

  So that is my summary, thank you. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Mr. Chairman, perhaps before we break, if 

there’s any questions of clarification from any of the 

commissioners, I’m sure Ms. Minogue would be happy to 

take those how.  Otherwise we can stand down and 

reassemble.  

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   Just for my own edification may I 

ask a question relating to the loss cost scenarios.  

You have very helpfully stated what you thought are 

the drivers on that.  One of the drivers that I was 
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curious about, if you have an opinion on is a driver 

of the state of the economy, specifically the 

unemployment rate.  Do you find a correlation between 

costs and the state of the economy and unemployment? 

MS. MINOGUE:   There is some thought, especially with 

long-term employment, there is some, you know, 

literature on that, that that can result in more 

claims costing. 

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   Higher claims. 

MS. MINOGUE:   Mm-hmm.  

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   Have you any sense, and I know I’m 

not going on -- this is only for my own edification, 

have you any sense if there is a relationship whether 

it is causal or not? 

MS. MINOGUE:   I really hate to say because it’s only my 

opinion and showing causal links is very very 

difficult. 

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   I understand. 

MS. MINOGUE:   So there are different jurisdictions in 

North America that are suffering more run of claims 

and there does seem to be people pointing to the long-

term unemployment issue. 

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   That’s helpful.  I don’t recall you 

addressing it and it’s nice to query that. 

MS. MINOGUE:    Well, we haven’t really considered that a 

source of our cost pressure.   
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COMMISSIONER REVEL:   Thank you very much. 

MS. MINOGUE:   Okay.    

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, so we will now break so we can 

set up and we’ll make this an even longer break in 

case anybody needs to do anything, and then we’ll 

reconvene in ten minutes -- let’s make it fifteen 

minutes then.  So ten after eleven.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED 10:56 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 11:12 A.M.)   T23 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Chair, I believe it’s appropriate now 

that we begin the order of cross-examination, 

beginning with Ms. Flewelling.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman and 

Commissioners.  I just pause here to inject a little 

bit of humour, that I came with only two small binders 

because the helicopter told me they weren’t going to 

leave if I had all those binders with me.  And my wish 

list for the next time we’re here is page numbers on 

the top right corners of all of the documents and 

materials would be very helpful, just in terms of 

reference.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. FLEWELLING: 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So we have heard many times that 

increasing bodily injury claims costs are the primary 
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driver of the basic insurance rates, and the primary 

driver of the need for another rate application.  And 

I just want to clarify.  My understanding is, the 

claims costs includes all costs.  So it’s not just 

compensation for injuries, it’s all the costs.  So, 

costs and disbursements.  Plaintiffs’ costs, if they 

are successful at a trial.  The costs of the medical 

reports, engineering reports, other expert reports, 

defence costs, their expert reports.  So, and I just 

want to be clear, that includes everything, is what I 

understand.  Is that correct?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Okay.  And I also understand that 

ICBC believes that enhancements -- and I think the 

phrase was “including building upon best practices in 

terms of the claims management policies will reduce, 

or will help to reduce the BI severities.”  Is that 

correct?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And ICBC’s goal, and I took this 

from the application, and I just wanted to set the 

stage for this, is ICBC’s claims handling strategy, 

and related initiatives, support its goal of resolving 

claims in a fair and reasonable manner through 

effective and efficient interactions between claimants 

and ICBC.  And I take this for the panel from the 



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  153 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

application, Chapter 6, page 6-5.  And of course, and 

that’s correct.  That’s been adopted here in these 

proceedings.   

  That’s page 6-5.  

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Could you tell me what number this is 

referring to on page 6-5?   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes.  I’m just having a look now.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   That’s the one problem with not 

having all my binders.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Just a moment, please.  Yeah, it’s 

paragraph 17.  

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Under (c.1), "ICBC’s claims 

handling strategy and related initiatives support its 

goal of resolving claims in a fair and reasonable 

manner, through effective and efficient interactions 

between claimants and ICBC."   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I’ve found that, yes.  Thank you.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Thank you.  I just -- I highlight 

that just to set the stage because that sets out 

really the fundamental goal of ICBC in its claims 

handling strategy.  

  Now, in the current application, ICBC is 

pointing to the tort system in this province, which as 
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Ms. Minogue was saying allows an individual who is 

injured to claim compensation for losses flowing from 

those injuries.  And ICBC is pointing the finger at 

the tort system for increased bodily injury severities 

in particular.  And I am citing this from the 

application.  And I don’t have a cite, but I will get 

it if you need it, but I take the quote.  “New heads 

of damage have been emerging and there are constant 

pressures to maximize the claims for certain 

psychological injuries such as PTSD,” which is post-

traumatic stress disorder, “and claims for loss of 

future earning capacity, not just future income.” 

  I don’t have the cite.  It’s in the 

application.  Do you recall that being in the 

application?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I do.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Great.  Would you agree with me 

that these two heads of damages are in fact -- they’re 

not new.  And so for instance, I just did a search 

last night, just out of curiosity.  Claims for post-

traumatic stress disorder have been made for many, 

many years.  Would you agree?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Okay.  And in terms of claims for 

loss of future earning capacity, those claims are not 

new either.  In fact, back in the 1970s, the Supreme 
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Court of Canada was addressing the fact that it’s a 

loss of capacity, not a loss of earnings that must be 

compensated.  Do you agree with that?  

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, that is true.  I think in the 

context of the discussion in the chapter, it was -- 

this has been an increased area in recent years, in 

terms of litigation.   

    Proceeding Time 11:18 a.m. T2 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right, well you didn’t exactly 

put it that way.  You were saying that these are new 

heads of damages.  So that’s not accurate in terms of 

what was in -- how it was stated in this chapter, 

correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Could we have the citation perhaps that 

would be reflective of what we’re discussing? 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes, and I will get that to you, 

but as you’ve recognized that phrase or that section 

was in the application, but I will get you that cite, 

absolutely. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And also, ICBC is pointing its 

finger or blaming legal representation for increased 

BI severity, and there’s a cite -- this is the 

response to Request for Information No. 1 to TREAD 

13.1, and it’s Attachment A, and what the cite or what 

the quote was that I pulled out was: 
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“The average amount paid for litigation 

costs has increased at an average rate of 7 

percent per year over the last four years, 

which is a greater increase than the overall 

BI severity.” 

 Do you recall that?  That’s my direct quote, yes. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay, thank you. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   That’s taken directly from that 

response to information request.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   So that would be the last paragraph? 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yeah, it’s the 13.1, it’s in 

Attachment A, and as I said, the actual quote was: 

“The average amount paid for litigation 

costs has increased at an average rate of 7 

percent per year over the last four years, a 

greater increase than the overall BI 

severity.” 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, I do see that quote. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right, and that’s -- all right.  

And that is ICBC's view, that in fact it’s the 

litigation costs that are even greater, have a greater 

increase than the overall BI severity. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  Litigation costs 

obviously means costs of going to trials.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Costs of going to trials, not just 
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going to trials but costs throughout the litigation 

process. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Anything associated with people 

having to enter through the legal stream to resolve 

their cases. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And a big part of that, you’d 

agree, would be costs of trials, which are far more 

costly to both sides than if a case is resolved 

without the need to trial. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, trials would also be included as 

one of the many elements of that.  That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And would you agree, with your 

experiences, especially coming up through the ranks as 

adjuster, that the litigation costs, the trial costs 

are the greatest?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   On an individual file that would be 

correct.  So the cost of going to trial is a very 

expensive outcome.  That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I just wanted to switch over now 

and look at the current situation facing ICBC's 

customers and claimants as well, with kind of 

basically like a snapshot of what’s happening now.  We 

have now far more telephone and e-mail claims 

handling, especially with the centralized claims 

injuries centres, and I think it’s called the 
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Functional Organizational Model.  So that a claimant 

could be in Victoria but dealing with an adjuster 

who’s in the Interior.  Kelowna, for instance.  Is 

that correct?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, that is correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And would you agree then in that 

scenario, I mean the adjuster who’s handling that case 

is not able to meet this injured person as a claimant 

in person? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   In person, that is correct.  They would 

do their communications over the phone or by e-mail. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.  Do you agree with this 

proposition, that that impairs or it may impair the 

ability of an adjuster to actually assess the validity 

of a claim and assess a person’s credibility, and just 

generally overall assess the case? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree with that.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Would you agree that because of the 

geographical distance between a injured claimant and 

the adjuster, that the adjuster may not be as familiar 

with service providers in that claimant’s geographical 

area as if they were otherwise located in the same 

city, that’s an issue? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, that is something that could 

occur, although with the ability that we have in terms 

of our service providers and the network that we have 
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in terms of what an adjuster may be able to find out 

about a location and what was provided, that is 

available for an adjuster to do that.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So the adjuster would have to go 

and look it up and find out if a claimant is seeing a 

particular physiotherapist on the recommendation of 

their doctor, the adjuster would have to go look it up 

and find out where it is?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Not so much look it up, but in terms of 

the availability of the discussion that would occur 

with the service provider, whether an adjuster lives 

in Prince George or is working in Prince George and 

the customer is in Vancouver, those communications 

would be via telephone with the service providers in 

both those areas.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Do you agree that what can happen 

in a situation like that because of the geographical 

distance, is that the adjuster may direct an injured 

claimant to a particular service provider, not 

realizing that it may be a 45 minute or hour commute 

to get to the service provider?  The reason I raise 

that is because I understand that may be an issue in 

some cases.  

    Proceeding Time 11:25 a.m. T25 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   An adjuster would not have a discussion 

-- would not be directing a customer to a particular 
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service provider.  The choice of the service provider 

is the customer.  So in that context I would not agree 

with that statement.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Would you agree, again based on 

your experience, that people who have been injured 

like to have the face-to-face communications and 

meetings with someone that’s going to be helping them 

or handling their case? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I’d like to talk a little bit about our 

centralized -- or CSIC.  So there is -- that 

particular department has been in place since 2002-

2004 and all their communications -- and they are 

physically located in the Surrey location.  They were 

handling claims for the entire province and have been 

ever since.  So those concerns and challenges that 

we’ve had about the face to face have certainly been 

overcome.   

  There’s always the ability for a customer, 

if they wish to have a face-to-face interaction with 

an adjuster, to do so, but what we have found is that 

the customer was most interested in getting their 

issues and needs resolved, and the physical face to 

face certainly was not a limitation for this 

department that was in Surrey that have been very very 

successful in managing the needs of our customers.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And I understand there’s also other 
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centres, litigation centres now that may be in 

completely different geographical locations to where 

claimants are located as well. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Our litigation centre is located -- and 

they do work for litigation in the entire province, 

yes, that is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Do you agree that having a separate 

geographic location when dealing with injured 

claimants directly could result in some delays in 

responding to the claimants? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I would actually -- I would disagree 

with that statement.  I think disability for our 

adjusters to be utilized more effectively gives the 

ability for our adjusters to be more responsive to our 

customers’ needs.  So part of the geographic model 

that we had in the past was if you were in an office 

in a particular location and there weren’t a lot of 

claims in that particular one, you would have limited 

claims coming to you, and you could have wait times -- 

you would have wait times in locations where you had 

very busy offices. 

  So the idea of this being moved from a 

geographic to a more functional model actually enables 

our adjusters, in our view, to be more responsive to 

how long it takes for our customers to make their -- 

the needs of our customers and the time for us to 
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respond to their concerns and their needs.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:    And the big change has been the 

model.  It’s done by telephones and e-mails now, 

essentially. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Well, the model is having the 

segmentation of the files going to all adjusters in 

the province, and as a result of that, most of the 

communication is done through the phone as well as 

through e-mail. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Are you of the view that that could 

create friction between claimants or customers and the 

adjusters? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I would say, and I would refer back to 

our experience that we have had in the CSIC, that 

certainly has not been our -- what we have learnt from 

that, and that is one of the best practices that we’ve 

actually move forward on.  So that particular group 

has been in operation since 2002 and the face-to-face 

element did not come up as an issue for our customers, 

and that is very foundational to us moving forward 

with this model. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And I’ll locate the cite for it, I 

understand -- this was a response to a request in the 

Commission’s taking the data.  The representation rate 

has gone up and it’s a much higher percentage over the 

years with CSIC, as you call it.  Is that correct? 
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MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think it’s important for us to talk 

about what that was, and I think there is an 

information request that does discuss the relevance of 

that representation rate.    

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes, I think that would be the 

second response to request 201.1, and there was a 

chart there from 2006 to 2012. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes.  Yes.  And so I think the 

important element in this IR that we’ve discussed that 

I’d like to bring to the Commission’s attention is, 

early on in the CSIC, the segment of files that they 

received was a very small portion of the risk and 

complexity of an unrepresented claim.  In the latter 

parts -- so as you can see, in the latter parts of the 

years here, what has happened is that CSIC adjusters 

received the entire level of complexity of 

unrepresented claims. 

  So I think this IR discusses that and puts 

that in perspective as to why that rate was increasing 

over time.   

Proceeding Time 11:31 a.m. T26 

  What we have seen throughout the years with 

the CSIC, whether they had the low-risk files or the 

full complexity of unrepresented claims, their 

representation rate has always been lower than the 

other offices, the other geographic offices, claims 
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offices, as we call it.  So, I think that is what this 

IR is discussing.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Do you know when approximately the 

CSIC started to get the more complex files, as you 

call them?  

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think to put -- to respond to that, 

it’s today, they take all elements of claims.  

Throughout these years, what we call the algorithm was 

changed in the process, so that additional levels of 

complexity were added to them over these years.  So, 

today they handle all complexities of unrepresented 

files over these years.  The algorithm was changed to 

allow for more files to be placed in that location.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Thank you.  And I just -- I have 

the reference now to that --  

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay.  Thank you.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   -- prior cite, where I had talked 

to you about the quote, new heads of damages.  That is 

in a response to request to TREAD No. 1, 13.1.  And 

it’s referencing -- it’s Attachment A, referencing 

another response to request to the BCOAPO.  So it’s 

Attachment A, page 2 of 3.  Second full paragraph, 

beginning with “Tort law is determined by what is 

decided by the courts.”   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay.  We’re just getting that one, 

thank you.   
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  Yes, I do see that.  All right.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, just in terms 

again of looking at the current picture here that’s 

facing ICBC, ICBC has an increasing inventory of 

unsettled cases.  Would you agree with that?  BI 

cases.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes.  We do have more claims, yes.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And you have more unsettled bodily 

injury claims that are increasing in the inventory, 

correct?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And there are a decreasing number 

of bodily injury cases settled after mediation being 

initiated.  Is that correct?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Could you tell me where you’re drawing 

that information from?   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes.  Yeah, certainly.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Thank you.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   It’s the request response to the 

AIC, 1.1.  And it’s page 2 of 2.  There were a number 

of charts.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   There were three tables.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   One just dealt with all BI 

exposures closed.   
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MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Thank you.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Do you have that?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, I do, thank you.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  We see that the bodily 

injury numbers exposures closed is steadily 

decreasing.  The second table, “Bodily injury 

exposures settled during the year subsequent to 

initiation of a mediation process.”  And I looked 

particularly in the last few years between, say, 2011 

and 2012.  There was quite a significant reduction in 

the number of cases settled after mediation being 

initiated.  Do you agree?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct, yes.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  And do you also agree  

-- and this is set out in the same table, the last -- 

particularly between 2011 and 2012, there has been an 

increase in the number of BI cases that went to trial.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, that is correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And particularly between 2011 and 

2012, we have 165 trials in 2011 and 303 trials in 

2012.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct.  I would note also, 

that is based on the judgment year.  So that requires 

a little bit of discussion.  So a trial may start in 

2011 and the judgment would come, for many reasons, in 

2012.  So, I think that’s why it’s noted that that is 
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based on the judgment year.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Do you know that for certain, or 

are you kind of guessing at that -- 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, that’s --  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   The judgments -- were more 

judgments given in 2012?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I’m just making reference to how 

these are counted, are based on when the judgments are 

received, not when the trial actually occurred.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So that would be the same for 2011 

as well.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That’s right.  That is right.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So there were far more judgments 

from trials in 2012, though.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Now, also there has been an 

increase -- I think the words were, “management focus” 

as well, over the last number of years, in terms of 

the claims.  This is all dealing with the claims 

handling strategy.  Correct?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes.  Yes.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And my reference for this material 

is going to be the response to request to the 

Commission 154.3.1.  And also the response to the 

request to the AIC 2.4. 

    Proceeding Time 11:37 a.m. T27 
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MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I have that. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Thank you.  Adjusters are tracked 

and monitored for their representation rate and they 

are coached, the words were “for improvement”, 

correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   There is “performance metrics”, is 

what the term was, that -- and there was reference to 

a certain way of measuring an adjuster’s productivity 

using performance metrics, is that correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And adjuster’s performances are 

tracked by looking at their productivity, correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   The severity.  So their average 

severity that each adjuster has. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, that is one of the metrics. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right, their closure rates. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   As well.  How many files on average 

they close.  And those performances are compared to 

what is expected of them. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes.  Representation rates are also one 

of the metrics that they would be measured on, yes. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right, and their file reviews 

by management. 
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MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That’s correct 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And in terms of key performance 

indicators, and I’m looking at the response request to 

the AIC request, and this is 2.4, in 2006 and 2007 

there were a number of measures, key measures, that 

adjusters were held accountable for, and then I look 

at the measures after that, up to 2013.  Would you 

agree that there is many more key indicators and 

measures that adjusters are required to comply with 

since 2006?  Or 2007, pardon me? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, there are -- there are more 

measures that they are reviewed upon, yes. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   This is all part of the increased 

management focus.  And adjusters are told, as I 

understand it, to comply with policies such as the 

frequency of making settlement offers to injured 

claimants, correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Adjusters are asked to make offers when 

the information is available to them, and the customer 

is able to -- so when they have enough information to 

make an offer.  That is the time for them to do that. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   But are adjusters given timelines 

as to how frequently they are supposed to consider or 

talk to an injured claimant about settlement offers? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   The adjusters are asked to look at the 

information on their file and to contact the customer 
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to ensure that they are getting new information and 

updating on the status of their claim.  In terms of 

whether it’s a requirement of a monthly, the regular 

contact is going to be dependent upon the nature of 

the injury of the customer and also the needs of the 

customer, so. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So the adjusters are expected, 

though, to follow a timeline and hopefully always 

considering trying to get a case settled and make 

offers of settlement to injured claimants. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   When it is opportune to do on that 

particular file, yes. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.  And adjusters are also 

instructed by management as to when to make formal 

offers to settle in litigated cases.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, they are within the process, and 

again, once they have enough information on the file 

in the litigation process, they are -- yes, one of the 

requirements would be, where appropriate, to make 

formal offers to settle. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I understand that there has been a 

policy to make formal offers to settle prior to 

examinations for discovery, is that correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   If the adjuster, or examiner, believes 

that they have all the information that is required 

for them to do that.  That is really the most 
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important element of when to make a formal offer, when 

they believe they have all the information that is 

available for them to fairly assess the claim, not to 

routinely make it because of a particular process, or 

part of the litigation. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And you’re familiar with 

examinations for discovery, which is an opportunity in 

a litigated file for the defence to really understand 

what the case is about.  

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   It’s an opportunity for the plaintiff 

and for the defence to -- if there are areas of 

uncertainty, to get more information. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And I understand that many of these 

offers to settle, formal offers to settle, are being 

issued prior to examinations for discovery, for 

instances, and adjusters are being held to those 

offers.  And if a plaintiff feels that they should 

have more compensation, then they should go to trial 

for that.  Are you familiar with that policy? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree with that.  What 

the adjusters are required to do is to make a formal 

offer when they believe they have all the information 

that they can assess the file.  Depending on the 

complexity of the file, that may or may not be at 

discovery or prior to discovery or after that.  If new 

information comes forward to the adjuster, an examiner 
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would reassess what they have on that and reflect that 

in their offer. 

    Proceeding Time 11:43 a.m. T28 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And a manager would likely be 

involved in a decision like that? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   They may or may not be involved in a 

decision, depending on, you know, the authority level 

of that file, their authority level, and the nature 

and the duration of the litigation.  So if this is 

something that comes forward and it’s six months 

before trial, the manager would participate or could 

participate in that discussion if required because of 

an authority level, or there’s an important element of 

the file in a particular head of damage, so. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So you’ve mentioned manager would 

be involved depending on the adjuster’s authorities.  

You’d agree that adjusters’ and examiners’ authorities 

have been reducing over several years. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   They have been reduced, yes, and they 

were adjusted when we went to a claims hierarchy.  The 

claims hierarchy is when -- is something that we had 

implemented in March of this year.  We had two levels 

of bodily injury adjusters before that.  We now have 

four levels:  unrepresented, represented, high 

complexity files, and the catastrophic.  And the 

adjusters’ levels were aligned to those types of work.  
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So the authorities would also have been changed based 

on the nature of the work that they’re doing, as well 

as their skill set. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Generally, authorities have reduced 

over a number of years for adjusters and claims 

examiners. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, and -- 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And -- thank you. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   If I may just answer, I think it’s 

important to note when an adjuster’s authority level 

has changed it’s because it’s relevant to their skill 

set and relevant to the work that they are overseeing.  

So when we have the geographical model we would have 

an adjuster who would have a mixed case load.  They’d 

have litigated, unlitigated, low complexity, and high 

complexity.  And their authority level may have been 

at a higher level.   

  When we moved to the new claims hierarchy 

as I described, the authority levels would drop 

because that was relative to the work that they were 

doing.  So if they were in a low complexity type of 

work, their authority would be aligned to that, 

whereas they may have in the past had a higher 

authority because they had a more mixed case load.  

They now would have lower authority because it is 

relevant to the work that they are now overseeing. 
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MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And when did you say this new 

claims hierarchy model was implemented? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   March of this year.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   It's about -- 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Sorry, March, sorry, March of 2013, 

sorry. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Okay. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Sorry, missed a year. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So just recently. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   But before that, adjusters’ 

authorities were being decreased gradually over time 

though, weren’t they?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   As the work has been reassessed and 

realigned, I would say that is true.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And to allow an adjuster to get an 

increase in the authority level, management approval 

is needed, and the manager has to get approval from 

the operations manager.  So there’s two more tiers, in 

other words there’s two levels of management involved 

in increasing an adjuster’s authority, correct?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, that is true.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And I’m taking a quote from your 

response to the AIC request of 3.3 and I'll just quote 

it: 

“Authorities are assessed through rigorous 
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performance management reviews, evaluating 

areas like productivity, representation 

rate, diary, customer satisfaction, quality 

of settlement, and investigation.” 

  Now, my next question is:  Management 

doesn’t have direct contact with the claimant or the 

customer, do they, usually? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Usually not, no.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And committees or management 

approval are required by the adjuster if a settlement 

needs to be made over that adjuster’s authority, 

correct?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That would be correct.  Either if the 

manager has the authority to do that, within their 

authority they would be the one granting the 

authority. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And isn’t it true that managers’ 

authorities over the years has also been decreasing to 

the first level of management? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   To the same degree as -- when I talked 

about the alignment of the claims hierarchy, managers 

too were aligned to that segmented view of files.  So 

their authority would also be relative to the area 

that they’re overseeing.  So a low complexity area 

would have a lower authority level for managers, as 

well as their skill set.   



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  176 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   The committees that the adjuster 

has to go to for approval and for authorities, the 

committees typically don’t have direct contact with 

the injured person either, do they, usually? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Usually not, no.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Wouldn’t you agree that this system 

of decreased authorities for the adjuster and having 

to go to committees and managers, that it takes away 

their responsibility for -- and their own 

accountability for the decisions and the assessments 

that they have to make?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree with that.  I 

think it’s important to note when we talk about -- 

I’ll share what an adjuster would do if it’s over 

their authority and they were discussing this with 

their manager.  They would be the ones to discuss all 

the elements of the claim.  They would discuss their 

interactions with the customers.  They would be making 

recommendations to their manager for approval of that 

-- for that particular claim.  And so it is this -- 

they do participate in the evaluation. 

  The manager is there to assist and 

ultimately grant the authority, but I would not want 

to be -- the outcome of this discussion to be one 

where the adjuster is not participating and not 

providing the important information that is relative, 
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because they are the ones that are handling the day-

to-day issues on the file.   

Proceeding Time 11:50 a.m. T29 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   But in the context of the adjuster, 

subject to rigorous performance reviews, and all the 

key performance indicators, that they have to satisfy 

as well.  In that context, the adjuster is in that 

role.  Correct?  I just point that out to you.  In 

other words, the adjuster participates, but in the 

context of someone who is subject to all these other 

performance measures.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I am not sure I understand the 

connection.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So, the connection being, this is 

someone, while they may participate, can certainly -- 

and may well be overruled by a committee or a manager, 

but the adjuster always has to be considering in the 

back of his or her mind all these other key 

performance indicators.  Wouldn’t you agree with me 

that that may create quite a conflict for an adjuster 

in that situation?  

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree with that.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  Do you agree that the 

need for the adjuster to have to go to committees and 

management for approval can result in delays in 

getting offers out to injured claimants?  
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MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think there is -- it does take time 

to go and discuss this with this manager or with the 

committee.  I think the important element is to also 

discuss the relevance of the committee and why you 

would have a committee process or also have a manager 

involved.  So, this is really where we get a great 

deal of consistency applied to our areas, as well as 

having a second set of eyes on some files.  I think 

you have to balance the needs of the -- I think you 

put it to the time it takes to do that, and the value 

that it actually has on the outcome of claims costs. 

  So I think there is this balance, and the 

intention is not to have an adjuster go to a manager 

on everything that they review and ultimately settle.  

But to files where they meet certain criteria.  One 

would be over their authority.  The manager plays a 

very integral part in the settlement of that file, and 

having that second set of eyes on the file.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Would you agree that if there are 

delays in getting offers out to claimants, and dealing 

with settling their cases, that that can cause 

friction between injured people, or claimants, and the 

adjuster?  If there are delays? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   If the delays are significant, I think 

that would be true.  But I don’t believe the case of 

what we are describing here, that happens in the day-
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to-day operations of what happens with a manager and 

an adjusters.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   The adjuster by far does the bulk of 

their settlement and negotiations within their 

authority, and would ultimately seek guidance and 

require to go to either a manager or a committee if it 

is something over their authority.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.  And of course the lower the 

authority, the more often they’re going to have to go 

to a committee and management.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That would be true, yes.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I also wanted to talk about 

mediations.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Mm-hmm.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And would you agree that there has 

been a loss of endorsement of mediations by ICBC as an 

effective means of settling cases without going to 

trial?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I think it’s important to note the 

mediation process is available to both parties of the 

action, so through the Supreme Court Rules, both 

parties have the ability to file a formal notice to 

mediate.  So, both parties -- either party could do 

that.  The other party would be required to go.  So, I 

think that’s an important element of the formal notice 
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to mediate.   

  I think the other element that we should 

also be talking about is other mechanisms for 

settlement.  So, I think mediations, we have gone to 

less mediations.  But we have also settled more files.  

So I think that needs to be relative in the 

discussion.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Well, just on that last point, when 

you say you’ve settled more files, but your pending -- 

your inventory of unsettled files is actually 

increasing.  Correct?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   So, given the representation rate, so 

for our injury -- represented injury group, they have 

more files coming to them.  So the growth in that area 

is related to the representation rate.   

  That group has settled more files, so there 

are more files being settled by the represented group 

than they have in other years.  So I think in the 

context of number of claims settled, I think that is 

relative to take that into account as well.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Are you -- do you agree that there 

was a shift in policy in terms of mediations when 

adjusters came to mediations with a very circumscribed 

authority?  They had been committeed, they had 

approval, and they were not allowed to go beyond that 

at a mediation.  Do you agree with that?  Do you 
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remember that?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree with that.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   What adjusters are asked to do, and you 

know, in a mediation, before they go to a mediation, 

if they are seeking authority over their level, what 

they are asked to do is seek either their manager’s 

input and ultimate authority, or a committee’s 

process.  What the adjusters were asked to do was, 

based on the information they had, the committee had 

made the determination of an authority level.  Without 

new information, the adjusters would not be able to 

exceed that committee’s authority level.   

TRACK 30 

    Proceeding Time 11:56 a.m. T30 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Well, would you agree that the 

benefit of having mediations was that it allowed the 

adjuster and examiner, if the examiner was present, to 

assess the injured person, assess the credibility, 

assess the risk of trials, and assess the evidence, 

the positions that are going to be taken at trial.  

Would you agree that that is one of the benefits of a 

mediation? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is one of the benefits.  I think 

it’s important to note, prior to going to a mediation, 

both parties are obligated or should provide all 
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information that the discussion will be placed upon.  

So the adjuster would have all the medical reports, 

all the wage loss information, all elements by which 

they would evaluate their file prior to going to 

mediation. Mediation would not be the place for them 

to get new information.  So they would have all that 

information pertaining to the file prior to going to 

the mediation, and that’s when the evaluation would be 

placed upon it.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Wouldn’t you agree, though, with 

respect, there’s a difference between seeing binders 

of papers and then assessing an individual face to 

face where you have a chance to actually speak with 

them and hear what they have to say?  And that was a 

very very important aspect of mediations, which is why 

they, in the past, have been successful.  Would you 

agree with that? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, I think our adjusters -- I think 

you are discussing credibility, is what I think you 

used the words before, that the adjuster has the 

opportunity to do that.  With the information that the 

adjuster has before going to the mediation, I think 

that is really the important element, is that all that 

information is received before that.  And unless there 

was concern about a particular issue on a plaintiff, 

relating to their credibility, an adjuster would 
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assess that those things that they’ve read about the 

person were true and accurate, and they would reflect 

their value of the claim based on that.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   The mediation department in ICBC 

has been shut down now, correct?    

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, that’s not correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  I understand the 

mediation department that used to be involved in 

organizing and setting up mediations is no longer 

doing that.  And correct me if I’m wrong about that.  

That’s what I understood. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes, I can speak to that. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Thank you. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   So first, I would like to go back to 

some of the dialogue that we’ve already had on 

mediations.   To be clear, when someone chooses a 

lawyer to represent them, they choose that person to 

represent them.  And I believe Ms. Taylor addressed 

this, but mediation is a mutual agreement in cases 

where you can’t agree.  You bring the people, as 

you’ve said, and the binders, and you get a third 

party, who you pay, to help mediate the agreement.  

ICBC still believes in that process.  But as we 

addressed in Chapter 6, we are looking for new ways 

and more efficient and effective ways to negotiate, 

and what is reflected in the figures that you see in 
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regards to reduced mediation, is not an abandonment 

from ICBC or plaintiff counsel, it’s an agreement from 

both sides that there are cases in which we should pay 

the cost associated with mediation.  There are cases 

where it’s not necessary.    

  And as Ms. Taylor said, we’ve increased our 

numbers of settlements with claimant counsel this 

year, and we settle them by agreement.  Some go to 

trial, and there was some discrepancy, and I know that 

if we look at BCUC 105.3, round 1 -- 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I’m sorry.  Could you repeat that 

number again? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   It’s round 1, BCUC 105.3.    

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Perhaps you can just tell me what 

the context is. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Sure.  What this table gives is this 

table gives the number of trials that were run versus 

the number of trials where there were judgments, and 

what we will see is that in 2011 there were 181 trials 

run.  In 2012 that number did increase to 254, which 

was consistent with 2009/2010.  So what that table 

shows, and I believe the IR -- I know the IR speaks 

to, is that there are a number of different reasons 

for volatility and numbers of trials.  It can be the 

trial calendar of counsel, it can be the trial 

calendar of the court – in other words cases get 
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bumped when there is two or three booked.  And it can 

simply be the types of issues that are being disputed.  

When two sides cannot agree on some complex legal or 

medical matters, they need a judge or a trial.   And 

depending on how many cases there are, the numbers 

fluctuate, but as we see in this table, is that they 

don’t fluctuate greatly, and we are talking about, in 

the left column, a 180 to 254 trials that make up a 

part of 40 to 45 thousand settlements a year.  So less 

than 1 percent of our cases go to trial.  And trial is 

important, as our intervenor pointed out, and 

expensive process, but it’s a necessary process.   

  What I would disagree with is the 

allegation or the suggestion that ICBC is driving 

people to trials and forcing them away from 

mediations. 

    Proceeding Time 12:03 p.m. T31 

  In fact we’ve addressed this, I think, 

clearly in Chapter 6, is we’re looking at different 

ways to negotiate.  And what we’ve seen is some cases 

do go to trial.  There’s been a few more than 2011, 

but consistent with other years.  And the majority of 

our cases settle by negotiation. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Well, that’s correct, but there’s 

been -- there was quite a significant jump in the 

trials up to 2012.  We don’t have the 2013 figures as 
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yet.  But the main point being that would you agree 

that mediations are a useful way for an ICBC adjuster 

and examiner to assess the risk of the case, and 

perhaps try to reach a negotiated settlement to avoid 

the costs of the trial?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I would agree with that. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Thank you.   

  Mr. Chair, this -- 

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   May I interject?  You raise a point 

I’d like some clarification on from perhaps Ms. Taylor 

or Mr. Wilson. 

  Ms. Taylor, you said mediation is not a 

place to gather new information.  Is that a stricture 

or is that just a practice? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No.  What I was alluding to there is, 

prior to going to mediation, part of the notice to 

mediation requirements would be that seven days before 

the mediation, both parties should obtain everything 

that they’re going to rely upon in that mediation.  So 

I was alluding to that, that they would have that 

information.  

  In terms of what is gained at the 

mediation, I think it would be rightly so something 

that the plaintiff is able to share.  But nothing of 

significant medical or wage loss information, because 

that should be shared seven days before and not at a 
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mediation, if both the requirements of that -- that 

information is given to them prior, I believe it was 

seven days.   

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   Thank you for that clarification.  

I’m sorry, I hope I haven’t broken your train of 

thought, Ms. -- 

MS. FLEWELLING:   No, no, not at all, and I was going to 

suggest this might be a good time for the lunch break.  

I’m in your hands. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I will go with that.  So we will have 

lunch break.  We will reconvene at 1:30. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 12:05 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 1:29 P.M.)  T32 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated. 

  Ms. Flewelling, I believe you were up, and 

you’re up again.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. FLEWELLING (Continued): 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Just before we broke for lunch, we 

were just talking about mediations.  I just wanted to 

come back to that point again.  I understand that -- 

in the way that used to be -- ICBC had its own 

mediation department, so if a mediation was to be 

scheduled, either by agreement or by notice, it went 

to the mediation department at ICBC, and they would 

coordinate everything and set everything up.  Correct?   
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MR. WILSON:   A:   I can answer that.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Ah, yes.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   That is correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  And I also understand 

that that was closed down about a year ago.  I don’t 

have the exact date, but that was my understanding.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, that’s not correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  Was it closed down?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, it was not closed down.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  Were the people moved 

to other departments?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   No.  What happened in 2013 was that we 

looked at the efficiency of the department along with 

other functions, and we found that we were 

coordinating mediations for both plaintiff counsel -- 

for the plaintiff and the defendant.  And we stopped 

doing the administrative assistance for plaintiff 

files.  We continued to support the defence, the 

defendant, in booking mediations.  And there was some 

overlap where two parties that wanted to mediate would 

phone our department, rather than just phoning each 

other.  So it was a matter of a lack of efficiency.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So, the way the situation is now is 

if an injured person wants to mediate their case, 

their counsel then would have to go through the B.C. 

Arbitration Centre if they issue a notice to mediate, 
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and set that up on their own.  Correct?  Is that --  

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, that’s not correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  Go ahead and explain 

just -- yeah, just briefly how that’s happening now.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Okay.  So in simple terms, if a 

plaintiff and their counsel want to mediate with an 

ICBC adjuster, the plaintiff counsel and the adjuster 

regularly speak in any event.  The plaintiff counsel 

would phone the adjuster and either book an informal 

mediation or they would issue a notice to mediate.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yeah.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   The notice to mediate would still go to 

our mediation department.  The payment of the 

mediation would be processed through our mediation 

department, but what has changed is, we now -- once 

that a notice has been issued, there is a time limit 

for the two sides to agree on a date and a mediator.  

And rather than our department facilitating those two 

negotiations, or those two conversations, we’re simply 

saying, “Adjuster, phone the lawyer, or lawyer, phone 

the adjuster and tell us where you want to mediate and 

when.”   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And if they can’t agree on a 

mediator, then who helps them resolve that?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Under the rules of mediation, in the 

rare circumstances -- and they’re very rare -- when 
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two sides cannot agree on a mediator, they -- under 

the rules, they submit three names each and if they 

cannot agree it goes to a roster, and the roster 

decides who the mediator is.  In B.C., in our civil 

litigation, in most -- in the vast majority of cases, 

both lawyers, or the lawyer and the adjuster for the 

plaintiff and the defence, they agree on a mediator.  

It’s rare that they don’t.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.  So, you’ve left it now.  

It’s more in the hands of counsel and the adjuster to 

set these things up on their own.  And you say that 

was more efficient that way, essentially.  They’re 

setting up the mediations on their own between them.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   That’s correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.  I understand as well that 

there has been a policy that when an injured person or 

their counsel, when their counsel usually involved at 

that stage, issues a notice to mediate -- so it forces 

the defence to go to a mediation, that the policy is 

we’ve made an offer to settle this case before the 

mediation.  We’ll show up because we have to, but 

we’re not moving off this offer.  Do you know anything 

about that policy, or is that an accurate description 

of that policy?  Because that’s what I understand has 

been happening.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes, to the first point.  I know 
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something about -- I would disagree that it’s an 

accurate description.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   You had classified mediation earlier as 

successful, and I think if we look at mediation, we 

have to define first of all what is success.  So if 

success is that two parties cannot agree, and they are 

willing to pay a fee, which is in the range of $3,000, 

to have a third party mediate, and they can resolve an 

issue, then that’s successful.  And it’s much cheaper 

than trial.  Where two parties can exchange 

information and agree, then we question the success of 

paying $3,000 for a mediation process.   

    Proceeding Time 1:34 p.m. T33 

  So ICBC's position always has been that 

before we go to mediation we should exchange 

information and we should try and get an agreement.  

It’s always our policy to try and get information 

based -- or assessment on information, and get a 

settlement in a timely manner.  And both parties agree 

to mediation, but both parties have rules that they’re 

bound by.  So one is that you exchange information 

seven days prior.  Another is that it’s an avenue of 

resolving dispute or disagreement.  Our position is if 

the other side does not give us an offer, does not 

give us information and does not give us the 
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information to assess something, then we can make an 

offer, a formal offer that protects our costs.  

  So we’re assessing an offer based on the 

information we have, and we’re putting a mechanism 

into court so that we don’t have to pay extra money to 

see this through the process.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So what you’re saying is -- this 

seven day rule, that was an ICBC policy that they said 

we want -- 

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, not at all.  Mediation is governed 

by litigation rules.  So the roster is an example when 

you can’t agree.  Part of the rules of mediation is 

that both sides have to exchange information within 

seven days. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   But if this was set up between 

counsel and ICBC, I mean they can agree to whatever 

terms they like which is going to facilitate the 

settlement.  Wouldn’t you agree with that?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   That’s correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Okay.  And what I heard you say, I 

think what you were trying to say is, if -- ICBC likes 

to have all its information and then they make an 

offer.  If there was additional information that came 

to counsel’s attention and was sent to ICBC within 

that seven days, would ICBC say, “Well, we’re not 

moving off our offer,” there’s not much point in 
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having mediation in that case?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   We will always look at available 

information.  What we’re simply asking both sides to 

do is to play by the rules.  And if you have 

information that you can share, then you shouldn’t 

ambush the other side at mediation.  You exchange and 

I believe this process, I believe most processes, 

including trial and mediation, are that you get your 

information out first so that you can assess it and 

you can avoid the trial or mediation.  That is and 

always will be our position.  If for whatever reason 

the person is flying into the province or just simply 

doesn’t get the information until right before 

mediation, of course we’ll consider it.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   But am I correct that there was a 

policy, at least in some cases, that an offer was made 

before the mediation, they’d show up because -- ICBC 

would show up because they had to and they weren’t 

going to move off their offer?  Did that happen?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think what we need to take into 

account, if there was no new information that was 

presented that the adjuster felt changed the 

complexion of the file, they would say they’ve 

evaluated all the information that they had prior, and 

if there was no new information as in -- to change 

their quantification of the claim, yes, they would 
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come and stay on what they think the file was worth.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And they assessed what they thought 

the file was worth before having an opportunity to 

question the injured person, to see them in person, 

and to actually have a face-to-face dialogue with 

everybody in the room.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Well, I think part of the evaluation of 

a file would take into account all other aspects.  And 

I think when we talk about the seven days, I think 

it’s a rule of the notice to mediate, but it is also 

good practice.  And I think what you were talking 

about before, if an adjuster and a lawyer agree on it, 

I think they should be able to have the opportunity to 

review the information and make a good evaluation 

based on what those reports or wage loss information 

might be.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Would you agree with me that the 

closer you get to trial in terms of settling a case, 

the more expensive it is, the higher the costs?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I would say that depends.  If you’re 

talking about costs of litigation in terms of expert 

reports and legal fees, I would agree that the cost 

increases as they get closer to trial.  In some cases 

a trial is about a central matter, so either you 

caused an injury or you didn’t.  This event is going 

to happen or it’s not.  And so in some cases that go 
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to trial, it’s necessary to get there to get an 

assessment and a decision. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I’m not questioning the necessity 

for trial.  Sometimes there just has to be.  That’s 

why we have our judges and courts, so that they can 

adjudicate on differences and we agree to disagree.  

But I think what you said is you agree that it’s more 

expensive.  The closer you get to trial it’s going to 

cost more.  There’s expert reports, legal fees, all 

the court fees, et cetera.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I would agree the fees increase.     

Proceeding Time 1:40 p.m. T34 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Again, this has been, as is my 

experience, but I understand that what’s happening as 

well in the last at least year or so, that ICBC 

doesn’t start increasing their offers of settlement 

until very close to trial.  Is there a policy around 

that particular aspect of cases?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I -- the policy that we have is to 

-- when new information comes in, it is incumbent upon 

the adjuster, examiner or manager to review that 

information.  If new information comes in, of course 

we would consider it and include that in the 

quantification of a claim.  If no new information 

comes in, and a year lapses and nothing has changed, 

the offer will still be what it is, because the file 
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hasn’t changed in its complexity or the impacts to the 

plaintiff.  So, I would distinguish those two, that 

it’s based on information that changes the 

quantification of the claim.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I -- well, the AIC requested data 

from ICBC to try to indicate the amounts that were 

given to injured people to settle their case, versus 

what was actually achieved at trial.  And this was the 

response, and request for information AIC 2.2.  And 

the response was, “ICBC has concerns about personal 

privacy issues associated with the level of detail.”  

And the concern was about identifying parties in the 

action, by comparing the award to published court 

decisions. 

  Now, you know, with respect, that -- first 

of all, that data is kept by ICBC, is that correct?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Actually, I’d like to see the reference 

first.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Certainly.  Yeah, it’s AIC 2.2.   

  Yeah.  So we asked, “Does ICBC maintain 

data regarding the amount offered to settle a BI claim 

on repped files before, and the amount actually 

awarded following a trial and appeal.”  And we asked 

to provide a comparison.  And similarly, the Panel had 

asked for information about ICBC’s best offers.  And 

I’ll get to that in a moment.  
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  But the response was what I had just read 

about personal privacy issues associated with the 

level of detail.  You have provided some response to 

that question, which didn’t deal with the actual data 

sought, which was, “What’s the first offer?  What are 

the demands made?  What’s the actual result at trial?”  

Is there a way for you to provide that data, and 

compare?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I believe there is another IR which 

speaks to the first offer and trial.  Because offers 

can change from both sides from the time the first 

offer is made up until trial.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.  But you keep data, don’t 

you, about that?  About the first offer, the offer the 

adjuster makes, and then the first demand, say, 

plaintiff counsel would make, and then ultimately 

where it gets settled or what the judgment is.  ICBC 

keeps that data.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes, we do.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  So, that can be 

provided without names, just as a comparator, so that 

the Panel can see the differences between, you know, 

where ICBC is setting its offer and what the trial 

judgment is, which would help assess the efficacy of 

the claims management policies.   

  It’s like my question -- that data can be 
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provided, could it not?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I’m just going to check with the panel.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Sure, certainly.   

    Proceeding Time 1:45 p.m. T35 

MR. WILSON:   A:   We do track offers and we do track 

demands.  We do track final judgments.   

  There are a couple of concerns I have with 

the data.  One is that offers can be made 

incrementally over a number of years prior to trial 

and up to trial, and one concern is that given in the 

context of the question that was asked, does the first 

offer show the efficacy of the corporation’s 

management practices?  I believe that what it does do 

is it gives a great deal of -- it gives numbers 

without a great deal of context.  And I have concerns 

with commercially sensitive or competitive information 

being provided in that environment without the proper 

context.  I would be agreeable to providing data with 

context to the Commission on a confidential basis.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   When you say “with context”, what 

do you mean?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Around when the offer was made and what 

information or what stage of litigation it was made 

at, how many offers were made.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   That would be useful information to 

have.  Would you not agree that by tracking the 
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progression of offers the ultimate result would 

provide helpful information?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Mr. Chairman, I’m going to rise here because 

the witness has identified commercial concerns, the 

question -- and has identified that ICBC is willing to 

provide that to the Commission.  My friend has asked 

whether or not that information would be helpful.  The 

concern is that it might be a little too helpful in 

the sense that it could be taken out of context for 

reasons that -- because it could be taken out of 

context.  And so I think it’s very important, given 

what the witness has said, that anything that’s 

provided be provided confidentially to the Commission 

first.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Mr. Ghikas, I take your point 

and certainly if ICBC is willing to undertake to 

provide the Panel with that information, then we can 

evaluate that information and deal with it at the 

level of confidentiality which might be assigned to 

it.  

  Mr. Miller, did you have anything that you 

could offer to -- 

MR. MILLER:   Well, Mr. Chair, perhaps more comment along 

the lines of clarification.  We’ve heard the witness 

talk about commercially sensitive information.  That 

may be so without knowing what the information is, and 
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I’m not sure myself exactly what the confidential 

concern is.  I think I have a guess but I'm not sure 

it’s on the record yet.   

  And then the second issue is, if they’re 

going to provide it with context, I wonder why that 

information couldn’t be filed and then the re-

examination occur to provide context on it.  It’s just 

a suggestion, but I’m left wondering about exactly 

what some of the bases are, and I prefer to have it on 

the record rather than try to infer it.   

MR. GHIKAS:   I mean, in terms of articulating a rationale 

for it, I think the witnesses would be the best 

position to do that, and if Mr. Wilson can speak to 

that now I think that would be a good place to start.  

But in terms of depending on the issues, I think it’s 

important when we’re dealing with issues of commercial 

sensitivity, given that the whole object here is to 

control claims costs that are associated potentially 

with legal representation, that we proceed very 

carefully in terms of what type of information is 

released to the public, particularly without context. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   If I may make -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, go ahead.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Yeah, thank you.  Just two points.  One 

is we’ve already been provided with reams and papers 

of data which could be likely construed as 
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commercially sensitive, and we already have production 

of that.  I’m somewhat puzzled by just this particular 

data not being provided.  And secondly, it wasn’t 

really set out in the answers as to why that couldn’t 

be provided, although they didn’t admit that they had 

the data.  In fact quite the opposite, they said they 

didn’t have it in one of the responses.   

  The second thing is that’s a very important 

piece, an aspect of this application that the Panel 

has to assess because one of the main components of 

this application is saying, “Look, it’s lawyers, it’s 

the litigation that’s driving all of this.”  Well, 

having a look at the trajectory may help explain 

what’s going on behind the scenes. 

  So in my submission it should be disclosed 

on the record. 

Proceeding Time 1:52 p.m. T36 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Just give us a minute, please.     

  Okay.  Since ICBC has indicated that they 

would be willing to provide the information on a 

confidential basis, we will allow that with Mr. Wilson 

giving us the context, which he indicated he is going 

to provide us more context for it.   

  One question that we do have is, when could 

that undertaking be done, and when would that 

information be available to the Panel?  Because the 
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other question that we have to answer is, how 

commercially sensitive it is, and rule on that.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So if you could have an answer for when 

that information might be available first, and then 

you can go ahead and talk about the context.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I would have to check and perhaps we 

could get back after the break on when it’s available, 

and part of that is in the context of my answer 

regarding the data integrity.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, fair enough.  

Information Request 

MR. WILSON:   A:   So if you would like my context, we 

speak throughout our application and specifically in 

round 2, at BCUC 1.97.2, and prior to that, BCUC Round 

1, BCUC 105.5.   

MR. GHIKAS:   I believe the first IR that Mr. Wilson 

referenced is actually in the second round, I believe.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   The second round?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Which one was it?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   And actually, I’m sorry, I have 

rearranged the order.  I would look at Round 1, BCUC 

105.5, first.   

  As we say in this IR, ICBC’s goal is to 

assess and offer -- make an offer once we have 
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information to assess and make an offer on a claim, 

and to explain it to the claimant.  We also realize 

that issues can come into dispute that -- injuries can 

change, or the nature of the complexity of the claim, 

can change.  And other information or other factors 

can change.  ICBC strives to reassess and make an 

offer when new information changes. 

  So my two concerns in context of this 

question are that ICBC may have very limited 

information.  The person that’s receiving the offer, 

the claimant, may not fully appreciate the injuries, 

or their claim, at the time the first offer is made.  

That first offer could be made several weeks or months 

after that, and the trial occurs frequently three, 

four, or five years later.  There could be a great 

deal of new information, a great deal of issues that 

come up, legal and medical, that create risk and 

complexity.  And looking at the first offer in 

isolation, and treating it as it’s the same offer that 

would be made five years later, by either side -- when 

I say “offer”, whether I mean offer or that -- or what 

the other person is asking for.  It can change 

significantly over time.  I think we talk about that 

in 105.   

  The other -- just in terms of data 

integrity, is when we make an offer, the adjuster puts 
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that offer into the system and when the other person 

makes what we call a demand or an offer, they input 

that.  And over the life of four or five years, with 

changing adjusters, changing caseloads, and changing 

technology, to go back to trials that happened in, 

say, 2011, 2012, 2013, and go back to the '90s, and 

perhaps the mid-2000s, and look at every offer, and 

try and ensure that we’ve got the type of data 

integrity that we’ve provided in our IRs, I believe 

that was our concern initially.  Was that we have -- 

we can clearly track the last offer, which was done 

closer to trial.  Looking at perhaps three, four, five 

years ago, with perhaps three, four different 

adjusters, and multiple offers, becomes less 

statistically reliable.   

  So, those were the context of my concerns.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   In terms of the number of offers, 

there is usually not that many offers on a particular 

file, even with the changing of adjusters.  There may 

be from the adjuster’s side, maybe three or four.  But 

my point is that of course it’s recognized that things 

will change over the course of a case that will affect 

the assessment of the case.  But it is something that 

that context, I would say, is understood by all.  But 

ICBC does track the first offer made by the adjuster 

and subsequent offers all the way through, including 
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the demand made by the injured person as well.  And 

ultimately what the case is either settled for or the 

judgment comes in at.  Correct?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   We do track that.  Again, my concern is 

with -- that it’s not an automated process.  It’s a 

manual process, and that there is some degree of 

error.  And I’m not talking about an error rate of one 

or two percent on a number.  I’m talking about when an 

offer that was not recorded and that, say, shortly 

after the accident, and then there was a subsequent 

offer, three or four years later, if one of those 

offers is missed, that significantly changes the 

picture or the progression.   

  So it’s the human nature of the recording.  

And the fact that contrary to, I believe, what you’re 

suggesting is, there is often multiple offers and 

demands on a file.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   But the point being that those are 

tracked.  There is -- it’s inputted, it’s data.  I 

mean, it’s well -- like, I -- ICBC keeps track of 

everything.  And your comment about errors being made 

-- I mean, couldn’t that apply to the rest of the data 

that’s been provided as well?   

  My point being that, you know, that is 

data.  It’s been requested, and the panel will have a 

look at that.   
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MR. WILSON:   A:   So --  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And so --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Since -- if I may, Ms. Flewelling.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Yes, thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So, there is an undertaking to provide 

this information.  When is the question.   

MR. GHIKAS:   And that really will -- if the process is --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Oh, of course, I’m sorry.   

MR. GHIKAS:   No, no.  That’s okay.  I mean, that is the 

rub right there, because the process, as we’ve heard, 

is not automated necessarily.  And so I would ask -- 

we’ve started the process in the back of just trying 

to figure out what specifically is involved in it. 

  What I would like to do, Mr. Chairman, if 

you’ll permit this, is to come back after the 

afternoon break and give you sort of an update on 

that.  Because to the extent that this is a massive 

undertaking, I may have some new submissions to make 

on that.   

  I mean, we’ve heard that the information 

isn’t particularly probative.  It seems that the most 

likely scenario is that the information will be used 

to try to suggest that it may be worthwhile for people 

to go to trial, because look at how much more they get 

than their initial offer.   

    Proceeding Time 2:01 p.m. T37 
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  And that seems to me to be completely 

taking information out of context.  And I have 

concerns about it, the panel has concerns about it, 

and if the process is a huge undertaking I may have 

further submissions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Ghikas.  We’ll respond 

to that once -- after the break and you’ll give us 

your response for that undertaking.  Thank you. 

  Ms. Flewelling. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Thank you.   

 Q:    And just in one last question, does ICBC keep 

track of data the percentage of times that ICBC 

actually beats its formal offer to settle?  So by that 

I mean, of course, the -- 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I’m sorry, I can’t answer that.  I can 

look into it.  Off the top of my head I’m not sure.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right, so I’ll just leave that 

request on the record at this time as well, and that’s 

-- so the percentage of time that ICBC -- the issue of 

formal offer to settle prior to a trial, and often a 

plaintiff will as well.  And if the judgment comes in 

less than the offer to settle, then there are cost 

consequences to the injured party.   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Can I answer the question? 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes.    

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Whether or not we track it, it’s a yes 
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or no question. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Well, I asked that, and if you do-- 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Okay, okay. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Can you provide that? 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   All right. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Thank you.   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   I just wanted to clarify.   

Information Request 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So just circling back briefly, we 

have already talked about the fact that ICBC is saying 

the main driver of this rate increase is that costs 

are going up and that BI severities are increasing.  

And one of my points in relation to trials was, is it 

correct that the policy of ICBC in the last number of 

years has been to tell plaintiffs, “Go to trial”?  

That there has been a push to make plaintiffs go to 

trial more frequently than years past?  Is that a true 

characterization?  Is that fair to say? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, I don’t believe that’s fair to say.  

And again I would refer to BCUC Round 1, 105.3.  I 

would suggest that -- well, let us get -- let’s go 

there first. 

  If we look at the number of trials held, I 

would suggest first that there’s not a lot of 

volatility between the years prior to 2011 and the 

years after 2011.  The numbers as set out in our 
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evidence are 215 trials out of 42,000 settlements; 

246; then it drops to 181; it goes back up to 254.  

The narrative or the evidence that we led was that 

this is less than one percent of our cases that 

settle, that it -- a decision to go to trial can be 

made by either side, and as I’ve said, it’s often 

complex legal or medical issues, or they’re simply too 

far apart on less than one percent of our cases.  So 

to suggest that ICBC is saying, “Go to trial,” it’s 

not borne out by the numbers and it’s not borne out by 

my evidence, which is our strategy is to make an offer 

when we have information, and to settle a file without 

the expense of litigation or protracted litigation if 

we can. 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   I’d like to add too that the statement 

around the cost pressure around claim severity, you 

know, a key driver in that is that rising rate of 

legal representation of claimant, and a legal claim, a 

claim with legal representation costs a lot more on 

average than one that’s not represented.  And so 

that’s a major factor. 

  So I’m not sure where you’re going with the 

driving people or, you know, to trial or whatever, 

when that’s a very very small percentage.  What is the 

major factor is people obtaining legal representation 

on claims.  It significantly drives up the costs.  
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There’s no question.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   What I’m referring to are the costs 

of going to a trial which are -- it’s expensive to do 

that.  And what you’re saying about the fact that 

legal representation is actually driving up bodily 

injuries varies.  That’s why the data that we just 

requested may help in taking a look and analyzing that 

-- excuse me. 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   That data, excuse me, that data that 

had to do with -- 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes, go ahead, interrupt. 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   -- legal representation of the rates, 

I hear, the rate of legal representation, the data is 

on the record and it is increasing significantly. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   So those, that data -- 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   -- that you’re requesting is the -- 

are the claims that are already legally represented, 

and those have significant cost pressures and 

developed significantly over time because of the 

complexities and uncertainty of those types of claims. 

Proceeding Time 2:06 p.m. T38 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Of course what’s interesting is 

going to be the question, why is legal representation 

increasing?  That’s what we’re kind of getting to here 
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as well.  That’s a key question.  And just on this 

table that was provided, I was surprised.  ICBC can’t 

provide data prior to 2009, because oftentimes a 

greater picture, and more years, would give a much 

better picture than just having four years. 

  So I just point that out.  I understand 

this answer said you can’t provide it.  It’s not 

tracked in a --  

MR. WILSON:   A:   We cannot provide it because it was not 

tracked.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  So, my point is, this 

may not be completely representative of your assertion 

saying that really the number of trials is fairly 

consistent.  Would that be fair?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, I believe my statement was, I did 

not see a lot of volatility in the four years shown.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes.  Yeah.  But we don’t know, 

then, about the prior years and how they would compare 

to these four years.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, we don’t have that data.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Would you agree with me that with 

the increased managerial focus, and with the committee 

structure and with the reduced authorities, now that 

adjusters and examiners have to work with it, that 

they have less autonomy, less decision-making ability, 

less personal accountability, and that’s been shifted 
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over to the managers and the committees that really 

don’t have the personal contact with an injured party.  

And those combined make it much more difficult, and 

result in a far reduced ability for an adjuster to 

make a reasonable and a just and fair offer to settle 

a claim?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree with that 

statement.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And just again to circle back, we 

have talked about, and you have agreed, the adjusters 

are very, very closely scrutinized to keep severities 

in line, representation rates in line, closure rates 

in line.  And plus they have to keep the customers 

satisfied as well.  I mean, would you agree that ICBC 

has a problem with employee satisfaction in the claims 

department?  And I wouldn’t be surprised.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   First, I would like to address the 

first part of the question.  Would we agree that 

they’re being scrutinized more, I believe was the 

question.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Well, I just said scrutinized.  Not 

more.  But I said more managerial focus.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Right.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   And that’s come out this morning in 

some of the evidence, and I think what I would like to 
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point out to the Commission is, I think we’re looking 

at unrepresented claims, or claims without a lawyer.  

And claims with a lawyer.  And we’re putting them in 

one bundle, and they’re being characterized as more 

scrutiny, more process, certainly taking longer to 

settle, and I’d like to take this opportunity to refer 

to our evidence in Chapter 6, which was that our 

functional model as we call it, which is really just 

an organizational structure, to best manage our files 

was changed in late 2011.  And the adjusters followed 

in 2013.  So that we have four different levels of 

claims.  We have unrepresented and then going on up to 

represented and higher complexity and catastrophic.   

  The idea being that we don’t treat all 

customers the same, and we don’t have one adjuster 

handling four or five different types of files.  The 

whole foundation of this model, and it’s a best 

practice across North America, is that you match the 

skills sets to the file and you provide the 

appropriate training and manager oversight.   

  So with our unrepresented customers, we 

talked about telephone claims.  The telephone claims 

handling is an efficient way to ensure that the 

adjuster, whoever they are, throughout the province, 

with the right skill sets, can correspond with that 

customer immediately, not five or six days from now.  
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That if they need to go to a therapist, they can get  

-- they can go to their physio or massage or 

chiropractor immediately, not without waiting to get 

into an office on their time.   

  And the adjuster has a manager who helps 

them when it’s a higher-complexity case above their 

authority, or the manager frequently is used if there 

is an impasse.  So it’s a second set of eyes.  If an 

adjuster and an unrepresented customer cannot agree on 

what a claim is worth, a manager is there to coach, or 

to help the adjuster resolve an impasse.  Similar to 

the mediation analogy that Ms. Flewelling spoke to.  

That’s the appropriate process, we believe, for a 

straightforward unrepresented claim.  As the claims 

move up in complexity, up to our most complex claims, 

we add more manager support or committee.   

  Simply put, when you’re making a decision 

on that big of a claim, it’s better to have the right 

experts in the room, and it’s better to have a couple 

of them.   

    Proceeding Time 2:12 p.m. T39 

  And I took these few minutes to correct 

some of the statements of earlier, because I think 

it’s being categorized as everybody’s getting more 

process.  In fact for the vast majority of our 

customers it’s the exact opposite.  There’s less 
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process.  You can phone us 24 hours a day.  You don’t 

need to come into a claim centre.  The adjuster has 

ample authority to settle most of the files within 

their range.  They rarely go to a manager.  And as the 

risk increases, I believe our oversight, and Ms. 

Minogue referred to this earlier about our dual role, 

the amount of oversight or protection of our policy 

holders’ funds should be commensurate with their risk.  

And that’s the foundation of our structure. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And to be clear, I’m speaking about 

the bodily injury adjusters.  I mean that’s who -- 

severities and the representative, representation 

rates and things like that.  And your application 

speaks about increased managerial focus is the word.  

That’s what I’ve been referring to. 

  So I don’t think, with respect, I’ve been 

misstating anything.  I’m highlighting certain things.  

And what I have just highlighted is in the materials 

about what the adjusters or how they are tracked, and 

when -- and we talked about that earlier, that when 

their authorities are increased, what’s required, and 

the vigorous performance reviews.  So that’s all I’m 

highlighting.  I don’t think we have any disagreement, 

do we, about those terms and about that approach with 

the BI adjusters?  

MR. WILSON:   A:   I would agree with your assertions.  
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I’m just pointing out the way it was presented.  So 

you’ve referred to an IR that had a number of 

different performance indicators, and there were more 

boxes.  And the implication was there’s so much more 

things that they’re being measured on, and the reason 

I’m pointing this out is you’ve now put adjusters into 

four different streams and some of those indicators 

apply to the litigated, some apply to the unrepped.  

So you’ve got different indicators for different 

adjusters. 

  So the portrayal is that you’ve got four 

times more reports, four times more things for them to 

think about, and I just wanted to clarify that that’s 

not the intention. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   No, fair enough, and I wasn’t 

suggesting a number like that and maybe with the 

boxes, fair enough.  But I think the main point was in 

the material, but the number of aspects that the BI 

adjuster and in terms of the requirements that they 

have to fall in line with is substantial.  That’s the 

only point I’m making.  I don’t think we have an 

agreement or disagreement about what they are required 

to do.  Do we?  I don’t think so. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, no.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Okay.  My last point though, before 

you went on to explain the context, would you agree 
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that ICBC has a problem with employee satisfaction and 

engagement term in the claims department?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   What I would say is that our adjusters, 

managers, and all staff, especially the claims 

division, we’re going through a lot of change right.  

We’re introducing a new claims system, we’ve 

implemented a new hierarchy, and we have a new 

functional structure.  With all that change, that’s 

very difficult for all our adjusters and our now 

managers.  We’re working through that because we 

believe that is the right structure that will place us 

in the best possible way to manage our claims costs.  

But it certainly is a time of uncertainty. 

  And so with that, I think our adjusters and 

our managers, there’s change above them, and that I 

think you are going to reflect the employee scores.  

That would impact some of that because there is 

uncertainty.  There is a lot of very big changes that 

are -- that they’re in the midst of.  And I think that 

is also an outcome of some of the scores that I 

believe you’re going to refer to.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And a lot of these changes, these  

-- I think Mr. Wilson was just talking about adjusters 

moving in this last year, 2013.  Is that what you’re 

talking about?  And people not liking change? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Well, and the new claims system that 
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we’re implementing.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yeah. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   As Mr. Adair said, he was there 40 

years ago, and some of those claim systems that we’ve 

all worked with, we are moving towards a new claim 

system and with that comes a lot of uncertainty, and 

it’s changed management and we’re helping our people 

work through that.  But I think it does have some 

uncertainty, and that’s difficult for all of us. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And the majority or a lot of those 

changes were in 2013, weren’t they, with the training 

and adjusters having to undergo training with the 

transformation program?  In other words, it’s last 

year particularly, isn’t it?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Well, we went to the functional model 

in 2011.  So, you know, those were foundational to the 

new claims system going in.  But those changes have 

been in place, and changes in the functional model 

would have had a big impact on -- it was a change for 

people, certainly.   

    Proceeding Time 14:18 p.m. T40 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And would you agree that it’s also 

highly likely or possible that it’s the increase in 

managerial focus that is also contributing to employee 

dissatisfaction? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree with that. 
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MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   The engagement scores that ICBC 

keeps for each department, I note that -- and this is 

in the second round.  I’m picking up the lingo.  The 

second round, Gordon Adair number 5.5 and this sets 

out the employee engagement scores by division. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And you can see for claims it’s 

generally going down, but it’s, in 2006, 53 percent, 

which is still not that high, but it’s down to 20 

percent in 2012.  And would you agree with me, again, 

that these low scores are consistent with increasing 

focus on their performance, the conflict that they 

have between trying to keep a customer happy and the 

manager happy, and make sure they fulfill all the 

stats and the averages that they have to fulfill, that 

that is giving and making a negative impact on the 

happiness of, and satisfaction of your claims 

adjusters, especially the BI claims adjusters?  

Wouldn’t that be fair to say? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think those, all those issues and 

comments that you have, I would say that is true that 

would contribute or be included in how an adjuster or 

a manager would answer the scores in the Hewitt 

survey.   I would say that uncertainty is certainly 

also a big feature of some of this, and we are moving 

towards a new claim system, and we’ve got people doing 
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some different work than they have in the past, and I 

think that change is also a very big part of what 

you’ve described there in terms of the scores. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Would you agree that it’s also 

possible that unhappy injury adjusters, dissatisfied 

injury adjusters, that that could have a negative 

impact on their ability to provide service to 

customers?  I mean not willingly but that it 

indirectly can impact the ability to give the service 

to customers that you’d like to do, provide. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think our adjusters are professionals 

and if you look at the customer satisfaction scores, 

they have remained constant.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I believe the customer injury 

scores, though, that included customers who had 

collision claims and accident benefit claims.  It was 

everything.  So you weren’t able to separate out those 

customers that had injury claims. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, those are customer satisfaction 

scores for our entire claims division, that’s correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   In terms of the assertions about -- 

that what are the drivers of legal representation, 

that was pointed out again, that that’s the biggest 

problem.  If I could just refer the panels, please, to 

the response, BCUC Round 1, 154.4, Attachment A, 

please.  And page 4.  And in particular there, under 
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Section C, there’s a discussion of driver’s of legal 

representation.   

  I know it’s challenging to find these.  Do 

you have it, Ms. Taylor?  I just want to make sure you 

have it. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Thank you, I’ve got it. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   All right.  Thank you.   And 

there’s a table that starts kind of at the bottom 

third, but just above it it says: 

“While not an exhaustive list, the table 

below highlights some of the more common 

drivers of legal representation that ICBC 

has identified based on past work and some 

initial new analysis.” 

  So there is a number of them set out here.  

So the first is:  “No risk or cost to pursue 

litigation”.  “Lawyer messaging”, which is negative.  

Go to the next page.  “Portrayal of ICBC in 

advertising”, “Hassles”, “Individuals not having 

enough time”, “Lack of familiarity with the process”, 

“People don’t trust ICBC or their adjusters”, 

“Perception that litigation means they get more 

compensation”, and then “Language barriers and 

misconceptions”. 

  So you set out here some of the major 

drivers, although you said it’s not an exhaustive 
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list.  But my question is nowhere in here is there 

mention made of possible failure by ICBC to make fair, 

just and reasonable offers of settlement to people who 

have been injured.  I don’t see that anywhere on this 

chart. 

  Would you agree that if that’s occurring, 

that that is also -- could also be a factor that’s 

driving legal representation rates?   

Proceeding Time 2:24 p.m. T41 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   If that is their perception, yes.  I 

would agree with that.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Or if -- yes.  All right.  Or if 

that in fact is occurring, that would drive the legal 

representation rate.  If it was occurring.  I know 

you’re disagreeing that it is, but if it was.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, but for the -- on page 10 of that 

IR, I think this also concludes what we were talking 

about here, is that claimants who are frustrated by a 

process, I think that is an element that we have been 

paying a great deal of attention to -- frustrated by  

-- if they don’t understand why they’re getting the 

dollars that they’re getting.  And their perception 

that they are not getting what they think the claim is 

worth.  I think that is in our conclusion that it is 

part of the process.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.   
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MS. TAYLOR:   A:   And part of what we’re working very 

hard on to address the increase in representation.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Would you agree that the ability 

now of an ICBC bodily injury adjuster or an examiner 

to make a just and fair, reasonable offer of 

settlement has truly been really severely curtailed by 

virtue of the claims management polices?  And we’ve 

just talked about, i.e., the management increased 

focus.  Some might call it management interference, 

but management focus is a softer way to put that.  

Committees, and those are the two main ones.  There 

are other policies, and particularly the expectations 

placed upon these adjusters that -- do you agree that 

the ability of an adjuster or an examiner has been 

severely curtailed?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree with that.  And 

just further to Mr. Wilson -- you talked about 

committees, and we’re now talking about 

representation.  There is no committee process for the 

unrepresented book of work.  So that is very much part 

of the more complex litigation adjusters and their 

process.  So, in the unrep adjuster world, I would -- 

I want to make it clear that all these criteria or 

focus or added steps that you’re -- you’ve been 

talking about, our adjusters settled by far the bulk 

of their claims within their authority, not needing 



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  224 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

their manager’s approval. 

  You know, we have put processes in place to 

ensure that managers become involved when there is an 

impasse between a customer and an adjuster, because we 

want to make sure there is a second set of eyes that 

were on that file, to ensure that we’re making fair 

and reasonable offers.  And not incurring additional 

representation because a customer feels that their 

claim is worth more.  So we do have that in the 

unrepresented area.  We settled the vast majority of 

our claims without management involvement.  And there 

is no committee process.   

  The committee process is very much related 

to the more complex work, litigated and represented 

work that we have.  So I just want to make that 

distinction there.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.  Well, and you know, and I’m 

speaking about the committee so, say with regard to 

the cases that are in litigation, where they have 

retained counsel, would you agree then that in those 

circumstances the ability of claims adjusters and 

examiners to make reasonable or fair offers has been 

curtailed by virtue of the management focus, the 

committees, and the other policies in place?  Would 

that be fair to say?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I don’t think it would be fair to 
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say.  I think it’s important to note that I think what 

we’re talking about are authority levels.  And again, 

the authority levels are set for the adjusters based 

on their skill and ability, as well as the work that 

they do.  So if they have a minor or a low complexity 

book of work, their authority is related to that.  If 

they are dealing with catastrophic, their authority 

level is significantly higher because of the nature of 

the work that they do. 

  There is always the balance of making sure, 

and having some consistent oversight with the 

practicalities of somebody being able to settle the 

majority of their file.  So, those authority levels -- 

and I believe there is an IR on the authority levels, 

that I will make sure I bring the Commission’s 

attention to.  But are related to the type of work 

that they do.  

  So, when we say we have all these added 

processes in place, I think for us to be prudent, to 

make sure we’re doing the best we can to defend our 

defendant, as well as protect the 3.3 million policy-

holders, yes, there are more processes and more people 

involved, because it is relevant to the risk and 

complexity of that file.  And I think that is the 

prudent thing to do.   

    Proceeding Time 14:29 p.m. T42 
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MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   You said earlier, you agreed, and 

also in the materials, that the authority levels have 

been decreasing. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   They are appropriate to the segment of 

work that somebody is doing.  Somebody could have had 

40,000 before and they are now in a low complexity 

file and their authority would be lower.  Vice versa, 

there would be others that have 75,000 and in the 

previous geographic they may have had 40.  So I think 

it’s relevant to the work they do, and I think that’s 

an important distinction to make on the authority 

levels. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I thought you’d agreed earlier, and 

also in the materials, generally over time the 

adjuster’s authorities have been decreasing, which is 

more in line with managerial focus and skill set et 

cetera.  So generally the authorities are decreasing. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   And if you could, perhaps, when you say 

“generally” are we talking years?  Because I think 

it’s relevant. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   In the context of the length of 

time I believe it would be since 2006.  Generally, 

yes, the authorities have been decreasing.  So you’ve 

just said that, well, authorities are commensurate 

with skills.  I can’t believe that the skills are 

decreasing of your adjusters.  You’ve got very highly 
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qualified people in many cases. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I believe I said they were commensurate 

to the skill of the adjuster and the segment of work 

that they are overseeing.  So it is that joint -- 

those two elements that give the authority to the 

adjuster.  Or examiner. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Mr. Chair, I’m in your hands as to 

whether or not -- it’s been an hour.  I’m going to go 

onto a new topic, I may be -- depending, it’s taking 

longer than I expected, so my apologies, so perhaps 

another twenty, thirty minutes.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That’s fine.  Right now we are 

scheduled to break around 3:00. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   All right. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So if you’ve got another half hour, 

give or take five minutes, that’s fine.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Okay, thank you. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   There have been other claims 

management policies introduced over the years and just 

in reading through the materials, I notice this was 

around 2, the response to TREAD, 18.1, and I’ll just 

read the sentence.  I don’t think there’s anything 

controversial about it, but it states: 

“ICBC has implemented a number of 

initiatives to address rising BI claims 

costs over the past several years.” 
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 And then in the response, round 1, it’s TREAD as well, 

13.3, and I’ll quote: 

“However, not every strategy or initiative 

implemented in the past has been as 

successful as expected, while others might 

only be effective for a short period of 

time.  Where approaches have not had, or no 

longer have the desired effect, ICBC either 

ceased doing them or modified them in order 

to achieve better outcomes.” 

 The low velocity impact, the LVI program was 

instituted due to concerns over rising BI severities 

for claims involving soft tissue injuries. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That’s correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And the LVI program was instituted 

-- it was modified over the years, but it was often 

known as “No crash, no cash”, correct?   That is what 

it was affectionately termed.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I believe that was never the official 

term.  But I believe -- I’ve heard that term, yes. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Euphemistically that’s what 

everybody called that.  And in these claims the claim 

was reviewed by a committee which was either one or 

two managers, depending on where they were in the 

claim centre, the adjuster, and an estimator, is that 

correct? 
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MR. WILSON:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And if an adjuster -- so the 

committee then would decide whether or not this case 

would fall within the LVI program, and then that 

decision would be communicated to the injured person, 

the customer, correct? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   To the adjuster and then to the 

customer, that’s correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.  And once that decision had 

been made, if the adjuster handling the file had some 

new evidence that might impact -- might have an effect 

on whether this remained in the LVI program, the 

adjuster had to go back to the LVI committee and the 

manager -- at least the manager, I don’t know if the 

estimator had to be there, and then had to go back to 

this committee to have this reviewed to determine 

whether or not this new information could take it out 

of the program.   Right? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Just, I was curious.  Did this idea 

-- based on your knowledge, you may not know this, did 

this first get its start in the U.S.?   Was this an 

American practice?  It seemed to me I thought it was, 

but -- 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Not to my knowledge, no. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   No?  Do you know, Ms. Taylor? 
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MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, not to my knowledge. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Okay.   So this involved increased 

managerial involvement in this LVI program. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And part of the program then was if 

someone was in this program, the insured person was 

told there’s no payment for the accident benefits, or 

part seven benefits, and the claimants were told no 

payment for financial or other losses resulting from 

injuries, correct? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And then in this program injured 

people were told that they had to go to trial if they 

wanted compensation for their losses because they 

weren’t going to get any payment from ICBC.  Correct?  

That’s what they were told. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes.  As I believe you are referring to 

IR, round two, 2013 two,  BCUC 200.1, where I’ll draw 

your attention to the fourth paragraph.  That is our 

evidence.  ICBC took the position that once a claim 

was denied by the committee, no compensation would be 

awarded save and except as determined by a judgment. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Right.  So claimants were told they 

had to go to trial, and they did.  And injured people 

retained legal counsel.  They had to get medical 

experts.  Engineers were retained, and that was by 
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both sides.  And ICBC’s policy was to run these trials 

as jury trials which required jury fees.  Is all that 

correct?  I’m trying to shorten this up a little bit, 

each point. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That’s correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And those were costly trials to 

run.  They used scarce court resources but they were 

expensive trials, fair to say? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I’m not sure what the cost was, but I 

would say in terms of typical trials that we run, they 

were not expensive.  There was typically one or two 

experts and it would be done in a couple of days, 

versus many trials go for weeks and have dozens of 

experts.  So they were more expensive than not going 

to trial. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And then some of the history of 

this -- I’m just going to hit the highlights.   So in 

1995 a class action law suit was instituted over a 

failure to pay this accident benefits coverage, so as 

a result of that ICBC changed its policy and would pay 

the accident benefits until the committee made a 

decision.  But the program still continued to run.  

    Proceeding Time 9:05 a.m. T2 

  And then in 2001 the ombudsperson reviewed 

the program.  And then following that, ICBC modified 

its policy.  It would pay accident benefits but would 
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continue to deny compensation for financial or non-

financial losses to injured people.   

  And then lastly, there were changes to the 

court rules -- well, second to last, which made it 

more difficult to secure jury trials.  And that was 

the first fast-track litigation, right?  Is that 

correct? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That’s correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And then increasingly there were 

judgments by courts of law, there was jurisprudence 

that developed around the low velocity collisions, 

courts holding that ICBC's claims management policy 

was not a determinant of what was fair or just or 

reasonable compensation, and judges and juries were 

relying on the evidence to make awards.  And injured 

people were being awarded more compensation for 

financial and non-financial losses.  That was part of 

what was happening over time with this program.  Is 

that fair to say? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Then the last straw was with the 

new Supreme Court Civil Rules that were instituted, 

and then there was a newer, more robust fast-track 

litigation which also brought in proportionality.  So 

trials with damages under 100,000 or trials that could 

be done in three days had to be done without a jury, 



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  233 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

and that was basically kind of the last straw 

essentially for that program.  And you found, and I’m 

quoting from BCUC Round 2, 220.2, ICBC stated: 

“All VI claims had a greater rate of legal 

representation than on any other category of 

bodily injury claims including those with 

significant vehicle impact or injury.” 

 I may have a typo, “or injury.”  And BCUC, then 200.1, 

I’ll wait till you have that. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Sorry, perhaps you could you just give 

me the first reference again. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Certainly.  BCUC Round 2, 220.2.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I don’t have that.  Are you sure that’s 

-- 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Well, it may be 200.2, just a 

moment.  Yes, I’m sorry, it’s 200.2. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I have that. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   The penultimate paragraph.  You see 

that when comparing -- ICBC determined the all VI 

claims had a greater rate of legal representation than 

any other category of BI claims, including those with 

significant vehicle impact or injury.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I see that.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Okay.  And then at 200.1, so just a 

few pages before that, the original -- so this is the 

third paragraph down: 
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“The original program was very successful to 

help reduce VI claims costs.  However, the 

effect of the…” 

I’m sorry, are we there?  Yeah.   

“…the effect of the committee-based process 

was often to delay the determination of 

whether a claimant’s injury claim would be 

accepted by ICBC.  It also was creating 

friction between the claimant and their 

adjuster because it took the decision-making 

and accountability away from the adjuster, 

shifted it to someone that was not in direct 

contact with the claimant.  These 

shortcomings could intuitively have a 

negative impact on representation rates.” 

MR. GHIKAS:   I’m sorry, we might have a difficulty with a 

citation again.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Sorry, I have two -- it’s the second 

round, BCUC 200.1.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I have the IR and I’m aware of the 

quote.  I can’t see it in this IR.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Oh, I’m sorry, all right.  It’s 

referring to another -- it’s a preamble.  It’s 

referring to another response, quite correct.  My 

apologies.  First round, BCUC 154.4.  Anyways you have 

the quote, thank you, Mr. Wilson. 
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MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So you agree that the claims 

management policy at that point with this program 

resulted in increased customer dissatisfaction.  It 

took decision making and accountability away from the 

adjuster, who was the one with direct contact with the 

claimant, and it shifted the decision making to a 

manager and a committee, who didn’t meet the person, 

who didn’t have direct contact and who couldn’t as 

well assess and evaluate that particular individual’s 

claim.  And that resulted in increased representation 

rates, litigation costs, and increased BI severities.     

  Okay, that was the end result of the LVI 

program, unfortunately.   

Proceeding Time 2:43 p.m. T44 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Is that a question?   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Would you agree?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes.  Yes.  And I’d like to say that I 

think you’ve walked us through the changes very 

accurately, thank you, and I believe the reason it was 

presented in one respect was that we’re looking at a 

program that changed over a span over 21 years.  And 

when it was in its original inception, the program was 

effective in balancing the needs of both parties.  And 

again, I refer to Ms. Minogue’s opening commentary, 

that ICBC is in a unique position, where we have to 
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not only offer what’s fair to someone making a claim, 

but we’re in a position where we have a defendant who 

says that person first and foremost has to prove their 

claim.  And then, once they’ve proven their claim, I 

expect you to defend me properly.   

  The LVI program specifically was one where 

we saw a significant increase across North America in 

claims for compensation being brought for very minor 

soft tissue injury claims.  We were in an environment, 

and I believe you walked us through that very nicely, 

in an environment where we could look at the vehicle 

damage and that was one factor, and it was a 

significant factor.  So we looked at all areas.  But 

one was vehicle damage.  And when there was compelling 

evidence that the vehicle damage was minimal, or there 

was minimal force impact, we chose a jury, which was a 

jury of your peers, so to speak.  And the program was 

successful.  And the juries did not see that as a 

compensable injury.  The defendant didn’t see it as a 

compensable injury.  And it was a program that 

highlighted our efforts to balance both sides, the 

premium payers, the defendant, as well as being fair 

to the plaintiff.   

  We walked through some of the changes where 

the program was reviewed by the ombudsman.  The 

ombudsman found that we met their level of fairness, 
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but they made some suggestions around accident 

benefits.  They made some suggestions around 

broadening the scope, or changing the scope, of how we 

assessed the injury, and after that, our ability to 

look at the damage to the vehicle -- it’s referred to 

as “isolators”, but it’s essentially a part of the car 

that there -- that leaves a line, or a stroke mark.  

And it’s very easily -- very easy to say this was a 

two, three, four kilometre an hour injury.  That 

changed.   

  So we couldn’t tell how hard the hit was.  

We didn’t get juries.  And we were faced with 

certainly defendants saying, “I’m not sure that they 

were that injured.  It doesn't look like a lot of 

damage.”  But our inability to defend that.  That was 

one of the driving decisions behind us being less 

successful, or seeing less benefits, is they weren’t 

being defended due to external factors.   

  Another decision was that -- and we’ve 

talked about this a little bit today -- was putting 

the right file with the right person, and the right 

amount of process.  And corporately, we have decided 

we want customers to get their answers -- their 

questions asked when they first phone in.  We don’t 

want them to have to go to a claims centre.  And if 

it’s straightforward, we don’t want a lot of process.   
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  An adjuster should be able to say that’s 

compensable or not.  That was completely contradictory 

to the LVIU program which, as you pointed out, was a 

huge committee with a number of managers and 20 years 

later, much different than the direction we’re going 

in now.   

  So, to say that there was a final straw, or 

that the courts were the reason that it stopped, I 

think there were a number of reasons, and it simply 

was the ultimate result was, it was not as defensible, 

and it was creating a lot of process, inefficiency, 

and with our new process the adjuster is able to offer 

better customer service and they are able to still 

adjust on the merits of the file.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Well, and you know, ICBC quite 

literally just discontinued this LVI program in 2013, 

I think it was.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   That is correct.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yeah.  And again, the end result of 

all that was increased BI costs.  Increased bodily 

injury severities.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   It was a program that was costing us 

more due to the process.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes.  And so and what I see when I 

look through this was that ICBC’s management was 

amenable to direction from outside ICBC in terms of 
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claims management policies and what may or may not be 

working.  And adjustments were made as a result of 

that.  Would that be fair to say?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   That’s fair to say.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Just a comment I picked up on.  You 

said that increasing soft tissue injuries throughout 

North America.  So there was research on the American 

side of things as well.  That’s what I understood with 

this program, is that you’d mentioned North America.  

That’s why I just picked up on that.  So was this also 

something that was being done in the U.S around that 

time?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I may have got -- it may have been 

Canada.  Sorry, that was recollection and not 

evidence.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   That’s okay.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I was paraphrasing what I had heard 

about -- that it wasn’t simply British Columbia, it 

wasn’t a change in British Columbia or a change in our 

direction.  It was -- it seemed to be a policy with 

multiple insurers, regarding the increase in soft 

tissue injury prevalence.   

    Proceeding Time 2:49 p.m. T45 

MR. WEILAND:   A:   I can confirm that what Mr. Wilson is 

saying is accurate.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Thank you.  Would you agree with 
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hindsight that this LVI policy in place then was not 

consistent with ICBC’s stated policy of providing 

just, fair and reasonable settlement offers to injured 

people?  This is with hindsight. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I would not agree.  I believe that the 

process tried to be fair and objective and introduced 

a committee to add objectivity.  But inherent in the 

process was that “if you have a compensable claim, we 

want to make a fair offer” balanced against “do you 

have a compensable claim”. 

  So to say that we applied a defence to 

claims that we thought were speculative and which the 

courts found also the material damage or the force of 

impact to be a factor, I don’t think that that’s 

consistent with us being unfair.  I think it’s 

entirely consistent with us trying to look at the 

merits of the claim and being fair and reasonable in 

as quick a fashion as possible. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Mind you, the LVI policy, it was if 

it fits within the policy then there was no 

compensation, and go to trial unless there were 

circumstances that took it out of the program.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Again, it’s what is fair to both sides.  

If you tap someone’s bumper, and your insurance 

company pays two or three thousand dollars for an 

injury claim when there is no damage to the vehicle, 
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who are we being fair to? 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:    Well, I guess that is where you 

have to look at the evidence and what the doctors say 

and -- 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Exactly.  Exactly, and that is what we 

did. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Now, looking at the current and the 

planned claims management policies, this is what kind 

of struck me and I pulled out some of these points.  

So adjuster’s ability – and we’ve talked about this 

before – to evaluate, assess and settle cases is 

constrained due to the gradual erosion of authorities 

and the need for committees.  I’m talking about where 

there is committees required, so I’d say the litigated 

files, and managerial authorities.  And would you 

agree with me that adjusters are not making settlement 

offers based on law or legal principles, or what 

courts are awarding, but on ICBC determined policies 

and guidelines.  Would that be fair to say? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree with that.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I know at one time they had the 

chart.  Is ICBC still using that for soft tissue 

injuries?  There was a chart that was used depending 

on what level of soft tissue injury it was. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, there is no chart that the 

adjusters use to evaluate claims.  Each claim is 
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evaluated on its own merits. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Did they stop using that?  Was 

there a chart?  Do you remember the chart?  I do, so.  

You know what I’m talking about? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think years ago.  I think you are 

relating to the way in which soft tissue injuries were 

categorized. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And assessed in terms of what the 

adjuster could offer in terms of compensation for non-

pecuniary, non-pain and suffering. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And there was a range, right? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   There was a range, and we’re talking 

many years now.  And I think the intent of that was to 

try and get some consistency around evaluation of 

those claims. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   That chart is not used any longer, 

is that correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, it’s not used. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Now, as an example, we talked about 

the mediations and adjusters being told, or following 

a policy that if they don’t have all of the materials 

within seven days that, you know, they make an offer 

based on what they have, and that’s the offer. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   It’s not a policy.  It is under the 

rules of court.  That is a requirement of both parties 
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to do that, so that isn’t an ICBC policy.  So the 

rules of mediation is that you should present whatever 

material you are going to be relying upon seven days 

prior to the mediation.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So you think based on that then, 

the adjusters are within their rights then and must 

follow these rules.  They make their offer based on 

what they have and that’s it?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Well, they are relying on the 

information that they were given seven days before.  

If information such as medical reports or economist 

reports are presented at the mediation, that -- we 

have -- what the adjusters will do is they will have a 

discussion with the parties and say, “I don’t have 

time -- I haven’t had the time to review this 

information.  If we are going to continue with this 

mediation, it would be based on the information that 

we’ve received seven days before, or we can reschedule 

this and have that done at a later time.” 

    Proceeding Time 2:55 p.m. T46 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I’m trying to say an example, if 

it’s received, you know, before the mediation but 

within the seven days, is that a situation where the 

adjuster is justified in sticking to their offer and 

not moving from that offer?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think it would be relevant as to what 
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was received.  Many of these reports have a lot of 

detail and a lot of information, so I think it’s 

relative as to what is received within these seven 

days for it to be a factor. 

  We have seen in the past the ability for us 

to fairly evaluate a file.  It was not reasonable to 

have it when you were given mountains of information 

at a mediation, and we did not think that was a fair 

and reasonable way to fairly look through the 

information and give it its weight.  So we are relying 

on the rules that are available, and I think there’s 

reasonableness to what we’re talking about.  When an 

adjuster receives something that is something that 

they have the time and opportunity to review, but I 

don’t think it would be a fair and reasonable thing to 

have -- and that those rules apply to us as well, 

giving the other party the information seven days 

before, for it to be relevant.  So I think that is a 

very reasonable approach. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And would you agree with me that 

because of the policies that ICBC has been instituting 

with the committees and the managerial requirement for 

authorities, that adjusters aren’t making settlement 

offers, just generally without the context of 

mediation, like based on the law, based on legal 

principles, but on ICBC's guidelines?  May I give you 
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an example? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay, please. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Loss of capacity to perform 

housekeeping or home maintenance activities, which is 

well-founded head of damage.  Now gone up to our Court 

of Appeal and the Supreme Court of Canada.  My 

experience has been we don’t pay that.  If you want 

it, go to trial.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not agree. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So you disagree that shouldn’t be a 

policy taking place within the corporation? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think the -- what we’ve asked our 

adjusters to do and our managers would be to take all 

that information into account and evaluate the claim 

on its own merits.  And if, as your example has on 

housekeeping, it would be relevant as to what 

information is received for us to fairly evaluate that 

head of damage.  So if the question is we have a 

policy out there that says we will never look at those 

and just go to trial, I would say I disagree.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Is there a policy to try to 

circumscribe or contain that particular head of 

damage?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think it’s our obligation to always 

look to see if the merits of the claim relate to the 

value that we’re subscribing to it.  It is prudent 
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upon all of us, our adjusters and managers, to ensure 

the evidence is there before we would pay a head of 

damage. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Does that mean yes?  That there is 

-- that ICBC is attempting to circumscribe or limit 

that head of damage as one example?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would say there is an obligation 

on all of us in the Claims Division to make sure the 

evidence is there, because we are protecting the 

defendant and we are concerned about the outcome for 

our policy holders.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So if the evidence is there and an 

injured claimant’s medical doctor or treating doctors 

say this individual has difficulty with these 

particular tasks which involve homemaking, then those 

should be paid fairly.  Is that what you’re -- 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think we’re dealing with 

hypotheticals. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yeah, that’s true. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   And what I would say to a hypothetical 

as you put out there, what is also relevant is what 

the rest of the medical or all the investigations, if 

that is relevant, if that is borne by the totality of 

the evidence.  And I don’t think a hypothetical is 

really able to -- would be relevant unless we’re 

talking about a specific file.   
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MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   I’m getting here to the end.  The 

head of damage called loss of capacity to earn income 

in the future.  Is that a head of damage that ICBC has 

taken steps to try to circumscribed or limit in any 

way?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I don’t think your categorization of to 

limit it is valid.  Many of our heads of damage, when 

-- and actually all of our heads of damage are handled 

on the same principles.  The evidence has to be there 

for us to consider it and pay it, and it is the 

obligation of the plaintiff to prove their loss.  So 

that goes to the -- so that goes to the relevance of 

what you’re talking about.  All our heads of damages 

we would have to ensure that they are -- the 

information that we are given are such such that we 

could actually evaluate the claim for that head of 

damage.  So each -- everything on its own merit and 

each head of damage on its own merit. 

  So I would disagree that there is -- 

whether it’s future loss of capacity as you’ve talked 

about, or housekeeping services, I would say there is 

no policy that says we’re not paying those.  Our 

policy is to evaluate all of our files, all of our 

heads of damages, and if the evidence is there.  And I 

think an important element in this discussion is to 

talk about there can be a difference of opinion from 
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the two sides as to whether the evidence is there or 

not, on the particular head of damage and I think that 

really is the big challenge in this area that we’re 

discussing now.  Not both parties would necessarily 

agree, in your hypothetical, that that claimant or 

plaintiff is requiring that particular head of damage. 

    Proceeding Time 3:01 p.m. T47 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Is ICBC being more careful or 

scrutinizing more carefully those heads of damages?   

Those last two, just as an example? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I would say we are -- given our concern 

about rising bodily injury costs, I think that we have 

not -- all our heads of damages, we would be -- we 

prudently look at those and evaluate them and always 

on its own merit.  So I would not agree that we have 

some special policy around those heads of damages.  We 

have -- we look at all the heads of damages, and again 

on its own merit on the individual claim as well as 

ensuring that we're protecting interests of our 

defendant and our policy holders.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   So you said earlier, sometimes it’s 

just a disagreement about what the evidence shows, and 

if there’s a disagreement then the injured party has a 

choice of, “Well, either I get a lawyer and then I go 

to court."  That's ultimately who makes the decision 

about what should be fair and reasonable compensation, 
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would be a judge or a jury hearing both sides.  

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is one of the elements, or 

outcomes. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Isn’t that the major one? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   But I think Mr. Wilson mentioned this 

before, 99 percent of the files we deal with are 

negotiated and in many of those files there are 

disagreements about what the evaluation of a 

particular head of damage or the quantum of the entire 

claim would be.  That is what gets negotiated and in 

the litigation process, that’s something that gets -- 

the plaintiff counsel and adjuster or defence counsel, 

they -- there is an assessment of risk and both 

parties, 99 percent of the time, agree on a negotiated 

settlement.  So. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   But the panel is here telling us 

today through the materials that the problem is 

increased representation.  So I am talking about those 

cases where there’s disagreement.  That’s ultimately 

the only recourse that the individual has, so that’s 

really my point.  Self-explanatory. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   It is the ultimate recourse.    

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   That is correct. 
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MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   And I'm going to submit to you and 

suggest to you that the reason that the BI severities 

are going up, which includes all costs, is the same 

reasons that the LVI program failed.  I won’t repeat 

them all for time, because I'm looking at the time.  

Do you agree with that?  Would that be fair to say? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   No, I would not.  I do not agree with 

that. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Would you agree that it would be 

helpful for ICBC management to consider how your 

policies are influencing customer dissatisfaction and 

how claims management policies are increasing BI 

severities?  And the second point is would you agree 

it would be helpful for management to consider 

returning the authority levels and autonomy to the 

adjusters and examiners.  Utilize the experience of 

these people that have been with the Corporation for 

many years, trust them, and allow them to do their 

jobs.  Would you agree that that would be helpful for 

management to consider? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   To your point of trusting our 

adjusters, we absolutely trust our adjusters.   

Authority limits are not related to trust of our 

adjusters.  Authority limits are to ensure that we are 

judiciously managing our BI claims cost.  So trust is 

not an issue because we certainly do trust our 



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  251 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

adjusters.  I think you had many elements in there, so 

I think that’s the one you asked me -- the last one. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Yes.  And would you agree that it 

would be helpful for management to consider how claims 

management policies are influencing your customers’ 

dissatisfaction and how those policies may be 

increasing BI severities? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think that I would agree with that, 

and I think Mr. Wilson’s discussion on the LVI policy 

illustrates that.  We are continually looking at our 

policies to see if it is having the intended outcome 

that we want.  And you know, as time goes by, or we do 

-- we look at all of our procedures or policies to 

make sure that it’s getting the outcome that is 

intended.    

  Expectations of customers also change over 

time.  And I think it’s important for us to address 

those as well.  So to your question do I think it’s 

important that we should, I totally -- I do agree with 

that and I would say that we do that, and we will 

continue to do that. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Q:   Thank you. 

  Those are my questions, Mr. Chair. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Flewelling.  So we will 

have a break at this time.  We will reconvene at 25 

after three.   
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 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 3:25 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 2:52 P.M.)  T48 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated. 

  Mr. Ghikas?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Mr. Chairman, I am able to speak to the 

undertaking from before the break.  And so there were 

two separate ones, as we understood it.  And let me 

deal with the easy one first.   

  That one was with respect to the last offer 

being a formal offer to settle, compared to the 

outcome of the trial.  So that was the second of the 

two undertakings left.  And what ICBC can provide with 

respect to that is actually there is a nuance here, is 

that as we understood it, the request was dealing with 

formal offer to settle under the Rules of Court, which 

is an official document.   

  And what ICBC has in that regard is they 

have the ability to obtain the last offer, but it 

doesn’t distinguish between formal offers versus just 

a generic offer in the automated system.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mm-hmm.  

MR. GHIKAS:   So, what -- I’m not sure why the difference 

would matter.  In my submission, it wouldn’t make much 

difference in terms of the information sought.  But my 

submission is that if that -- if the information, the 

request, is to stand that it should just be to take 



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  253 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

what the automated information would take, otherwise 

you’re ending up going through a manual process of 

reviewing 250 files a year, taking them out of storage 

and going through that process manually.   

  So maybe if we deal with that one first, 

just to clarify whether my friend actually wants to 

distinguish between the formal and the regular offer 

to settle first of all, and to determine why it 

matters.  Or if it matters. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Flewelling?   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Yeah.  I just wanted to be clear.  So, 

what I am hearing is that there is not an ability to 

provide the information with regard to the first offer 

to settle.  I am not sure what number -- the next one 

coming is --   

MR. GHIKAS:   Sorry, okay.  Let me back up again, okay.  

Why don’t we do it this way.  Perhaps if we speak to 

Mr. Wilson, here.  My understanding, Mr. Chairman, is 

that the automated system in place records whether 

there has been an offer made.  And then each time a 

new offer is made, it overrides the prior one in the 

system.  So what the system then shows at a given 

point in time is the last offer, only.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So it doesn’t track -- what you’re 

saying is, it doesn’t track all the offers that have 

been made over time.  It just tracks whatever the last 
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offer has been made.   

MR. GHIKAS:   Correct.  And Mr. Wilson, perhaps you can 

confirm that.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   That’s correct.  And the question was, 

do we track each offer, do we track the final award.  

And we track each offer.  On the break we checked, and 

we do track each offer but it does get over-written.   

MR. GHIKAS:   So, what in effect this means is that with 

respect to the first offer there is no automated means 

by which ICBC can get that information.  And with 

respect to the last offer, there is an automated means 

but the last offer doesn’t distinguish whether it was 

a formal offer to settle under the rules of court or 

whether it was just a simple offer to settle in the 

normal sense.   

  In the case of the first offer -- well, 

just to give you a sense as to what’s involved, if 

it’s not an automated process.  So we’re dealing with 

250 files a year.  They’re in a warehouse.  They have 

to be recalled.  They have to be reviewed manually, 

and then ICBC has to figure out what the story was 

behind each one.  It’s not an insignificant task.  And 

it’s one where, particularly with the first offer, 

ICBC is unclear as to really what the probative value 

is with respect to the first offer versus the final 

outcome of litigation when the more information has 
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been coming into play. 

  In my submission, the only value that could 

come out of it would be mischief, in the sense that it 

could be used to be taken out of context.  Not to 

suggest that Ms. Flewelling would do this, but in a 

public forum, that type of information should not be 

put on the public record out of concern that it could 

be taken out of context.  It is not prudent and 

appropriately protecting the interests of the 

policyholders to be putting information about ICBC’s 

negotiating strategy, where you can pair up individual 

files on particular types of cases with trial 

outcomes, either for the sound bite purpose, or for 

the purpose of informing plaintiff’s counsel about how 

best to approach a litigation strategy in the future.  

  So the confidentiality concern exists in 

either of these undertakings, regardless, for that 

reason.  But in terms of just the sheer magnitude of 

the work, the last offer is fine if it’s just the last 

offer, without distinguishing.  The first offer is a 

real problem, and in my submission does not have 

probative value for what we’re doing today.   

  And so my submission would be that that not 

be required.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Flewelling?   

MS. FLEWELLING:   Yes.  Well, I disagree, respectfully, 
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with my friend with regard to the probative value.  I 

think the more pressing problem is trying to get that 

information.  It sounds like it may be extremely 

onerous.  I don’t know.  I understood forms that were 

always filled out by adjusters, and I thought they 

were inputted, but, I mean, I could be wrong about 

that.  And if I am, so be it.   

  If that data is available, it is probative, 

particularly in this application, because the emphasis 

is on the increased rate of legal representation and 

that may be one of the biggest clues as to why is 

looking at this.  And it tracks the history, just 

generally, without giving private information away.  

And also in my submission this is not data that is 

confidential, or gives away litigation strategies, 

it’s factual.  Just like the rest of the data that the 

Corporation has provided.   

    Proceeding Time 3:34 p.m. T49 

MR. GHIKAS:   It might be helpful, Mr. Chairman, if 

perhaps -- Mr. Wilson actually articulated the 

confidentiality concern quite well to me during the 

break in terms of the reason why it would be -- 

leaving aside the whole issue of using it as a sound 

bite, but the whole issue of how the information could 

be used on a prospective basis to understand ICBC's 

litigation strategy as it relates to particular types 
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of files, and why that shouldn’t be put forward.  With 

your leave, perhaps Mr. Wilson could speak to that 

again if you wish to hear further information on that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I believe Mr. Wilson made his point 

very clear that there is a confidentiality aspect to 

that.  And when we talked about it earlier, we talked 

about how the Panel would look at it before it would 

go beyond a confidential basis. 

  I think my bigger concern is the time and 

effort required to answer that first question, and 

having that information would be informative for the 

Panel in making its decision. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Okay.  It is difficult to put a time frame 

on that last one.  It’s not going to be Tuesday.  This 

is a very intensive process.  It would be a matter of 

weeks rather than days, in terms of -- I’m not talking 

three or four weeks but, you know, my understanding is 

it’s going to take some time to get those all back and 

process the information. 

  The latter one with respect to the 

automated data on the last offer, ICBC's expectation 

is that that can be done by Monday -- sorry, Tuesday 

morning.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Tuesday.  Okay.  What we’re going to do 

then is we’re going to take five minutes and we’ll 

come back and let you know what our decision is.  
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Okay?   

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 3:37 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 3:40 P.M.)  T50 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated. 

  The Panel has considered the request that 

has been made and the information provided to us by 

Mr. Wilson and Mr. Ghikas and Ms. Flewelling, and this 

is what we’ve decided. 

  With regards to -- and I’ll go with the 

second one first, the issue of the final offer before 

trial and the final settlement, we would like that to 

be undertaken and to be provided.  I believe, Mr. 

Ghikas, you suggested that you would be able to have 

that available for Tuesday, is that correct? 

MR. GHIKAS:   That is correct, Mr. Chairman, provided 

there’s no requirement to distinguish as between a 

formal offer and a regular offer. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, there is no distinction between a 

formal offer and a final offer. 

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you.  Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   With regards to the history, given the 

fact that, first of all there is a confidentiality 

issue, but secondly, given the fact that the IT 

systems at ICBC and the way that they are programmed 

do not allow them to track the offers, that whatever 
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the latest offer gets -- or the previous offer gets 

superseded by what gets put in the box, there is no 

easy way to do it, I agree with that.  The panel 

agrees with that, and therefore we will not ask ICBC 

to take on that undertaking, as we feel it would be 

too onerous a task in terms of the level of evidence 

that it might provide for us to consider in this 

hearing.  Okay? 

MR. GHIKAS:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

MS. FLEWELLING:   Mr. Chair, just to be very clear, if I 

may, as I want to be precise, you’d said provide the 

information but the final offer and the settlement 

amount, that should also include trial amount, the 

judgment amount as well. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   The trial amount, yes.  

MS. FLEWELLING:   I just wanted to be clear.  Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, thank you for that clarification. 

  And if that’s okay, then, Mr. Miller. 

MR. MILLER:   I believe Mr. Munn is next, Mr. Chair. 

MS. FLEWELLING:    Yes, I haven’t concluded.  Mr. Chair, 

may I have an opportunity to re-examine next week if 

this new material is presented if necessary. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   If necessary, yes.   

MS. FLEWELLING:   All right.  It may not be. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It will be new to the panel. 
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MS. FLEWELLING:    Yes.  Thank you.  

MR. MUNN:    Panel, commissioners.  I’ve provided a -- I’m 

going to be a very short period of time.  I’ve 

provided a short copy of the IRs that I want to take 

you to just to try to speed this process.  I’m not 

trying to take your job away. 

  This should be marked as the next exhibit 

which for my -- for the IBC, which would be C6-4. 

HEARING OFFICER:    Marked C6-4. 

 (DOCUMENT ENTITLED "PANEL 1 - ACTUARIAL AND CLAIMS, 

DOCUMENTS FOR CROSS-EXAMINATION BY IBC", MARKED 

EXHIBIT C6-4) 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. MUNN: 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   I'm not sure who on the panel would like 

to address this.  My first question arises out of the 

answer to the request IBC 2.1 and there we asked some 

questions around the selected transfers, part 7, lost 

cost, and we were most interested in the change, the 

annual change such as in the bottom right of the chart 

which was -0.6 to 2.6 over the course of the year. 

  But you say down -- ICBC explains down in 

the last paragraph on page 1 of the pages I gave you: 

“This change is largely due to the emergence 

of a higher trend in the severity of medical 

rehabilitation claims which is described in 

Chapter 3, section B.1.” 
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 And then you also refer to information given in RR 

BCUC.6.1. 

  Now, I apologize, I don’t have BCUC 6.1 

here, but I understand that basically what it explains 

is that ICBC has been making it easier for the 

customer to receive treatment, which would be the 

medical rehabilitation benefits and therefore that 

accounts for the increase that we are seeing in the 

medical rehab.  Is that correct? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, that is correct.  

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And is this going to be a short-term 

trend, do you expect, or is this going to be a long-

term trend? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   The process that is described in this 

IR is paying these benefits up front to our customers 

and one of the programs we put into place, or 

procedures, is first notice of loss, and with that 

when a customer calls in, we are having a discussion 

with them about whether they are going to be seeking 

treatment and we are approving treatment at that point 

in time.  So many of these -- so to the point, is this 

going to be ongoing, I would say yes, because we 

believe that process is going to be very helpful in 

getting our customers to access their benefits earlier 

and to have an earlier recovery time.  So we do expect 

that this will be an ongoing impact.      
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    Proceeding Time 3:51 p.m. T51 

MR. LOACH:   A:   And with respect to the actuarial 

trends, we have projected that the trends in severity 

will continue, reflecting what we’ve seen in the last 

few years.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   All right, my next question then is:  Do 

you expect a decrease elsewhere in your claims 

payments, more particularly in the BI payments?  Is 

that the expectation? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes, that is correct. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And has that been taken into account in 

the actuarial, or is it too soon to tell? 

MR. LOACH:   A:   That has been taken into account in the 

actuarial analysis, and that is what’s discussed in 

the response to the Commission IR 6. -- 6.1 I think 

refers to it, as well as 6.3. 

  You can refer to BCUC 6.3 actually speaks 

to it more explicitly.  And what we’ve said here is 

ICBC anticipates that there will be savings from the 

streamlined AB processes on bodily injury, and we also 

note that this is one of the initiatives that have 

been put in place to help to moderate some of the 

upward pressures on the bodily injury claims costs. 

  And so in concert with the other 

initiatives that have been put in place, this is one 

of the things that we’re anticipating in our selection 
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of bodily injury severity trends, is helping to keep 

it from being at a higher trend level.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   At this point in time, though, that is 

simply a projection.  Do we know on the basis of the 

data whether that’s actually occurring?   

MR. LOACH:   A:   Again, since we have a number of things 

happening in the same period of time, it’s not 

something where we’re able to kind of pick out which 

of these -- how much of the change from year to year 

in the average cost is due to individual factors such 

as the level of accident benefits that have been 

awarded.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   But what ICBC expects to see is a larger 

payment out on the Part 7 side in terms of medical 

rehabilitation benefits, and a decrease in what it’s 

paying out in the tort claims.   

MR. LOACH:   A:   That’s correct.  We expect to see an 

increase as we’ve described in the accident benefits 

payments, and a lower payment on the bodily injury 

side relative to what we would be paying without this 

program in place.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   I’d like to take you to page 3 and IBC 

asked a number of questions around one of the factors 

ICBC uses to explain the BI claims frequency 

flattening, as well as the shift in the medical 

rehabilitation claims frequency as the mass adoption 



ICBC - Revenue Requirements                      
February 6, 2014, Volume 2                                                                                                                 Page:  264 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

of smart phones.  And then we asked whether ICBC could 

provide any data in this regard, and the answer was 

no.  Can you explain the difficulty of collecting data 

regarding smart phone use?   

MR. LOACH:   A:   We have referred in the response to the 

information requests for ICBC to a couple of 

additional information requests. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And that’s there page 4 of my handbook. 

MR. LOACH:   A:   Oh, you’ve got those in page 4?  Right.  

So on page 4, for example, in BCPSO 9.1, we speak to 

the difficulty in ascertaining in the event of a 

crash, whether a cell phone was used in order to track 

that in terms of the data.  One of the ways which 

would be very conclusive to determine if a cell phone 

was in use at the time of the crash would be use cell 

phone records, although that is less conclusive in 

terms of things like text messaging or uses other than 

actually talking on the phone.  That’s not something 

that’s available to us.  We don’t have the authority 

to access customer cell phone records. 

  Another way which we could potentially 

identify if a mobile device was in use is by simply 

asking the driver.  That’s something that I don’t 

think we would consider to be reliable because there’s 

no -- there is I think a tendency for people to 

perhaps not admit if they’re doing something that is 
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causing them a distraction, particularly when it is an 

issue that has been highlighted as some concern, and 

that also has punitive penalties associated with it 

now under the current law.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Well, can I explore that a little bit 

more.  If there is a claim arising out of a motor 

vehicle in British Columbia, that will get reported to 

British -- to ICBC.  ICBC will know whether there’s a 

claim, is that correct? 

MR. LOACH:   A:   That’s correct.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Unlike an insurer operating in Alberta 

who will only know if there’s a claim on their 

particular policy.   

MR. LOACH:   A:   Well, in the same way.  It's just that 

it will be against an ICBC policy.  If there was a 

claim that occurred in B.C. that didn’t involve an 

ICBC policy, we would not necessarily be informed. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   But every claim in British Columbia will 

involve an ICBC policy, is that not correct? 

MR. LOACH:   A:   Every claim involving a B.C. driver 

should involve an ICBC policy.  I think there might be 

some situations that wouldn’t.  But effectively, yes, 

if it’s -- 

    Proceeding Time 3:51 p.m. T52 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Okay, and the claim will come through to 

an adjuster and an examiner who will inquire into the 
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circumstances of the claim.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes, that’s correct. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   But you don’t take written statements any 

more from the persons reporting the claims? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   We take phone statements in certain 

cases and we take written statements in certain cases. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Okay, do you also ask anybody reporting 

the claim, do you ask them a series of questions 

around the accident that happened? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That is correct. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And so you are able to put a number of 

questions to them.  One of the questions you usually 

put to them is whether they were wearing a seatbelt or 

not? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Correct. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And you may also ask the owner of the 

vehicle about the mechanical condition of the car? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   The adjuster asks relevant questions.  

So I know this is a hypothetical, but if somebody hit 

a pedestrian, the liability would be more important 

than whether they were wearing a seatbelt, because we 

don’t have enforcement rights to ticket them for not 

wearing a seatbelt.  Where someone is in a crash and 

maybe injured, the seatbelt is relevant. 

  So I just want to back up a bit.  Where it 

is relevant we would ask questions around seatbelt, 
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alcohol, et cetera.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   How does the adjuster asking the 

questions know what’s relevant or not?  Does that come 

up on a particular form in terms of what questions 

they are going to ask relative to the type of accident 

it is? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   They have a series of questions, a 

template and in the example I gave you it’s more an 

example of not asking a question if they feel it’s not 

relevant.  So in most cases they ask the full series 

of questions. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Do you typically ask about alcohol 

consumption if there’s been a crash? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I believe that the typical question is 

“Were you under the influence of alcohol or drugs at 

the time of the accident?”   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Then why, if you are asking that 

question, can you not also ask “Were you using a smart 

phone?” 

MR. WILSON:   A:   As we discuss in, I believe it’s your 

reference 9.1, it’s the relevance.  So if you were 

impaired by drugs or alcohol, that could breach your 

insurance.  So it’s an issue of coverage.  Depending 

on the answer, you could breach your coverage.  If you 

were using a PED, a personal electronic device, or a 

cell phone, it’s not relevant to your coverage because 
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it doesn’t breach it, and it’s only relevant to 

liability in certain circumstances and where it is, we 

will ask.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   So you are tracking whether someone is 

using a PED in some cases. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Yes, we are aware it’s relevant, yes. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And you are tracking -- are you tracking 

seatbelt use in more situations than that? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I couldn’t say.  I’m not sure.  

MR. MUNN:   Q:   If you are tracking the data, at least in 

particular situations, are you not able to code that 

data to determine cell phone use relative to -- or PED 

use relative to various crashes? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   With our new system, that’s something 

we may be able to build into it.  Currently we would 

record it in a statement.  So in terms of being able 

to extract data, particular to cell phone or smart 

phone usage, we don’t currently have that capability.   

MR. LOACH:   A:   In terms of using that kind of 

information too, because it’s not something that would 

necessarily be asked consistently based on its 

relevance to the incident that occurs, our ability to 

draw conclusions from analyzing that kind of data 

based on how it’s currently collected would also be 

compromised. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   But technically ICBC, when somebody 
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phones to report a claim, could ask a series of 

questions which would include, no matter what the 

crash, “Were you wearing a seatbelt?  Were you using a 

PED?” 

MR. WILSON:   A:   We could, and the reason we aren’t 

currently is because it’s not relevant and, the reason 

we say that is that the natural response from someone 

might be, “Why are you asking?  What’s the relevance?”  

And where they’ve already admitted liability -- if, 

for example, someone says, “I rear-ended someone.  I’m 

liable.”   Then what they were doing at the time, as 

long as it doesn’t breach their insurance is not 

relevant.  They’ve caused an accident which impacts 

their insurance.  

  Our ability to accurately track how many 

times they were distracted by PED usage, I agree would 

be useful.  It’s our ability to enforce that.  I don’t 

disagree with you, sir, that that’s something that 

would be nice to have.  It’s the ability to compel 

them.  And with the current -- with our current focus 

on representation, rate, and improving the customer 

experience, to put someone in a position where you are 

asking a question that’s not relevant or enforceable, 

at this point, as long as it doesn’t affect their 

insurance, isn’t something that we feel would help our 

customers.   
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MR. MUNN:   Q:   Okay, but you appreciate, my question is 

not about relevance in the particular circumstance, 

it’s about collection of the data.  Because you’re 

telling me in response to 6.1-2 that you simply don’t 

have data around cell phone use in British Columbia. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   That’s correct.   

Proceeding Time 3:58 p.m. T53 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And when you talk about the change in the 

system, that’s what going to happen with the 

transformation program? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   With the -- exactly.  With the 

transformation.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And that means that basically your claims 

examiners will have a different computer program on 

their desk, allowing them to operate it differently 

than they can in the present world.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   With our current program, we don’t have 

the ability to ask that.  With the system that we’re 

buying, there is upgrades and there is functionality 

that we can build into the system.  So, with the new 

system, we may have the ability certainly down the 

road to track a number of data extracts that we don’t 

currently track.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And when is the new system starting to 

get rolled out?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   It started to get rolled out in 
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November, 2013.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Okay.  

MR. LOACH:   A:   Can I just -- just to clarify.  What the 

new system will allow is for us to -- when we ask the 

question, it will give us the ability to be able to 

capture that.  It doesn’t change the fact of when we 

choose to ask the question or not.  But as compared to 

today’s system, where we may ask it and it may appear 

in text on the statement, it will actually give the 

ability to more -- in a more structured fashion track 

the fact that we’ve asked this question and identified 

something like PED use.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Okay.  My next question arises out of the 

response to IBC 9.1.  And ICBC -- we had asked around 

the -- we had asked around the streamlined processes 

for determining coverage and payment of accident 

benefits, and to what degree are these processes 

reducing bodily injury claims.  And it was explained, 

IUBC is not able to identify the impact of individual 

initiatives on reducing severity because there are 

compounding factors that affect bodily injury claim 

severity.  

  How does ICBC then determine whether a 

particular initiative is being effective?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think what we have to discuss in this 

manner, there are some of our initiatives that we are 
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able to track.  Because they are -- they don’t have 

dependency on other factors.  One of those initiatives 

would be our cost and disbursement initiative.  So we 

have the ability to track that independently of all 

the other elements of the iClaims cost.  So, to that 

degree, we do have the ability to track that 

information and ensure that it is having the outcomes 

that it intended to have.   

  To the question of the compounding factors 

here, so if I could give an example, if we’ve got 

negotiation strategies, we’ve got claims handling 

strategies, so when the outcome of that file is the 

reduction in a BI cost, we are not able to say it was 

due to the negotiation strategy or how the file 

handling strategy, because those are dependent on 

those.  What we can say is, in totality, what effects 

we’re having on the claims costs.   

  The costs and disbursement one, for 

example, is one that we can do that, because it 

doesn’t have any dependency on the other measurements 

within the claims costs.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   You’ve recently gone to the streamlined 

process for determining the payment of accident 

benefits in, say, five years, if you find there is no 

effect on a decrease in the tort payments, will you 

consider the streamlined process to be a success or 
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not a success?   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I think what we would have to do is to 

review all elements of that.  What we have -- the 

rationale behind giving those benefits up front was 

the difficulties our customers were having to getting 

access to their benefits in a timely fashion.  So the 

call -- when a customer calls in their claim, the 

adjuster is having a discussion with them about what 

their needs might be.  The vehicle is -- can -- the 

vehicle issue is dealt with right at that moment on 

the call.  Most of our vehicles, the customer’s 

vehicles are express repaired, meaning the customer 

can go directly to the shop to have it fixed.  So, 

dealing with all our customers’ issues up front is 

where we think we’re going to add benefit to our 

customers and we do expect to have an impact on our 

representation rates and our claims costs, because -- 

and doing that on the accident benefits is another 

discussion point with the customer when the first call 

in.   

  So, an adjuster would ask if they are going 

to go for treatment.  If they are going to go for 

treatment, the adjuster would give them the authority, 

if the coverage is in order, to go directly to the 

therapist, if that’s where they’re going.  And the 

therapist has the ability to bill us directly for 
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that.   

  In the past, what an adjuster would do is  

-- that process would be much longer and the therapist 

would also have to contact us, or for us to contact 

the therapist to give approval.  So this -- dealing 

with the customer’s needs up front on that first call 

is where we think it’s going to give us a great deal 

of benefit to the outcome of the claims cost.   

  I hope I've answered your question.  

   Proceeding Time 4:04 p.m. T54 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   No, you haven’t. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   My question is:  I understand how your 

streamlined process works now. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Okay. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   But my question is, in five years, if 

that’s not showing a corresponding decrease in what’s 

being paid out on the tort claims, will you consider 

the streamlined process a success or a failure? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Well, I think we would have to look at 

it before five years. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Okay. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Because I think it would be important 

for us to evaluate it as we move forward.  One of the 

outcomes that we want to ensure, and I think it is 

something we’re going to be able to measure in less 
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than five years, are, you know, is the impact on 

getting the treatment available to the customer up 

front indeed improving the recovery time, for example?  

So I think there are going to be elements for us to be 

able to see the impact of a claim and ultimately on 

the claims costs.  So yes, I think if it was not 

working we would have to address that.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   So you will, you do have a measurement of 

sorts that you’re going to use to determine whether 

it’s working. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Yes.  Andrew, did you want to -- 

MR. LOACH:   A:   Yeah, I just wanted to add, we do look 

at more than just kind of what’s happening with the 

overall BI claims costs when we’re looking to evaluate 

individual programs.  So we would look at what was the 

intent of the program.  In this case one of the 

expected outcomes would be on things like recovery 

time, would be on things like representation of 

claimants and their choice to do that.  We’d probably 

want to look at things like the customer feedback and 

have they continued to identify that this is a concern 

to the same degree that they may have in the past. 

  And so when looking at an evaluation it’s 

not just saying, well, if the claims cost trend, you 

know, if it goes up then all the programs fail, if it 

goes down then all the programs succeed.  It's looking 
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at what are the relevant pieces of information that we 

have that are relevant to this program and try and get 

as much information as we can out of that, and we do 

the evaluation to say was it successful or not.   

MR. MUNN:   Q:   All right, let me move on.  My next 

question is in respect of an answer given to BCUC, and 

this had to do with the process, future processes for 

these revenue requirement applications.  I’m not sure 

who I should direct this to on the panel.  But ICBC 

was asked about the appropriate process for the annual 

rate application requirement, particularly now that 

the amendments to IC-2 are put in place, and ICBC had 

proposed something similar, that we use something 

similar to the streamlined revenue requirement 

application.  So is ICBC proposing a streamlined 

revenue requirement-like process so long as we’re 

within 1.5 of the target rate?   

MR. GHIKAS:   I’m only rising because I think this is 

probably -- the person who is responsible for 

regulatory affairs, Ms. Prior, will be on the second 

panel, probably -- 

MR. MUNN:   Well, I can save it. 

MR. GHIKAS:   That would be perfect.  Thank you, Mr. Munn. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And you’ve got three or four days to come 

up with my answer.  

  I have one more question and that actually 
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arises out of the slides that we have this morning, 

and I think the fastest way for me to put something in 

front of them, it probably goes to Ms. Minogue, is in 

the actual filing at pages 3-9 and 3-10 we had the 

charts for the lost cost frequency.  And you had these 

up here this morning, both in terms of the frequency 

and also in terms of the overall lost cost. 

  My question has to do with the trend, and 

when you put this information together it was August 

30, 2013, and we’ve now had about an additional six 

months.  Is that trend holding that you’ve set out on 

these -- 

    Proceeding Time 4:08 p.m. T55  

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Yes, it’s substantially the same. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   Okay, so if I look at what was figure 3.3 

for the basic lost cost, that trend, as you’ve shown 

it, the projection vis-à-vis the current application, 

it’s continuing to trend in the same way.  

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   That’s correct.  We look at our trends 

on a regular basis and it continues to hold on that 

trend line. 

MR. MUNN:   Q:   And likewise with the frequency.  That is 

still trending down in the same way that you showed in 

figure 3.5? 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Still continuing, yeah, on the line, 

mm-hmm.  
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MR. MUNN:   Q:   Those are my questions, Panel. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Munn.  

  So Ms. Khan, before you get started, in 

recognizing that it’s getting on in the day, I would 

like you to start but I’m hoping that you have a point 

where you could leave off and continue in the morning 

that is reasonable for you. 

MS. KHAN:    Sure.  Oh, yes, I’m fine to stop whenever you 

ask me to. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So why -- given we are running a little 

bit late in some of the other things, if we could go 

to 4:45 and then leave off there. 

MS. KHAN:    That’s fine with me. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Is that fine with everyone?  Okay.  

Proceed, please. 

MS. KHAN:    I’m just going to get two of my other 

binders. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. KHAN: 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Just following up a little bit on the 

question that Mr. Munn just asked you about, about 

some of the opening presentation slides.  We saw in 

slides 15, 16 and 19 that ICBC shows that BI frequency 

is flattening, or has flattened and I just -- I’ll 

wait for you to turn there, sorry.    

  In response to BCPSO’s IR 1.8.2 -- I’ll 

also wait for you to turn to that, if you’d like.  Or 
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I can just tell you what you said.  You said that you 

didn’t think that BI frequency was close to an 

asymptotic minimum.  I had to look up what that word 

meant. 

MR. LOACH:   A:   Could you repeat the reference for us 

please? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes, it’s 1.8.2.  BCPSO.      

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Let me just give a little commentary 

here.  But when you ask an actuary or a mathematician 

what an asymptote is, you think of something that 

converges towards it and never ever goes below it and 

has not opportunity of going below it.  And so we took 

a strict interpretation of that when responding.    

  Would you like to respond to the question?  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Would you like me to ask the question 

first? 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Sure.   Oh, sorry. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   That’s okay.  It might help.  It’s been a 

long day for you.  I don’t envy you.   

  BI frequency.  So, you said in that 

response that you didn’t think that BI frequency was 

close to an asymptotic minimum, and so what we’re 

trying to get it is despite the flattening of the BI 

frequency, you still believe or were checking to see 

whether you still believe that starting this year BI 

frequency will resume a downward trend, albeit at a 
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slower rate than before the recession, as noted in 

your response to BCPSO  8.1, and I just wanted to 

check with you on that, if that’s still your belief. 

MR. LOACH:   A:   Yes, that is still our assumption. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay.  And you mentioned in -- I think 

what I heard in response to Mr. Munn’s question is 

that since -- from August of 2013 to the present, it 

has remained flat rather than moving on a downward 

trend, is that correct? 

MR. LOACH:   A:   I think what Ms. Minogue said in 

response was that it continues to follow the forecast 

that we had expected, which is for it to be 

essentially flat through 2013 and starting to trend 

down thereafter which is the assumptions that we have 

used in our forecast.     

Proceeding Time 4:14 p.m. T56 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   What is that assumption based on?  Why do 

you think that it will be trending down?   

MR. LOACH:   A:   So there is a number of elements that 

we’ve discussed in Chapter 3, and also in response to 

some of the Information Requests.  They talk about the 

basis for our forecast.  I would refer to Chapter 3, 

section (b), in particular on page 3-14.  There is a  

-- paragraph 37 provides a summary of the influences 

that we’re seeing relating to bodily injury frequency.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Thank you.   
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MR. LOACH:   A:   And let me just -- once people have a 

had a chance to bring that up, but in the last couple 

of sentences, what we say is that ICBC believes that 

BI frequency will eventually resume a downward trend, 

but not to the degree of the long-term trend seen 

prior to the recession.  For its forecast, we have 

assumed that BI frequency will remain flat through 

2013 and resume a downward trend thereafter, and that 

the earlier part of the paragraph talks about the fact 

that, you know, we have seen flattening in the bodily 

injury frequency trend in the last few years, which 

gave rise to this lost cost forecast variance.   

  But we have talked about some of the 

factors that we believe have led to that.  The 

saturation, or the increasing penetration of smart 

phones in the market.  The flattening of the trend in 

vehicles per household, and the dampened effect of new 

cars in terms of the vehicles on the road in B.C., 

which Ms. Minogue spoke to in her presentation.   

  And we do see that while those were 

influencing the trend and flattening the previous 

downward trend, we see some softening of that impact, 

so that we will resume a downward trend going forward.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   I also would like to ask you a question 

about slide number 20 of your opening presentation.   

  You see in the chart there is two -- it’s a 
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chart about the legal representation rate, and there 

is two circled dots there, where it shows the trend 

increasing at the end, or most recently.   

  So, there is quite a dramatic rise in legal 

representation.  What accident years would be 

associated with the circled calendar year 

representation rates?   

MR. LOACH:   A:   So, the representation rate that is 

shown in that slide, which is the same as Figure 3.14 

in the application, is on a calendar year basis which 

means that it refers to representation occurring 

within the calendar year.  So for representation 

occurring in a year, let’s take 2012 as an example, 

the accidents -- the accident year of claims that 

become represented in that year would typically be 

from the current accident year, the prior year, and 

the year before.  And in some cases, it could be older 

claims.  But generally it will be the most recent 

years.  Because once the accident occurs, the 

representation would occur either shortly thereafter 

perhaps or maybe the year after, or the year after 

that.  But there is a limited period of time for most 

claims in which they can obtain representation because 

there is a statute of limitations on the claim of two 

years, if litigation has not commenced.   

  So, it would typically be the year and the 
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two prior years would also be affected by 

representation occurring in a year.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay.  So it could relate back to 2010, 

2011 --  

MR. LOACH:   A:   For the 2012 point, that’s correct.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yeah.  And I also wanted to thank Mr. 

Ghikas for the helpful overview of the legislative 

framework that he gave us this morning.  And wanted to 

just confirm that the MCT set at 130 percent isn’t 

required by legislation or government directive, is 

it?  It was actually approved by the Commission, and 

that’s the Commission-set rate.   

    Proceeding Time 4:19 p.m. T57 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   That is correct. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And so adding the 20 additional points to 

that margin for rate smoothing is ICBC’s way of 

ensuring stable and predictable rates.   But that 20 

point margin isn’t an actual legislative requirement 

or government directive. 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Well, both the quantum of the 30 point 

margin and the quantum of the 20, those are for the 

Commission to approve and accept, but the margin 

themselves are described in IC-2 in terms of -- if you 

recall, I talked about the redefinition of the MCT 

target so that the -- the MCT target being composed of 

those three elements has been clarified in IC-2 and 
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it’s the Commission’s -- it’s up to the Commission and 

their decision what those two margins should be. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And before I get into the next topic, I 

just wanted to also clarify something that Mr. Munn 

said, or clarify an issue related to some of Mr. 

Munn’s questioning.  I understand that using a 

personal electronic device significantly increases the 

chances that a driver is going to be involved in an 

accident.  I think I read somewhere that it was 23 

times as likely to get into some sort of accident.  

You can correct me if I’m wrong on that. 

MR. LOACH:   A:   There are a number of studies that do 

show an increased risk when using personal electronic 

devices and one of the statistics that comes out of 

one of the studies is a 23 times increased risk, 

that’s correct. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And so are you -- do you know whether 

there are any plans to link the use of personal 

electronic devices to a potential breach of insurance 

should an accident flow from the use of that personal 

electronic device? 

MR. LOACH:   A:   I’m not aware of any plans, but I think 

that would be a question that would be better put to 

our second panel. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you.  Now, I understand that 

ICBC estimates fraud potentially involving about 15 
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percent of claims.  If fraud potentially impacts 15 

percent of insurance claims, does this imply that 

fraud potentially accounts for a similar proportion of 

total lost costs? 

MR. LOACH:   A:   Can you provide a reference for that 15 

percent? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   I can provide that.  I actually don’t 

have it right off the top.  Oh, wait, I might.  I do 

not, I’m sorry.  I can look it up but I’d have to do 

that later on, at the end of the day and then I can 

get back to you in the morning.  So in fact we can 

skip that question if you’d like.  

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Could I?  I just want to point to the 

reference of BCUC 195.3 where we say we do not attempt 

to quantify the dollar amount of fraud or exaggerated 

claims.  So if that helps. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Right, okay.  I’ll come back to that 

question after I find the reference.  

  Do you have a sense of what proportion of 

fraud, auto insurance fraud is believed to be planned 

and what proportion might be opportunistic or built 

up?  And by “built up” I guess what we are getting at 

is whether the claimants are seeking additional, 

perhaps unneeded medical treatments or using inflated 

wage claims. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I believe it’s difficult to assess how 
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much is organized.  I think the terms you are using 

are similar to the KPMG report, where they talk about 

sort of organized crime or perpetrated fraud versus 

exaggeration and opportunity. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   And I believe in that report the 

insurers found it very difficult to measure that and 

they had guestimates of, I believe, it was 9 to 18 

percent.  They recommended that companies across 

Canada would be beneficial if they collected and 

collaborated on measurement.  The difficulty is, as 

I'm sure you’re aware, on the flip side is that people 

that try to commit fraud try not to go detected, and 

the only true measure of fraud is when you catch them 

and they are convicted, and that’s proof of fraud.  So 

inherent, it would be difficult to ascertain how much 

fraud you actually have.   

  What we can do with the new system, and I 

caution because it’s relevant on building up the data, 

but the new system will be able to give us better data 

to link certain fraudulent flags and activities, which 

is done manually currently.  So ICBC is -- one of our 

benefits of this system, and many other large 

insurance companies, is if you get a system that can 

link potential red flags, it helps you deter it.  Or 

sorry, not deter it, it helps you identify it early 
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on.  And that’s really the goal. 

  We have three goals.  It’s obviously to 

identify it; once you see it, to investigate it; and 

then deter it if possible.  The difficulty is actually 

quantifying, well, how much did you -- how much is out 

there? 

    Proceeding Time 4:25 p.m. T58 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Right. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   To answer your question. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yeah, I can appreciate that. 

  Mr. Miller has pointed out the reference 

for the 15 -- the estimate that ICBC makes from fraud 

potentially involving 15 percent of claims.  It's BCUC 

1.111.3 and it’s the second sentence of the first 

paragraph in the response and it actually says 10 to 

15 percent of insurance claims contain and element of 

fraud or exaggeration.   

  So I guess coming back to the question 

then, if fraud potentially impacts, well, we’ll say 10 

to 15 percent of insurance claims, does this imply 

fraud potentially accounts for a similar proportion of 

loss costs?   

MR. GHIKAS:   1.111.3.  

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Okay, so your question, I’m sorry, 

could I ask you to repeat your question? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Oh yes, no problem.  If fraud potentially 
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impacts 10 to 15 percent of ICBC's claims, does this 

imply that fraud potentially accounts for a similar 

proportion of total lost costs? 

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Okay, so if you refer to Round 2 BCUC 

195.3, we say that ICBC has not quantified the dollar 

amount associated with fraudulent or exaggerated 

claims.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes.  No, I get that.  What I’m trying to 

ascertain is whether or not it has the potential to 

affect, to account for a similar proportion of loss 

cost.  So I completely understand that you don’t have 

a quantified amount.   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   I couldn’t speculate on that.  I’d 

rather not. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   And I believe we’re talking about count 

and frequency and severity.  So in other words a 

fraudulent stolen car versus a fraudulent injury 

claim.  It’s hard to assess how many claims of our 

900,000 claims a year, how many contain an element of 

fraud or exaggeration.  And it’s a separate measure to 

quantify.   

  Although there’s difficulties with both, I 

talked earlier about identifying, investigating and 

deterring.  As part of the identifying and 

investigating, we have got in a number of our IRs, and 

I’ll find it in a second, but I know that what we have 
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done is we’ve reallocated our resources in our Special 

Investigation Unit department to try and align with a 

specific type of claim.  So an example is an SIU 

officer that works with all of the people that handle 

stolen vehicles, adjusters.  And so by understanding 

that arena, you get a better idea of not only red 

flags, but what the occurrence is that you're 

catching. 

Proceeding Time 4:29 p.m. T59 

  We know that we don’t have the data yet.  

We know that we won’t have the system benefits for a 

couple of years.  But we feel that an important 

measure, or an important step in the meantime is to 

try and look at certain pockets of files, and work 

exclusively with those adjusters and their managers.   

  Because some of this is intuitive.  And as 

you get to know the -- as you get to find fraud, you 

get to know what to look for in that pocket later.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Mm-hmm.  So this is an area, obviously, 

that you’re exploring, and you’re planning -- I think 

you said in response to BCUC 1.111.4 that capability 

delivered by claims transformation will enhance your 

ability to mitigate the risk of fraudulent claims.  By 

improving data collection quality and integrity, 

ensuring the consistent application of best practices 

and file handling protocols, and increasing the focus 
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on claims risk. 

  So, as part of the claims transformation 

implementation, then, can -- I guess can you describe 

specifically what that means?  What your response in 

1.111.4 means?  How much -- how many resources, for 

example -- how many people do you anticipate being 

assigned to deal with fraud?   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I believe I’d like to describe this as 

a two- or three-step process.  So, the 

transformational program, step one was developing a 

framework or a structure, an organizational structure.  

And we don’t need to wait for the system for that.  So 

as I’ve said, we’ve taken our current operational 

budget and our current operational resources of SIU 

officers, and we have aligned them to specific areas, 

so that by centralizing their skills, we hope to be 

more efficient and effective.   

  We have also broadened the scope of their 

investigations significantly by having a dedicated 

team looking at what we call cyber-research, or 

internet.  And that’s consistent with many law 

enforcement and insurance companies.  That’s what we 

have the capability to do before the new system under 

the structure. 

  When we get the analysis from the system, 

when we get the business data, it may inform us that 
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you need to dedicate more resources in a different 

area because there is more risk or more opportunity to 

identify.  It would be premature now to say, “Well, I 

think that will probably be this area, and whether we 

would reallocate resources or increase resources, one 

of the steps in the analysis we would do is to look at 

what the risk is, and what the reward or the 

deterrence and investigation is, by doing that.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So, am I correct in -- as far as I 

understand it, then, once claims transformation is 

fully in place, and you are able to collect the data, 

then you will look at what -- whether the resources 

that you are allocating to fraud investigation are 

appropriate.  That you won’t be able to fully 

implement that until the claims transformation is also 

fully implemented.  Is that -- am I missing something?  

Or --  

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, I wouldn’t agree.  I wouldn’t 

characterize it that we don’t know how many fraud 

resources we will need.  Currently we have redeployed 

our resources so that we feel that we’ve covered all 

of the areas based on where they can have an impact 

and, by training adjusters.  So with the SIU officers 

showing or teaching the adjusters how to spot fraud, 

then you maximize the efficiency.  So you don’t have 

one SIU officer and one system looking for fraud, you 
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have the entire unit of adjusters that’s got the 

tools, and the training.   

  So, it’s an ongoing process.  And every 

year we look at our budget, and we look at what we can 

do, and we saw a huge opportunity to reshuffle our 

team with external technology, which is the cyber 

technology.  And we saw an opportunity to be more 

efficient and effective with the alignment of this 

organizational structure.  So it’s not something that 

we’re sitting back and waiting till we get some 

numbers, and then deciding what our staffing should 

be.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   And that’s covered off in BCUC round 2, 

195.6.  That’s covered off all the elements of what we 

are doing presently today, as Mr. Wilson has 

described.   

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   Ms. Khan, could I interject --  

MS. KHAN:   Yes.  Yes.   

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   -- for a moment, please?  You have 

indicated that your system is capable of doing many of 

these things.  The question I’d like to know is, have 

you firmly committed to what metrics you’ll be 

collecting to put into the system?   

    Proceeding Time 4:35 p.m. T60 

  I mean, you may elect not to get too -- 

collect some of the stuff that’s being questioned 
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here. 

MR. LOACH:   A:   Just on that point, there is a bit of an 

iterative process where the system needs to be rolled 

out and collect some data before we can really 

identify what is going to be the most predictive risk 

indicators.  So it’s something that my colleague 

described, you know, within directing the resources of 

the SIU unit, it’s an iterative and ongoing process.  

Likewise, in terms of determining how best we can use 

the data that will come out of the new system.  It 

will be an ongoing and iterative process, where it 

will go in and start collecting information, and we’ll 

need to review that and enhance it, and find the areas 

that are most valuable over time. 

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   But presumably there’s going to have 

to be some decision based on experience, common sense 

or whatever as to which one of those metrics you’re 

going to have to try out, and have you gone through 

and got a list of those.  I mean, you might decide 

that smart phone use is not relevant, so you don’t 

collect the data, and it doesn’t matter if your system 

could do it, if you don’t have the data, it’s not 

there. 

MR. LOACH:   A:   So from a fraud perspective, we are 

currently working collaboratively with the SIU and 

looking at what, based on their expertise, they 
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currently see as kind of indicators of fraud, and 

we’re working on making sure that we know what that is 

so that we can build it in to help provide the kind of 

support that will help them to target their 

initiative.  That’s something that we do.   

COMMISSIONER REVEL:   Thank you very much.  I’m sorry if I 

broke your train of thinking. 

MS. KHAN:   No, not at all.  Thank you.   

 Q:   If ICBC doesn’t have an estimate for the lost 

costs relating to fraud, how do you determine the 

appropriate extent of expenditures on the detection 

and mitigation relating to fraud? 

MR. WILSON:   A:   By “expenses” are you referring to 

allocated expenses or operational expenses? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Well, you could -- if you could answer 

for both. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Well, I think that in terms of 

allocated expenses, it’s similar to our legal services 

where we look at what we can do in-house with our 

special investigation unit team and we also look at 

what we can do in-house with our defence lawyers.  We 

also look at what we can do externally, or contract 

out which would be private investigative firms, and 

independent adjusters.   So claims looks at that and 

looks at what -- we review our budgets every year in 

terms of what we should allocate for resources and 
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when things change, if a material factor in the 

climate changes, we certainly take that into 

consideration. 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   And I think a good example of that 

would be the cyber unit, where the technology is 

there. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   The cyber unit and through our external 

investigators as well as our internal investigators.  

They look at what police forces, other insurance 

companies are doing. 

  In terms of operational allocation of 

resources, that’s, I would suggest, probably a better 

question for panel 2.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   I’d just like to add one comment.  In 

terms of the resources that we do have, what we want 

to do is take maximized utilization of those 

resources.  The cyber unit is one of those.  Because 

of their technology, we have resources dedicated to 

that to maximize the efficiencies of what 

investigation they can do through social media and 

those things.  So there’s an example of how we’ve 

shifted some of our resources that we had in other 

areas before and put and increased them in the cyber 

unit, because we are seeing a better outcome in terms 

of resources by using technology as an example in the 

cyber unit.    
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MS. KHAN:   Q:   And so if you decide to do an 

investigation into a claim in relation to fraud, what 

might be termed a claims audit, how much would a 

typical claims audit cost ICBC?  Or is this question 

that would more appropriately be put to the second 

panel? 

    Proceeding Time 4:40 p.m. T61 

MR. WILSON:   A:   In terms of claims audits, we have -- 

it’s probably second panel because -- operational, 

because if I understand your question properly, it 

sounds like that’s an external resource we’d pay for 

and we actually -- we do internal audits as well 

operationally.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, so whether it’s an internal or 

external, I should direct it to the second panel? 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   Could you just repeat the question? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Well, just wondering what does a typical 

claims audit for fraud, or for potential fraud, cost 

ICBC?  Whether it’s internal costs or external costs.  

And again I’m happy to direct this to Panel 2.   

MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Okay, I think there’s some ambiguity 

in the question from our perspective, because at first 

you said claims file audit, which has a different 

meaning than reviewing a file that has potential fraud 

on it.  So do you mean the latter? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   I mean the latter, yes. 
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MS. MINOGUE:   A:   Yeah, okay, thank you, thank you, 

sorry.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And I apologize for the ambiguity.   

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   So the cost of -- average cost of 

investigating a potential fraud? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   Sorry, I misunderstood the question.  I 

thought it was the former.  So on a file, how much 

would we typically pay to investigate a fraud? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   That’s right.   

MR. WILSON:   A:   I think in terms of external resources, 

it depends on.  If we’re talking about fraud or 

exaggeration.  If we’re looking at a possible 

exaggerated claim, for example, a bodily injury claim, 

those resources could involve legal counsel, 

independent adjusters, or private investigators.  

There may also be, as you alluded to earlier, more 

organized crime type fraud.  So it could be a ring and 

that would certainly look differently.  Or there’s 

case by case examples where we feel that there’s fraud 

and we allocate resources either to a private 

investigator or SIU officers.  

  Is it the latter that you’re looking for? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. WILSON:   A:   I would say there’s a range.  So it 

depends on the scope of what’s being investigated.  
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Something as simple as ascertaining whether a fact 

that they presented was relevant or more of a broader 

investigation.  If you’re asking for an average per 

file, we -- 

MS. TAYLOR:   A:   We don’t have that.  

MR. WILSON:   A:   We don’t have that where we could break 

it down.  We would literally be doing an aggregate 

saying this is how much we spent, and then dividing it 

by how many files. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay.  And maybe I can just ask one more 

question before we break.  Do you use, then, like an 

expected net benefit approach for determining which 

claims to examine for fraud, for potential fraud?  For 

example, I’m wondering if claims below a minimum 

threshold are never examined for potential fraud.  

MR. WILSON:   A:   No, that is not our policy.  So 

example, almost a deductible, or if it’s under a 

threshold we don’t allocate resources, that’s not our 

policy, no. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you.  I mean I can continue 

or -- I’m in your hands as to how you’d like -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, I think it’s a good place to stop 

for this evening.  So thank you all for bearing with 

us, and we will see you tomorrow morning 9:00 a.m. in 

this room. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 4:45 P.M.)  


